

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

NEGLECTED AND UNPROTECTED

The Impact of the Zika Outbreak on Women and Girls in Northeastern Brazil



Neglected and Unprotected

The Impact of the Zika Outbreak on Women and Girls in Northeastern Brazil

Copyright © 2017 Human Rights Watch All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America ISBN: 978-1-6231-34969 Cover design by Rafael Jimenez

Human Rights Watch defends the rights of people worldwide. We scrupulously investigate abuses, expose the facts widely, and pressure those with power to respect rights and secure justice. Human Rights Watch is an independent, international organization that works as part of a vibrant movement to uphold human dignity and advance the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Moscow, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, São Paulo, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit our website: http://www.hrw.org



JULY 2017

ISBN: 978-1-6231-34969

Neglected and Unprotected

The Impact of the Zika Outbreak on Women and Girls in Northeastern Brazil

Summary 1		
Recommendations 10		
To National, State, and Municipal Health Authorities10		
To the Ministry of Health12		
To National, State, and Municipal Authorities Across Sectors		
To National, State, and Municipal Authorities engaged on Environmental, Water, and		
Wastewater Infrastructure and Investments13		
To the National Congress14		
To the Supreme Court of Brazil15		
UNFPA, UNICEF, WHO, Other UN Agencies and Donors15		
Methodology16		
I. Background 18		
The Zika Virus Outbreak in Brazil18		
Climatic, Water, and Wastewater Context21		
Marginalized Populations Vulnerable to the Zika Outbreak25		
Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights in Brazil		
National and International Response to the Epidemic		
State Response to the Zika Epidemic in Pernambuco and Paraíba		
Financing for Response to Zika Epidemic		
II. Findings		
Mosquito Eradication Requires System-Wide and Household Efforts		
Reduce Unplanned Pregnancy, Ensure Reproductive Choice54		
Access to Full and Accurate Information and Services for Pregnant Women		
Mothers of Children with Zika Syndrome Need Comprehensive Support75		
Engaging Men and Boys in Prevention and Parenting88		
III. The Brazilian Government's Human Rights Obligations		
Access to Reproductive Health Services96		

Acl	knowledgments	103
	Rights of Persons with Disabilities, Including Support for Their Families and Caregivers	101
	Rights to Water and to Sanitation	. 99

Summary

On a Friday afternoon in October 2015, Luciana Caroline Albuquerque Bezerra, the executive secretary of health surveillance for the state of Pernambuco, Brazil, received a call from her boss, the secretary of health for the state. Two pediatric neurologists serving at separate hospitals had come to report a strange phenomenon: they each had seen an increase in the number of infants born with microcephaly—significantly smaller than average head circumference associated with incomplete brain development. By the following Monday, it was clear something was seriously wrong. The state health secretariat instituted a compulsory notification to the surveillance system of any new cases of babies born with microcephaly. Albuquerque was stunned as institutions around the state reported 600 new cases before the end of November, when in a typical year they might see only a dozen. She realized they were on the precipice of a new epidemic—but they had yet to discover its origin.

A few hundred kilometers away in the state of Paraíba, Adriana Melo, a physician specializing in high-risk pregnancies, was following the news from Pernambuco. She had seen two pregnant women in a short period of time whose sonograms showed unusual fetal brain development—microcephaly and other complications. She collected samples of amniotic fluid from both patients and sent them to Fundação Oswaldo Cruz (Fiocruz), a scientific institution in Rio de Janeiro, for analysis. Both samples tested positive for the Zika virus, establishing the first concrete link between microcephaly and the mosquitoborne illness.

No one is sure exactly when or how the Zika virus was introduced into northeastern Brazil, but the conditions for its rapid spread are ideal. Zika is transmitted predominantly through the bite of an infected *Aedes aegypti* mosquito, which has bred rampantly in the warm, humid climate of the states in the northeast. Research suggests that the 2015 El Niño climate phenomenon, occurring against the backdrop of climate change and steadily rising temperatures, was conducive for the transmission of Zika. The poorest region in the country, decades of underinvestment in public water and wastewater services exacerbated the proliferation of this mosquito, which can also carry other serious viruses, including dengue, chikungunya, and yellow fever. The outbreak hit as the country faced its worst

economic recession in decades, forcing authorities to make difficult decisions about allocating resources in response.

Dengue has been present in Brazil for decades, so when hundreds of thousands of people with cases of what was thought to be a milder case of dengue began arriving in health clinics in late 2014, it was worrying but not a surprise—until the wave of children born with microcephaly. State governments in the region tried to respond quickly, and in November 2015, the Brazilian government declared a national health emergency as cases of microcephaly increased. By February 2016, the World Health Organization had declared a global public health emergency in response to the spread of Zika. As of May 2017, the virus had been detected in 85 countries and territories around the world.

Nearly a year after the physicians first raised the alarm, Human Rights Watch began research in Pernambuco and Paraíba, two of the states hardest hit by the virus, to understand the human rights impacts of the Zika outbreak on women and girls, and on children with Zika syndrome. We spoke with more than 180 people, including more than two dozen mothers raising children with Zika syndrome and 44 women and girls who were pregnant or had given birth during the epidemic.

We found that the Zika virus outbreak in Brazil disproportionately impacted women and girls and aggravated longstanding human rights problems, including inadequate access to water and sanitation, racial and socioeconomic health disparities, and restrictions on sexual and reproductive rights. These problems existed long before the government confirmed local transmission of the Zika virus. However, the outbreak, and the national and international response to it, brought renewed attention to ongoing, unaddressed challenges to public health and human rights in Brazil. Human Rights Watch analyzed these human rights problems through the lens of the Zika outbreak. Our research found gaps in the Brazilian authorities' response that have particularly harmful impacts on women and girls, and leave the general population vulnerable to continued outbreaks of serious mosquito-borne illnesses in the future.

The Brazilian authorities' response to the Zika epidemic has centered on the fight against the mosquito, or vector control; access to services for affected populations; and technological development, education, and research. However, Brazilian authorities at all levels have not addressed systemic problems with public water and sanitation systems that exacerbated the Zika crisis by contributing to ideal conditions for mosquito breeding. Years of dengue outbreaks should have made it abundantly clear that water and sanitation conditions are dangerous and require attention and investment, even among competing priorities. More than one-third of Brazil's population lacks access to a continuous water supply. This intermittent access to water leaves people with no choice but to fill tanks and other containers with water for household use, which can unintentionally become potential mosquito breeding grounds if left uncovered and untreated. Poor wastewater infrastructure creates standing water in communities. On site visits in Pernambuco and Paraíba states, Human Rights Watch saw untreated sewage flowing into open, uncovered channels, storm drains, roads, or waterways near communities that are often obstructed with debris, creating dirty, standing water—ideal conditions for mosquito breeding, contrary to a false but popular belief that mosquitos only breed in clean water.

Since 2015, Brazil's economy has suffered a deep recession, with high rates of unemployment and inflation. But long before the recent economic crisis, including in times of economic growth, government investments in water and sanitation infrastructure were inadequate. Years of neglect contributed to the water and wastewater conditions that allowed the proliferation of the *Aedes* mosquito and the rapid spread of the virus.

In 2007, after more than two decades of limited investments in sanitation, the National Congress enacted a new public law addressing sanitation, with implementing regulations adopted in 2010, boosting investments in the sector. Total investments grew from R\$4,238 million in 2007 to R\$12,175 million in 2015. Still, the expansion in the provision of sanitation services has been painfully slow. Management and institutional problems including a simple lack of qualified projects—created bottlenecks in pushing funding out, a foreseeable risk after decades of underinvestment. In the context of the current economic recession, it will be difficult for Brazilian authorities to overcome the deficit in water and wastewater investments and to allocate the resources necessary to sustainably address failing systems.

Rather than planning additional investments in water and sanitation infrastructure to control mosquito breeding, the government's national and state response to the Zika outbreak has focused quite narrowly on encouraging household-level efforts—namely cleaning water storage containers and eliminating standing water in homes—and spraying for mosquito eradication. Women and girls are often the ones responsible for these types

3



Raquel bathes her daughter Heloisa, a girl with Zika syndrome born in April 2016. Raquel says she cannot afford the medicines her twin daughters need for convulsions. © 2017 Ueslei Marcelino/Reuters

of vector-control tasks in the home. In an emergency phase, vector control focused on the household is key, but it is unsustainable in the long-term. Women's and girls' household efforts to control mosquito breeding are burdensome and often futile without state attention to structural water and sanitation failures.

In March 2016, the United Nations special rapporteur on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation stated, "There is a strong link between weak sanitation systems and the current outbreak of the mosquito-borne Zika virus, as well as dengue, yellow fever and chikungunya," and added further that, "the most effective way to tackle this problem is to improve the failing services."

Our research also looked into the nexus between the Zika outbreak and reproductive health. Many women and girls, frightened by the news of the epidemic, sought to avoid or delay pregnancy. However, many of those we spoke to said they found it difficult to avoid unplanned pregnancy—either because they lacked clear and accessible basic information about reproductive health, or because they encountered barriers in accessing contraceptive methods, especially long-term ones. Our findings indicate that the Brazilian public health system may not be consistently providing comprehensive reproductive health information and services to some women and girls. In addition, the criminalization of abortion in Brazil forces many women to turn to clandestine, and often unsafe, procedures to terminate unwanted pregnancies—endangering their health and even their lives. In 2015, an estimated half a million women in Brazil had abortions, the vast majority performed clandestinely. Some doctors we interviewed had treated women and girls in the last year who had turned to caustic acid or other unsafe methods to try to induce abortion. A few women interviewed by Human Rights Watch had experienced or witnessed complications from unsafe abortion. Unsafe abortion remains the fourth-leading cause of maternal mortality in Brazil. Since 2005, at least 911 women have died from unsafe abortion in Brazil—largely preventable maternal deaths. Approximately 17 percent of the abortion-related deaths between 2011 and 2015 were adolescent girls and young women 10 to 19 years old.

The risk of Zika infection during pregnancy and the resulting consequences will likely lead even more women to seek unsafe and clandestine abortions. A July 2016 study published in *The New England Journal of Medicine* found a 108 percent increase in abortion requests from Brazil received by Women on Web—a nonprofit organization providing abortion medication in countries where safe abortion services are highly restricted—following a November 2015 Pan American Health Organization (PAHO) announcement related to Zika virus risks. The study concluded, "Ensuring reproductive autonomy through access to a full range of reproductive choices is currently a missing piece of the public health response to Zika."

Pregnant women and girls interviewed for this report said that they often suffered anxiety and uncertainty related to the possibility of getting Zika during their pregnancies, and said that in their experience, the Brazilian public health system did not provide the information and support they needed to protect themselves from the virus. Many women and girls said that at their prenatal appointments they did not receive comprehensive information about how to prevent Zika transmission during pregnancy. Many interviewees did not know that Zika could be transmitted sexually, and therefore few of the pregnant women we spoke with were consistently using condoms to protect themselves and their fetus from Zika transmission during pregnancy.

5

In addition, some pregnant women and girls who believed, or feared, they had been exposed to Zika told Human Rights Watch they had difficulty accessing diagnostic tests or sonograms they needed to find out if they indeed had Zika or if their pregnancies could be impacted by the virus. Pregnant women from low-income households said they did not have the means to purchase mosquito repellent for everyday use.

Even as their stories fade from the headlines, the more than 2,600 children in Brazil born with microcephaly and other complications from the Zika virus—together now known as Zika syndrome—will need long-term support and care. Their primary caregivers are very often women whose lives are profoundly changed by having children with disabilities without receiving the full support they need from the government and society. Mothers raising children with Zika syndrome told Human Rights Watch they faced obstacles in accessing adequate information and support both at the time of delivery, and as their children grew and developed. They face difficulties buying expensive medicine, traveling to urban centers for appointments, and continuing paid work. Many mothers we interviewed expressed fears and doubts about what the future would hold for their children with Zika syndrome, particularly around access to state-supported services. Their fears and concerns are particularly relevant as Brazilian authorities enact fiscal austerity measures that may decrease funding for public health, education, and other services that could help children with Zika syndrome, and their caregivers, have the best possible quality of life in the long-term.

In December 2016, the National Congress approved a constitutional amendment freezing public spending for a period of 20 years, adjusting only for inflation. Before the amendment was passed by Congress, the Oswaldo Cruz Foundation (Fiocruz), a public research and health technology institution, published a letter to the federal government and National Congress warning that the proposed amendment, if approved, "would result in significant harm to people's health and life." Fiocruz raised particular concerns regarding how the amendment could affect Brazil's capacity to respond to Zika and other epidemics: "The question is: how to ensure control of epidemics such as Zika, dengue and chikungunya, including research, assistance, vector control, medicines, and necessary vaccines, with a freeze on resources? In particular, the impact on research, fundamental to new products and new solutions that are already underfunded in our country, will be incalculable, compromising in the long term the capacity for response and national autonomy."

The United Nations special rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights, Philip Alston, called the bill "a radical measure, lacking in all nuance and compassion." He added, "It will hit the poorest and most vulnerable Brazilians the hardest, will increase inequality levels in an already unequal society, and definitively signals that social rights are a very low priority for Brazil for the next 20 years." The constitutional amendment took effect in early 2017, and further austerity measure remain under discussion by the government and National Congress.

The national, state, and local response to the Zika outbreak should not overlook men and boys or reinforce gender stereotypes about health and caregiving. When health authorities fail to communicate clear information about the sexual transmission of the virus, many people perceive the prevention of Zika transmission during pregnancy as the sole responsibility of pregnant women.

Women interviewed for this report and some of their male partners spoke of the need for the authorities to support fathers as well as mothers in their efforts to prevent Zika transmission and to address the economic and psychosocial burdens of rearing children affected by the Zika virus. Providers told Human Rights Watch that fathers needed additional support to actively participate in caregiving. One father of a child with Zika syndrome in Pernambuco state described the need for more outreach by service providers and support organizations to fathers raising children impacted by the virus, to facilitate their role in supporting their partners and addressing their children's needs. "The mothers are warriors," he said, using the Portuguese word "guerreiras." "I think the fathers sometimes are absent, but the mothers are always here." But, he said that he does not believe it has to—or should—be this way. Authorities should avoid reinforcing negative gender stereotypes in policies or messaging around the prevention of Zika and in the provision of services to families affected by it.

In February 2017, the director-general of the World Health Organization declared the Zika epidemic was no longer a public health emergency of international concern, and stated, "WHO and affected countries need to manage Zika not on an emergency footing, but in the same sustained way we respond to other established epidemic-prone pathogens, like dengue and chikungunya, that ebb and flow in recurring waves of infection." She added, "Zika revealed fault lines in the world's collective preparedness. Poor access to family

7

planning services was one. The dismantling of national programmes for mosquito control was another." The juxtaposition of these statements is not an accident.

In May 2017, the Brazilian government declared that the national public health emergency related to the Zika virus had ended, 18 months after physicians in the northeast first identified a link between Zika and microcephaly. The number of Zika virus cases, and the number of infants born with disabilities linked to the virus, were dramatically lower during the first few months of 2017, as compared to same period in 2016. Still, the underlying conditions that allowed the outbreak to escalate in Brazil remain largely unaddressed, leaving the population vulnerable to future outbreaks.

As Brazil moves to confront the long-term implications of the Zika outbreak, authorities should take additional steps to address the underlying contexts that made its initial impacts so severe. Without government investments in water and sanitation infrastructure, outbreaks of serious, and potentially fatal, mosquito-borne viruses could continue to threaten public health in Brazil. In order to ensure the fundamental human rights of women and girls, the government should guarantee they have access to comprehensive reproductive health information and services, including full autonomy to voluntarily terminate pregnancies. The government should also ensure that children with Zika syndrome, and their caregivers, have long-term access to a range of services to have the best possible quality of life. Mothers and providers interviewed for this report feared that the state would forget children affected by the virus as the rate of new cases decreased, and media and public attention to the outbreak dwindled.

Under international human rights law, Brazil's population has the right to sufficient, safe, and affordable water and sanitation. Persons with disabilities and their families have the right to an adequate standard of living. The government has an obligation to ensure access to reproductive health information and services. It is also obligated to eliminate excessive restrictions on access to safe and legal abortion. This report examines the Brazilian government's human rights obligations as they relate to its response to the Zika epidemic, including its failure to meet its obligations related to women's reproductive rights.

These human rights guarantees should guide Brazil's efforts moving forward. A human rights-based approach to the Zika outbreak should address, in particular, gaps in fulfilling the rights to water and sanitation, women's and girls' reproductive rights, and the rights of

persons with disabilities and their caregivers. To better respect and protect human rights, national, state, and local authorities should work collaboratively to:

- Address pervasive problems affecting the rights to water and sanitation to stem the spread of mosquito-borne illnesses. A household approach to vector control will fail in the long-term if systemic problems are not also addressed.
- Take concerted action to reduce unplanned pregnancies by providing women and girls with comprehensive reproductive health information and services, including long-term contraceptive options, and identify and resolve any gaps in distribution or challenges in access.
- Provide pregnant women and their partners full and accurate information and services to prevent Zika virus transmission during pregnancy, including related to the sexual transmission of Zika.
- Provide sustained support for the short and long-term services to families raising children with Zika syndrome that will allow children affected by the virus, and their family members, to live with dignity.
- Engage men and boys in preventing unplanned pregnancy, combatting the spread of Zika virus, and ensuring that children with Zika syndrome have support.

As a matter of urgency, the National Congress should enact legislation to decriminalize abortion to ensure that women and girls do not have to resort to life-threatening clandestine procedures to terminate pregnancies they do not want to continue.

As one woman whose child has Zika syndrome told Human Rights Watch, "there's a big opportunity to pay attention and prevent other cases in the future." If the Brazilian authorities at federal, state, and local levels do not act, the risk that women and girls will continue to be impacted by the Zika outbreak, or future epidemics, will remain.

Recommendations

To National, State, and Municipal Health Authorities

Improve Zika Virus Prevention, Detection, and Response

- Ensure integrated efforts across all levels of government to combat *Aedes* mosquitos and prevent transmission of Zika and other mosquito-borne viruses.
- Establish inter-ministerial or inter-agency working groups at the national, state, and municipal levels to ensure close collaboration among water, sanitation, and environmental authorities in addressing vector control in the short, medium, and long-term.
- Strengthen epidemiological surveillance systems to identify all cases of Zika virus and congenital Zika syndrome, including monitoring past early infancy.
- As part of a comprehensive response to combat the transmission of the Zika virus, ensure that national, state, and municipal prenatal care protocols include the following:
 - Comprehensive counseling on Zika virus prevention as a mandatory component of all initial prenatal clinical visits. Ensure counseling includes evidence-based information on the sexual transmission of Zika, and the importance of condom use during pregnancy;
 - Full access to Zika diagnostic testing and sonograms, including voluntary fetal anomaly scans, for pregnant women and girls who believe they have been exposed to the Zika virus and wish to perform the scan. Ensure results of tests are explained fully and shared in a timely fashion; and
 - Access to high-quality and regular psychological support services for women and girls whose pregnancies are impacted by the Zika virus, and for their partners.
 Offer psychological support at the first indication of an anomaly in the pregnancy, and continue throughout the pregnancy, and during and after delivery.
- Make insect repellent accessible to all pregnant women free of charge in the public health care system.
- Revise national, state, and local public education and awareness-raising campaigns and communications related to the Zika virus to ensure that they

include the best scientific evidence on Zika prevention, including sexual transmission, and the consequences of the virus, particularly when pregnant women are exposed. Review materials to ensure they do not disproportionately, or unfairly, suggest that women and girls should bear the burdens of Zika prevention. Include the roles of responsibilities of men and boys in Zika virus prevention.

- Ensure national, state, and, local health protocols are regularly reviewed and updated to reflect new developments in the scientific literature related to the Zika virus and the evolving needs of children born with Zika syndrome.
- Ensure that national, state, and local public education efforts and individual counseling engage couples and men, and do not single out pregnant women alone to bear the burden of preventing Zika transmission during pregnancy. Efforts should ensure men understand their risk of transmitting Zika to their partners and are encouraged to get tested before trying to conceive. If a woman is already pregnant, her partner should receive counseling on the benefits of condom use during the pregnancy to prevent Zika and other sexually transmitted infections.

Provide Comprehensive Sexual and Reproductive Health Care

- Expand access to long-acting reversible contraceptives and voluntary sterilization through the public health system to reduce unplanned pregnancies.
- Update relevant national, state, and local health protocols to ensure men and boys receive counseling and information about contraceptive and family planning methods, and access to condoms and voluntary sterilization.
- Ensure that all relevant national, state, and local reproductive healthcare protocols include the following:
 - A screening process to determine whether pregnant women and girls planned and wanted their pregnancies, and what options may be available to those with unplanned pregnancies, including legal abortion;
 - Harm reduction counseling and information on post-abortion care for women and girls who indicate that they may terminate pregnancies clandestinely; and
 - Routine post-delivery contraceptive counseling to ensure all women and girls who give birth have comprehensive and accurate information about how to prevent pregnancy.

• Develop and implement an extensive training program to ensure all health care providers can competently and consistently implement sexual and reproductive health protocols, including the provisions listed above.

To the Ministry of Health

- Establish a task force to address gaps in Brazil's reproductive health services and to identify barriers in accessing family planning information and services, particularly for traditionally underserved or vulnerable populations, including adolescent girls, older women, people of color, and those from low-income communities.
- Conduct a national study leading to the adoption of measures to ensure that women and girls can access legal abortion services as provided under the law and the 2011 technical norm, without geographic or institutional obstacles. Based on the outcome, update the technical norm to address any undue obstacles identified.
- Ensure universal access to abortion services, when legal, within the national health system and in all Brazilian states.
- Develop an extensive training program to ensure all providers can competently and consistently implement all Zika-related and sexual and reproductive health protocols, including the provisions listed above. Work with state and local health authorities to implement the training.

To National, State, and Municipal Authorities Across Sectors

Support Families Raising Children with Zika Syndrome

- Compile data on confirmed cases of children with Zika syndrome and availability of service providers with the training and capacity to treat them. Map out areas where additional services are needed consistent with the evolving needs of children born with Zika syndrome. To the extent possible, channel resources to areas where additional coverage is needed.
- Ensure both male and female caregivers, and family members of children with Zika syndrome, have full access to ongoing psychological support as needed.
- Examine bureaucratic processes required for families with Zika syndrome to access specialized services in facilities outside of the municipalities where they live.

Streamline and simplify these processes to ensure families raising children with Zika syndrome are not forced to delay treatment due to procedural hurdles.

- Expand access to safe, reliable, state-funded transportation services for families to bring their children with Zika syndrome to appointments and consultations as well as to other fundamental services as appropriate, like education, health, and rehabilitation.
- Elicit feedback from families raising children with Zika syndrome about their longterm needs.

Support Children with Zika Syndrome

- Develop and carry out an educational policy to include children with Zika syndrome in the educational system. Develop and conduct an extensive training program to ensure all early childhood caregivers and educators can serve the children and address their needs competently and consistently.
- Develop initiatives to include children with Zika syndrome in alternative care programs, such as foster families or extended families, in case their own families are temporarily unable to provide adequate support.
- Develop specific programs to ensure children with Zika syndrome and other disabilities are not placed in residential institutions, and have appropriate long-term alternative care.
- Develop early intervention programs, beginning at the earliest possible stage, to adequately stimulate and habilitate children with Zika syndrome, based on multidisciplinary assessments, particularly in the areas of health, education, and social services. Establish and maintain services for children with Zika syndrome as close as possible to their own communities, in both urban and rural areas.

To National, State, and Municipal Authorities engaged on Environmental, Water, and Wastewater Infrastructure and Investments

• Establish inter-ministerial or inter-agency working groups at the national, state, and municipal levels to ensure close collaboration with health, water and sanitation, and environmental authorities engaged in short-term vector control to ensure that medium and long-term efforts are adopted and implemented by nonhealth agencies or authorities.

- Audit water, sanitation, and wastewater assets to determine whether they are contributing to mosquito breeding and implement a plan to address vector control at the site of assets.
- Adjust capital investments and planning in water, sanitation, and wastewater services to be targeted to communities most affected by mosquito-borne outbreaks.
- Ensure capital investments and planning in water, sanitation, and wastewater services reflect a whole of government approach to mosquito eradication and vector control.
- Revise climate change policies to include strategies to address increased risks of vector-borne diseases like Zika and their impact on women's human rights. Ensure that the National Adaptation Plan and other climate change adaptation policies include strategies to address the increased risks women face from vector-borne illnesses.

To the National Congress

- Amend Law No. 13,301 of 2016 to ensure all families raising children with Zika syndrome have access to the financial benefit (Benefício de Prestação Continuada) provided to individuals with disabilities in Brazil. Ensure that all children with long-term health complications related to Zika transmission, not just those with microcephaly, are eligible for consideration.
- Repeal criminal code provisions that criminalize abortion, especially those that punish women for inducing abortion or doctors for providing safe abortion services.
- Enact laws to provide women and girls with access to voluntary and safe abortion services.
- Amend the Family Planning Law No. 9,263 of 1996 to ensure access to family planning services and respect women's reproductive autonomy. Exclude requirements of age and number of children to access permanent contraceptive options.

To the Supreme Court of Brazil

• To the extent permitted under domestic law, consider the relevance and applicability of Brazil's international human rights obligations in relation to constitutional petitions related to women's reproductive rights, as detailed in the amici curiae submitted to the court by Human Rights Watch in April 2017.

UNFPA, UNICEF, WHO, Other UN Agencies and Donors

- Provide support for ongoing monitoring and surveillance of Zika and other mosquito-borne viruses, including across geographic borders.
- Provide guidance as well as technical and other support to Zika-affected countries for eradication efforts, reproductive health services, and research.
- Support and help implement long-term programs to support children with Zika syndrome and help their families achieve the best possible quality of life.
- Support continued research on the long-term impacts of Zika and ensure knowledge sharing.
- Facilitate development and sharing of best practices for Zika testing, diagnosis, and eradication efforts.
- Eliminate all restrictions to foreign assistance that limit the exercise of fundamental human rights, including sexual and reproductive rights.

Methodology

Human Rights Watch conducted research for this report in late 2016 and early 2017 in two states in the northeast region of Brazil, Pernambuco and Paraíba. Most interviews were carried out in two cities: Recife, in Pernambuco state, and Campina Grande, in Paraíba state. Many interviewees resided in other parts of the two states but regularly traveled to one of these two cities to access health services or services for children with Zika syndrome.

We interviewed 98 women and girls ages 15 to 63, including 44 who were pregnant or had recently given birth, and 30 who were raising children with Zika syndrome; nine men, ages 19 to 62, who lived in communities affected by the Zika outbreak, four of whom were the partners of women and girls interviewed for the report; 25 service providers; and 27 other experts, such as prosecutors, public defenders, academic researchers, and representatives of nongovernmental organizations (NGOs). Human Rights Watch also interviewed health and sanitation authorities from national, state, and local government entities, including the Ministry of Health, Ministry of Cities, the Pernambuco and Paraíba Secretariats of Health, the Recife Secretariats of Health and Sanitation, and others. In total, Human Rights Watch interviewed 183 people for this report.

Human Rights Watch identified interviewees through outreach at medical facilities and in communities affected by the Zika virus, with the assistance of advocates, researchers, service providers, and NGOs.

Most interviews were conducted in Portuguese, at times through interpreters. When possible, Human Rights Watch held interviews individually and in private, though in some cases, interviewees preferred to have another person present. Interviews were primarily held in homes, community spaces, and medical facilities.

Human Rights Watch informed all interviewees of the purpose of the interview, its voluntary nature, and the ways in which the information would be collected and used. Interviewers assured participants that they could end the interview at any time or decline to answer any questions, without any negative consequences. All interviewees provided verbal informed consent to participate.

Interviews were semi-structured and covered topics related to reproductive health, access to information and services, and environmental conditions in the context of the Zika virus epidemic. Most interviews lasted 30 to 60 minutes, and all interviews took place in person. Care was taken with victims of trauma to minimize the risk that recounting their experiences could further traumatize them. Where appropriate, Human Rights Watch provided contact information for organizations offering legal, counseling, health, or social services. Human Rights Watch did not provide anyone with compensation or other incentives for participating.

Human Rights Watch also analyzed relevant laws and policies and conducted a review of secondary sources, including epidemiological data, public health studies, reports from the World Health Organization and the Brazilian national, state, and local health entities, and other sources.

The names of women, girls, and men interviewed have been changed to protect their privacy and safety, unless they requested their real name be used. Names of service providers, officials, and experts have not been changed. A few requested anonymity, which is noted in the relevant footnotes.

In this report, the word "child" refers to anyone under the age of 18, with "girl" referring to a female child.

Human Rights Watch did not use a random sampling method to identify interviewees. The experiences of the individuals we interviewed may not be representative of the broader population of the northeast region, nor of the country as a whole. However, Human Rights Watch found patterns and similarities in the experiences of interviewees from a range of cities and towns across two states. Our research strongly suggests many other women and girls in Brazil face similar challenges related to their sexual and reproductive rights, and access to information and services in the context of the Zika outbreak.

I. Background

In 2015, the first confirmed cases of Zika virus infection in Brazil put the country at the epicenter of a new epidemic. The public health crisis that followed exacerbated the difficult living conditions of many marginalized communities, and at the same time, was itself exacerbated and amplified by inadequate access to water and sanitation, racial and socioeconomic health disparities, and restrictions on sexual and reproductive rights. Though these problems existed long before the government confirmed local transmission of the Zika virus, the outbreak, and the national and international response to it, brought renewed attention to longstanding challenges to public health and human rights in Brazil, including the rights to water and sanitation and sexual and reproductive rights.

The Zika Virus Outbreak in Brazil

Though scientists first identified the Zika virus in humans in Africa in 1952, the first large outbreak occurred decades later, in Micronesia in 2007. In 2013 and 2014, outbreaks occurred in four other groups of Pacific islands.¹

In late 2014, health officials in the northeast of Brazil began reporting cases of an illness characterized by skin rashes and fever. By May 2015, health authorities confirmed local transmission of the Zika virus in Brazil. At the time, complications related to pregnancy were unknown. In 2016, Brazil's Ministry of Health reported 214,193 probable cases and 128,266 confirmed cases of Zika virus,² though many more cases were likely unreported. The government estimated there were somewhere between 500,000 and 1.5 million cases from 2015 through early 2016.³ Since the emergence of Zika in Brazil, the virus has spread

¹ Gubio S. Campos, Antonio C. Bandeira, and Silvia I. Sardi, "Zika Virus Outbreak, Bahia, Brazil," *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, vol. 21, no. 10 (2015), pp. 1885-1886, https://wwwnc.cdc.gov/eid/article/21/10/15-0847_article (accessed February 2, 2017); Camila Zanluca et al., "First Report of Autochtonous Transmission of Zika virus in Brazil," *Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz*, vol. 110, no. 4 (2015), pp. 569-72; Carlos Brito, "Zika Virus: A New Chapter in the History of Medicine," *Acta Médica Portuguesa*, vol. 8, no. 6 (2015), pp. 679-689.

² Department of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, "Epidemiological Bulletin: Monitoring of Cases of Dengue Fever, Chikungunya Fever, and Fever by Zika Virus until the Epidemiological Week 51" 2017, p. 8,

http://portalsaude.saude.gov.br/index.php/situacao-epidemiologica-dados-dengue (accessed February 2, 2017).

³ Jorg Heukelbach et al., "Zika Virus Outbreak in Brazil," *Journal of Infection in Developing Countries*, vol. 10, no. 2 (2016), pp. 116-120, accessed February 2, 2017, http://www.jidc.org/index.php/journal/article/view/26927450/1450; World Health

to many countries. As of May 2017, 85 countries and territories have reported documented instances of Zika virus transmission.⁴

The Zika virus is transmitted predominantly through the bite of an infected *Aedes* aegypti mosquito. The virus can also be transmitted during pregnancy from a woman to her fetus, and through unprotected sexual activity.⁵ Individuals infected with Zika virus are often asymptomatic, or present mild symptoms, such as fever, muscle and joint pain, conjunctivitis, and rash.⁶ Blood and urine tests can confirm Zika infection.⁷

Zika is associated with serious neurological complications, particularly when a pregnant woman becomes infected and her fetus is exposed to the virus in utero. Confirmed infection in the first trimester poses the highest risk, with 15 percent of babies born with disabilities.⁸ The outbreak in Brazil has been linked to the birth of thousands of babies with atypical brain development and other complications including seizures, problems with hearing and sight, musculoskeletal differences, and microcephaly, when the brain and head are underdeveloped. Together, the range of complications observed in infants that were exposed to Zika virus in utero are referred to as congenital Zika syndrome.⁹ Research

Organization (WHO), "Zika Virus Outbreak Global Response: Interim Report," *WHO/ZIK/SRF*/vol. 16 no. 2, May 2016, p. 4, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/207474/1/WHO_ZIKV_SRF_16.2_eng.pdf (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁴ WHO, "Zika Virus (ZIKV) Classification Table," May 24, 2017, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/255542/1/zikaclassification-24May17-eng.pdf?ua=1 (accessed June 12, 2017).

⁵ US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), "Zika Virus: Transmission & Risks," January 20, 2017, https://www.cdc.gov/zika/transmission/index.html (accessed February 2, 2017). For more information on the sexual transmission of Zika virus, see, e.g., Susan L. Hills et al., "Transmission of Zika Virus Through Sexual Contact with Travelers to Areas of Ongoing Transmission — Continental United States, 2016," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, vol. 65, no. 8 (2016), pp. 215-216, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/65/wr/mm6508e2.htm (accessed February 2, 2017); Alexandra M. Oster, et al., "Interim Guidelines for Prevention of Sexual Transmission of Zika Virus — United States, 2016," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, vol. 65, no. 5, pp. 120-121, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/65/wr/mm6505e1.htm (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁶ CDC, "Zika Virus: Symptoms, Testing, & Treatment – Symptoms," January 4, 2017,

https://www.cdc.gov/zika/symptoms/symptoms.html (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁷ CDC, "Zika Virus: Symptoms, Testing, & Treatment – Testing for Zika," November 18, 2016,

https://www.cdc.gov/zika/symptoms/diagnosis.html (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁸ CDC Vital Signs, "Zika Virus," April 4, 2017, https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/zika-babies/index.html (accessed May 25, 2017).

⁹ CDC, "Zika Virus: Health Effects & Risks – Microcephaly & Other Birth Defects," January 17, 2017,

https://www.cdc.gov/zika/healtheffects/birth_defects.html (accessed May 25, 2017); Sonja A. Rasmussen et al., "Zika Virus and Birth Defects — Reviewing the Evidence for Causality," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 374, no. 20 (2016), http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMsr1604338 (accessed February 2, 2017).

suggests that infants who were exposed to Zika prenatally and born without microcephaly may develop microcephaly and other problems with brain development after birth.¹⁰

The virus has also been identified as a trigger for Guillain-Barré syndrome, a rare neurological disorder that can lead to paralysis and death in severe cases, with most people recovering fully in the course of weeks or months.¹¹ According to the World Health Organization, "There is scientific consensus that Zika virus is a cause of microcephaly and Guillain-Barré syndrome."¹²

Brazil accounts for the overwhelming majority of cases of congenital Zika syndrome worldwide.¹³ The Ministry of Health began tracking an unprecedented increase in cases of babies born with microcephaly in October 2015.¹⁴ Between 2015 and April 2017, there were 2,698 confirmed cases of Zika syndrome in infants in Brazil, and more than 3,000 remain under investigation.¹⁵ Media reports suggest that not all state and municipal health authorities are accurately notifying cases, so this may be an undercounting.¹⁶ In the state of Rio Grande do Norte, an audit carried out by the Ministry of Transparency reported cases

¹⁰ Vanessa van der Linden et al., "Description of 13 Infants Born During October 2015–January 2016 with Congenital Zika Virus Infection without Microcephaly at Birth — Brazil," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, vol. 65, no. 47 (2016).
 ¹¹ CDC, "Zika Virus: Health Effects & Risks – Zika and Guillain-Barré Syndrome," August 9, 2016,

¹² WHO, "Zika Virus," September 6, 2016, http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/zika/en/ (accessed February 2, 2017).
 ¹³ WHO, "Situation Report: Zika Virus, Microcephaly, and Guillain-Barré Syndrome," January 5, 2017,

https://www.cdc.gov/zika/healtheffects/gbs-qa.html (accessed February 2, 2017).

http://www.who.int/emergencies/zika-virus/situation-report/05-january-2017/en/ (accessed February 2, 2017).

¹⁴ Heukelbach et al., "Zika Virus Outbreak in Brazil," *Journal of Infection in Developing Countries*, pp. 116-120.

¹⁵ Department of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, "Epidemiologic bulletin: integrated monitoring of alterations in the growth and development related to Zika virus infections and other infectious etiologies, until the epidemiologic week 16/2017, April 2017, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/sala-de-situacao/2017-Monitoramento-alteracoes-Zika-e-outras-etiologias-infecciosas-SE16.pdf (accessed June 15, 2017).

¹⁶ According to unpublished Ministry of Health data obtained through an information request by the Spanish newspaper El País, while the Ministry of Health's bulletin registered 18 suspected cases until the second week of 2016, municipalities had notified 210 cases, and 159 births between November and December. São Paulo's health authorities argued the discrepancy was that they reported microcephaly cases with evidence of Zika infection only. Talita Bedinelli, "São Paulo desrespeita regra federal e não reporta o nascimento de quase 200 bebês com microcefalia," *El País*, January 26, 2016,

http://brasil.elpais.com/brasil/2016/01/25/politica/1453755744_022637.html (accessed March 24, 2017). One month earlier, the Brazilian newspaper *Estadão* reported that 18 cases had not been included in the national bulletin. Fabiana Cambricoli, "Cidades paulistas apuram 18 casos de microcefalia," *Estadão*, December 8, 2015,

http://saude.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,cidades-paulistas-apuram-18-casos-de-microcefalia,10000004157 (accessed March 24, 2017).

of mayors failing to report suspected cases of Zika syndrome so that they do not reflect badly on the municipality.¹⁷

According to Ministry of Health data, the number of Zika virus cases, and the number of infants born with disabilities linked to the virus, were dramatically lower during the first few months of 2017, as compared to 2016.¹⁸

Climatic, Water, and Wastewater Context

Brazil's humid, tropical climate—particularly in the rainy season—have contributed to the proliferation of mosquitos and the rapid spread of Zika and other mosquito-borne diseases. The Zika epidemic in Brazil may have been fueled by unusual climatic conditions during the time of its outbreak. A recent study suggests that exceptionally high temperatures related to the 2015 El Niño climate phenomenon, occurring against the backdrop of steadily rising temperatures because of climate change, were conducive to the transmission of Zika in South America.¹⁹ With rising temperatures, the reproductive cycle of the mosquito for transmission to another person. Higher temperatures can also cause the mosquitos to mature faster. Droughts, exacerbated by climate change, can also be a cause for disease spread if households store more water in containers that provide suitable mosquito breeding sites.²⁰

Over the coming decades, climate change is likely to increase the spread of mosquitos carrying vector-borne diseases.²¹ While the relationship between Zika and climate

¹⁷ Ministry of Transparency, Oversight and Control, "Programa de Fiscalização em Entes Federativos: Rio Grande do Norte," August, 2016, p. 80, http://www.cgu.gov.br/assuntos/auditoria-e-fiscalizacao/programa-de-fiscalizacao-em-entesfederativos/2-ciclo/20-ciclo/estados-1/rio-grande-do-norte (accessed March 24, 2017).

¹⁸ Secretaria de Vigilância em Saúde, Ministério da Saúde, "Monitoramento dos casos de dengue, febre de chikungunya e febre pelo vírus Zika até a Semana Epidemiológica 15, 2017," 2017,

http://portalarquivos.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/2017/maio/05/Monitoramento-dos-casos-de-dengue-febre-dechikungunya-e-febre-pelo-virus-Zika-ate-a-Semana-Epidemiologica.pdf (accessed May 18, 2017).

¹⁹ Cyril Caminade et al., "Global Risk Model for Vector-Borne Transmission of Zika Virus Reveals the Role of El Niño 2015," PNAS, vol. 114, no. 1 (2016), pp. 119-124, http://www.pnas.org/content/114/1/119.full (accessed May 25, 2017).

 ²⁰ Kirk R. Smith et al., "Human Health: Impacts, Adaptation, and Co-Benefits," in Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Field et al., eds, p. 722ss, http://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/assessment-report/ar5/wg2/WGIIAR5-Chap11_FINAL.pdf (accessed May 25, 2017).
 ²¹ Ibid.

change still needs further research, a recent study suggests that the potential worldwide habitat range for *Aedes* mosquitos carrying Zika and other diseases could increase by more than 10 percent by 2061-2080, as a result of high greenhouse gas emissions and population growth.²²

The Brazilian national government has developed several policies to address the effects of climate change, including a National Plan on Climate Change (2008), a Sector Health Plan for Mitigation and Adapting to Climate Change (2013) and a National Adaptation Plan to Climate Change (2016). The National Adaptation Plan to Climate Change (NAP) recognizes that "issues of race and gender" are "contributing factors" to social vulnerability and that certain socioeconomic groups are disproportionately impacted by climate change.²³ The NAP also acknowledges the importance of utilizing "gender-sensitive" criteria to develop adaptation measures.²⁴

While cognizance of issues of race and gender in these policies is encouraging, the NAP does not include a gendered analysis in its Strategy for Vulnerable Populations. When discussing steps to mitigate the impacts of climate change, the NAP considered how several socioeconomic groups, including Indigenous peoples, family farmers, and fishermen, were particularly vulnerable to these impacts. The NAP, however, fails to consider how women were affected by climate change.

The NAP also acknowledged that climate pattern changes "impact the vectors of some diseases" and that effects of climate change, such as "change in rainfall patterns and increased frequency of extreme climate events, associated with factors such as poor sanitation" reduce the availability of drinking water, which, in turn, exposes populations to vector-borne diseases.²⁵ The NAP fails to recognize that women face increased risks from vector-borne diseases, such as Zika.

 ²⁴ Ministry of Environment, "National Adaptation Plan to Climate Change: General Strategy Volume I," 2016, p. 19, http://www4.unfccc.int/nap/Documents%20NAP/English_Brazil%20NAP%20Part%201.pdf (accessed May 25, 2017).
 ²⁵ Ministry of Environment, "National Adaptation Plan to Climate Change: Sectoral and Thematic Strategies Volume II," May

²² Andrew J. Monaghan et al., "The Potential Impacts of 21st Century Climatic and Population Changes on Human Exposure to the Virus Vector Mosquito Aedes aegypti," *Climate Change* (2016), pp. 1-14,

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-016-1679-0 (accessed May 25, 2017).

²³ Ministry of Environment, "National Adaptation Plan to Climate Change: Sectoral and Thematic Strategies Volume II," May 2016, p. 124 http://www4.unfccc.int/nap/Documents%20NAP/English_PNA_Part2%20v4.pdf (accessed May 4, 2017).

^{2016,} pp. 11, 171, http://www4.unfccc.int/nap/Documents%20NAP/English_PNA_Part2%20v4.pdf (accessed May 25, 2017).

Poor water and wastewater conditions also contribute to mosquito population growth. In a joint statement released in March 2016, several UN experts explained how poor access to public water and sanitation services contribute to the spread of Zika and other viruses. Leilani Farha, the UN special rapporteur on adequate housing, said, "When people have inadequate living and housing conditions, where they do not have access to safely managed water services, they tend to store water in unsafe ways that attract mosquitos. In addition, poor sanitation systems where wastewater flows through open channels and is disposed of in unsafe pits leads to stagnant water and unfit housing—a perfect habitat for breeding mosquitos."²⁶

More than one-third of Brazil's 208 million people do not have access to a continuous water supply, while 3.8 million lack any access to safe drinking water.²⁷ Residents who lack continuous access to water must store water in tanks, buckets, and other containers. If left uncovered and untreated, stored water can be a breeding ground for mosquitos. *Aedes* mosquitos—which carry Zika as well as other serious mosquito-borne viruses, including dengue, chikungunya, and yellow fever—lay eggs in containers filled with standing water, including those used for domestic water storage. They also lay eggs in objects where water can collect like used tires and discarded food and beverage containers filled with rain.²⁸

Poor garbage collection services could also contribute to the proliferation of mosquitos. In 2014, approximately 55.7 percent of the population had access to adequate garbage collection services, while 32.7 percent were covered by a precarious service and 11.6 percent did not have access to any kind of service.²⁹

²⁶ "Zika Virus: "Improved Water and Sanitation Services are the Best Answer" – UN Experts Note," UN Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights (OHCHR) press release, March 11, 2015, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/ DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=17212&LangID=E#sthash.7LcIqEmJ.dpuf (accessed March 25, 2017).

²⁷ WHO, "Investing in Water and Sanitation: Increasing Access, Reducing Inequalities: GLAAS 2014 Findings—Highlights for the Region of the Americas," *WHO/FWC/WSH*/16.41, 2016, p. 17, http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/204597, (accessed February 2, 2017).

²⁸ WHO, "Vector Control Operations Framework for Zika Virus," WHO/ZIKV/VC/16.4, May 2016,

http://www.who.int/csr/resources/publications/zika/vector-control/en/ (accessed February 2, 2017).

²⁹ Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "Relatório de Avaliação Anual: Ano 2014," 2015, p. 78, https://www.cidades.gov.br/images/stories/ArquivosSNSA/PlanSaB/relatorio_anual_avaliacao _______plansab_2014_15122015.pdf (accessed May 07, 2017).

More than 35 million people in Brazil lack adequate sanitation services—provision of facilities and services for the safe disposal of human urine and feces.³⁰ Millions more do not have adequate wastewater or fecal sludge management for their homes or communities, as a result of which untreated sewage is dumped into storm canals and waterways, which along with other solid waste obstructs the flow of water and creates standing and stagnant water. Only an estimated 50 percent of the population was connected to a wastewater system in 2015, and less than 43 percent of the country's total volume of wastewater was treated. In the northeast region of the country, the situation is even worse: in 2015 less than 25 percent of the population was connected to a wastewater system, and only 32 percent of wastewater was treated.³¹

In Brazil, federal, state, and municipal governments share the responsibility for developing and implementing sanitation policies. The three have jurisdiction to regulate it under the guidelines set by the federal government which is also the main financier.³² While municipalities bear the original jurisdiction over the provision of water and sanitation services, states, through public companies, have often assumed the provision of these services, as in the cases of Pernambuco and Paraíba.³³ Thus, a response to improving the conditions requires the cooperation of all levels of government.

Responding to climatic changes and the poor water and wastewater conditions will be key to the long-term reduction of Zika transmission, but is also urgent due to other serious, and potentially fatal, mosquito-borne viruses threatening public health in Brazil. The largest outbreak of dengue virus in recent history took place in 2013, but there were still more than 1.5 million cases of dengue, and more than 640 confirmed deaths, registered in

http://www.snis.gov.br/diagnostico-agua-e-esgotos/diagnostico-ae-2015 (accessed February 22, 2017).

³⁰ WHO, "Investing in Water and Sanitation: Increasing Access, Reducing Inequalities: GLAAS 2014 Findings—Highlights for the Region of the Americas," p. 17.

³¹ Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento: Diagnóstico dos Serviços de Água e Esgotos – 2015," February 2017, p. 25,

³² Federal Constitution of the Republic of Brazil, 1988, arts. 21, XX and 23, IX; National Department of Sanitation, Ministry of Cities, "Investments in Sanitation: Historical Analysis and Estimated Needs" ("Investimentos em saneamento básico: análise histórica e estimative de necessidades"), 2014, p. 36, http://www.cidades.gov.br/images/stories/ ArquivosSNSA/PlanSaB/panorama/vol_05_miolo.pdf (accessed March 31, 2017).

³³ Federal Constitution of the Republic of Brazil, 1988, art. 30, V; National Department of Sanitation, Ministry of Cities, "Investments in Sanitation: Historical Analysis and Estimated Needs," 2014, p. 36.

Brazil last year.³⁴ The incidence of chikungunya in Brazil has increased dramatically in recent years. From 2015 to 2016, the number of cases of chikungunya increased nearly sevenfold, from approximately 38,000 in 2015 to more than 265,000 in 2016, overwhelmingly in the northeast region of the country.³⁵

Since December 2016, Brazil has also had a surge in yellow fever, with hundreds of confirmed cases and at least 240 deaths.³⁶ The yellow fever outbreak is the largest in Brazil since health officials began tracking the virus in 1980.³⁷ As of May 31, 2017 health authorities had reported more than 3,200 suspected cases in 17 states, transmitted by *Haemagogus* and *Sabethes* mosquitos found in rural areas, and 792 confirmed cases in nine states (Minas Gerais, Espírito Santo, São Paulo, Rio de Janeiro, Pará, Tocantins, Mato Grosso, Goiás and Distrito Federal).³⁸ Reports also suggest a high number of epizootic transmission in non-human primates.³⁹ If the virus reaches urban areas, and *Aedes* mosquitos begin transmitting it, the number of cases could increase dramatically.⁴⁰

Marginalized Populations Vulnerable to the Zika Outbreak

The long-term impacts of the Zika outbreak have fallen disproportionately on young, single women and girls of color. The northeast region of Brazil, one of the poorest in the country,⁴¹

³⁴ Ministry of Health, "Dengue," http://portalsaude.saude.gov.br/index.php/o-ministerio/principal/secretarias/svs/dengue (accessed May 25, 2017). See also, Department of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, "Epidemiological Bulletin: Monitoring of Cases of Dengue Fever, Chikungunya Fever, and Fever by Zika Virus until the Epidemiological Week 52,2016" 2017, p. 3, http://portalarquivos.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/2017/abril/06/2017-002-Monitoramento-dos-casos-de-denguefebre-de-chikungunya-e-febre-pelo-v--rus-Zika-ate-a-Semana-Epidemiologica-52--2016.pdf (accessed May 18, 2017).

³⁵ Department of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, "Epidemiological Bulletin: Monitoring of Cases of Dengue Fever, Chikungunya Fever, and Fever by Zika Virus until the Epidemiological Week 51," 2017, p. 6

http://portalsaude.saude.gov.br/index.php/situacao-epidemiologica-dados-dengue (accessed February 2, 2017).

³⁶ Minas Gerais State Health Department, "Epidemiological Report on Yellow Fever," February 1, 2017,

http://www.saude.mg.gov.br/component/gmg/story/9020-informe-epidemiologico-da-febre-amarela-01-02 (accessed February 2, 2017).

³⁷ Ministério da Saúde, "Situação Epidemiológica/Dados," 2017, http://portalsaude.saude.gov.br/index.php/situacaoepidemiologica-dados-febreamarela (accessed February 22, 2017).

³⁸ Ministério da Saúde, "Monitoramento dos casos e óbitos de febre amarela no Brasil. Informe – nº 43/2017," May 31, 2017, http://portalarquivos.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/2017/junho/02/COES-FEBRE-AMARELA---INFORME-43---Atualiza----o-em-31maio2017.pdf (accessed June 12, 2017).

³⁹ WHO, "Epidemiological Update Yellow Fever: Situation Summary in the Americas," March 23, 2017, http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2017-mar-23-phe-epi-update-yellow-fever.pdf (accessed March 25, 2017).

⁴⁰ Bedinelli, "El Pais Brasil. Casos de febre amarela aumentam em Minas Gerais e geram apreensão," *El País*, January 17 2017.
⁴¹ According to the Brazilian Institute of Geography and Statistics, in 2015, the northeast region of Brazil had the lowest household monthly income per person, and the highest rate of illiteracy among people ages 15 and older, as compared to the

accounts for more than three-quarters of the confirmed cases of babies born with Zika syndrome since the start of the epidemic.⁴²

Unpublished Ministry of Health data obtained through an information request by the Brazilian publication *Estadão*, suggests that roughly one-quarter of the women and girls who gave birth to babies with microcephaly between November 2015 and September 2016 were under the age of 20 (by comparison only 18 percent of pregnancies occur among adolescents under 20).⁴³ More than 760 adolescent girls and young women ages 10 to 19 gave birth to babies with microcephaly during that period,⁴⁴ including 35 girls ages 10 to 14.⁴⁵ It should be noted that girls under 14 in Brazil are considered below the age of the sexual consent, regardless of the age of their partners.⁴⁶

Nearly half—48 percent—of women and girls who gave birth to babies with microcephaly are single (as compared to 40 percent in the general population) and more than threequarters identify as "black" (*preta*) or "brown" (*parda*) (as compared to 59 percent in the general population).⁴⁷

Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights in Brazil

In January 2016, amid scientific uncertainty around the long-term impacts of Zika virus, authorities from several countries in Latin America recommended that women delay pregnancy.⁴⁸ Their recommendations sparked new public discussions about access to

rest of the country*. Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística (IBGE)*, "Pesquisa Nacional por Amostra de Domicílios Síntese de indicadores," 2015, http://biblioteca.ibge.gov.br/visualizacao/livros/liv98887.pdf (accessed May 25, 2017).

⁴² Centro de Operações de Emergências em Saúde Pública sobre Microcefalias, Ministry of Health, "Informe Epidemiológico nº 56 – *Semana Epidemiológica (SE)* 50/2016 (11/122016 a 17/12/2016) Monitoramento dos Casos de Microcefalia no Brasil," 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/informe_microcefalia_epidemiologico56.pdf (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁴³ Fabiana Cambricoli, "1/4 das ães de bebês com microcefalia é adolescente," *Estadão*, February 1, 2017, http://saude.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,14-das-maes-de-bebes-com-microcefalia-e-adolescente,70001648576 (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁴⁴ This includes microcephaly from all causes, not just Zika-related cases.

⁴⁵ Cambricoli, "1/4 das mães de bebês com microcefalia é adolescente," *Estadão*, February 1, 2017.

⁴⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Ana Carolina Thé, Analista Ministerial Medica, Promotoria de Saúde, and Westei Conde y Martin Junior, Promotor de Justica, Procuradoria Geral de Justica, Ministerio Publico, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, September 13, 2016.

⁴⁷ Cambricoli, "1/4 das ães de bebês com microcefalia é adolescente," *Estadão*.

^{4&}lt;sup>8</sup> "Zika virus triggers pregnancy delay calls," BBC News Online, January 23, 2016, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-latinamerica-35388842 (accessed March 25, 2017).

sexual and reproductive health information and services in countries affected by the epidemic.⁴⁹ Brazil, as the epicenter of the epidemic, issued a protocol that highlighted women's access to contraception as a key pillar of the response to the epidemic, but failed both to recognize the significant barriers women face to access contraception or what to do in case of contraceptive failure.⁵⁰ Recently, the Ministry of Health developed a new integrated plan against the Zika epidemic, which included a focus on sexual and reproductive health, for municipalities in six states—Maranhão, Ceará, Rio Grande do Norte, Alagoas, Sergipe and Bahia.⁵¹ The most recent protocol on public health emergencies, released in December 2016, increased the list of actions related to sexual and reproductive health and rights, including a recommendation on the use of condoms during pregnancy.⁵²

Women and girls in Brazil have constitutional and statutory guaranteed rights to access contraception for free in many forms at local health centers run by the national health system (*Sistema Único de Saúde*, or SUS).⁵³ Despite this, a national demographic and health study published in 2008 found that nearly half of pregnancies in Brazil are unplanned or unwanted, indicating unmet contraceptive need.⁵⁴ Likewise, a more recent study published in 2016 involving nearly 24,000 Brazilian women who had recently given

⁴⁹ See for example, Mónica Roa, "Zika virus outbreak: reproductive health and rights in Latin America," The Lancet, vol. 387, no. 10021 (2016), p. 843, February 12, 2016, http://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(16)00331-7/fulltext?rss percent3Dyes (accessed March 25, 2017).

⁵⁰ Yale Global Health Justice Partnership, Expert Opinion, August 2016,

http://media.wix.com/ugd/148599_9965c233186e490290360097549b4b2a.pdf (accessed March 25, 2017).

⁵¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Thereza de Lamare, Ministry of Health official, Brasilia, April 19, 2017.

⁵² Ministry of Health, "Orientações integradas de vigilância e atenção à saúde no âmbito da Emergência de Saúde Pública de Importância Nacional," December 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/orientacoes-integradas-vigilanciaatencao.pdf (accessed May 18, 2017).

⁵³ Federal Constitution of the Republic of Brazil, 1988, art. 226, para. 7. Government of Brazil, Law 9,263 (Family Planning Law), 1996, arts. 1, 3; Ministry of Health, Instituto Sírio-Libanês de Ensino e Pesquisa, "Basic Attention Protocols: Women's Health," 2016, http://189.28.128.100/dab/docs/portaldab/publicacoes/protocolo_saude_mulher.pdf (accessed February 13, 2017).

⁵⁴ Ministério da Saúde, Centro Brasileiro de Análise e Planejamento, "Pesquisa Nacional de Demografia e Saúde da Criança e da Mulher – PNDS 2006: Relatório Final," 2008, p. 203, http://bvsms.saude.gov.br/bvs/pnds/img/relatorio_final_pnds2006.pdf (accessed February 22, 2017); Ministério da Saúde, Centro Brasileiro de Análise e Planejamento, "Pesquisa Nacional de Demografia e Saúde da Criança e da Mulher – PNDS 2006: Dimensões do Processo Reprodutivo e da Saúde da Criança," 2009, pp. 141-142, http://bvsms.saude.gov.br/bvs/publicacoes/pnds_crianca_mulher.pdf (accessed May 25, 2017); See also, Elaine Fernandes Viellas et al., "Prenatal Care in Brazil," *Cadernos de Saúde Pública*, vol. 30, suppl. (2014), pp. S3-S4; Ricardo C.L. Rocha et al., "Prematurity and Low Birth Weight among Brazilian Adolescents and Young Adults," *Journal of Pediatric & Adolescent Gynecology*, vol. 23, no. 3 (2010), pp. 142–145.

birth found that 55 percent reported that their most recent pregnancies were unintended.⁵⁵ Younger, single, women and girls of color without paid employment and with fewer years of schooling were more likely to report their pregnancy was unintended.⁵⁶ Consistent with these findings, the UN estimates more than 2.3 million Brazilian women and girls ages 15 to 49 who are married or in unions have an unmet need for family planning.⁵⁷ These estimates reflect the need prior to the outbreak, and do not include women and girls who are not married or in unions.

Adolescents may have greater unmet need for contraception than other segments of the population. Nearly 20 percent of live births in Brazil are to adolescent women and girls ages 10 to 19, accounting for more than 560,000 births per year.⁵⁸ A national survey involving nearly 1,000 sexually active young women and girls ages 15 to 19 in 2013 found that 21 percent were not using any method of contraception, and only 17 percent had visited a public health agent to discuss family planning in the 12 months prior to the survey.⁵⁹

Women and girls in Brazil who become pregnant and wish to terminate unplanned pregnancies have few legal options for accessing abortion. Abortion is legal in Brazil only in cases of rape, when necessary to save a woman's life, or when the fetus suffers anencephaly, a fatal congenital brain disorder.⁶⁰ According to the criminal code, women and girls who terminate pregnancies under any other circumstances are subject to criminal

⁵⁵ Mariza Miranda Theme-Filha et al., "Factors Associated with Unintended Pregnancy in Brazil: Cross-Sectional Results from the Birth in Brazil National Survey, 2011/2012," *Reproductive Health*, vol. 13, suppl. 3 (2016), pp. 235-243, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5073899/ (accessed May 25, 2017).

⁵⁶ Ibid.

⁵⁷ United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division, "Trends in Contraceptive Use Worldwide," 2015, pp. 41, 48, http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/publications/pdf/family/ trendsContraceptiveUse2015Report.pdf (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁵⁸ Cynthia Schuck-Paim et al., "Unintended Pregnancies in Brazil – A Challenge for the Recommendation to Delay Pregnancy Due to Zika," PLOS Current Outbreaks (2016), http://currents.plos.org/outbreaks/article/unintended-pregnancies-in-brazila-challenge-for-the-recommendation-to-delay-pregnancy-due-to-zika/ (accessed May 25, 2017).

⁵⁹ Riva Rozenberg et al., "Contraceptive Practices of Brazilian Adolescents: Social Vulnerability in Question," *Ciência & Saúde Coletiva*, vol.18, no. 12 (2013), pp.3645-3652, http://www.scielo.br/pdf/csc/v18n12/a20v18n12.pdf (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁶⁰ Government of Brazil, Penal Code, Decree-Law Number 2.848, art. 128; Justice Marco Aurélio, "Arguição de Descumprimento de Preceito Fundamental 54 Distrito Federal," 2012. Yet, women and girls in Brazil who have the right to terminate pregnancies legally face obstacles in accessing legal abortion services. A study published in 2016 found only 37 institutions in the country offered legal abortion, mostly concentrated in capitals and large cities. Legal abortion services were not available at all in seven states. Alberto Pereira Madeiro and Debora Diniz, "Legal Abortion Services in Brazil – A National Study," *Ciência & Saúde Coletiva*, vol. 21, no. 2 (2016), pp. 563-572.

punishment of up to three years in prison, while people who perform abortions face up to four years, if convicted.⁶¹ According to some media reports, in 2014 alone at least 33 women were arrested for abortion, and seven of them were denounced by doctors after having come to hospitals in need of post-abortion care. One of them spent three days handcuffed to a bed.⁶²

National and International Response to the Epidemic

In November 2015, as cases of microcephaly increased, the Brazilian government declared a public health emergency of national concern and created a system for the immediate notification of all suspected cases.⁶³ Less than a week later, the World Health Organization (WHO) through its regional counterpart, the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), issued an epidemiological alert asking countries to report cases of microcephaly and other neurological complications.⁶⁴ On January 22, 2016, the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention activated its Emergency Operations Center, followed on February 1, 2016, by a WHO declaration that the cluster of neurological disorders and microcephaly was a "public health emergency of international concern."⁶⁵ PAHO Brazil established a "Situation Room" to coordinate information about the Zika virus and its consequences to the country and the world, focusing on international and interagency cooperation, communication and knowledge management, logistical support, and epidemiological analysis.⁶⁶

⁶⁶ PAHO, "Situation Room – Zika virus infection," http://www2.paho.org/bra/index.php?option=com_

⁶¹ Government of Brazil, Penal Code, Decree-Law Number 2.848, art. 124, 126.

⁶² Edgar Macial, "De 1 milhao de abortos ilegais no Pais, 33 viraram casos de policia em 2014," *Estadão*, December 20, 2014, http://saude.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,de-1-milhao-de-abortos-ilegais-no-pais-33-viraram-casos-de-policia-em-2014,1610235 (accessed December 9, 2016).

⁶³ Ministry of Health, Portaria nº 1.813, November 11, 2015. *Diário Oficial da União* – Seção 1, published on November 12, 2015; Operational Center of Emergencies in Public Health on Microcephaly, Health Surveillance Department, Ministry of Health, Nota Informativa nº 01/2015 – COES Microcefalias, November 17, 2015.

⁶⁴ Pan American Health Organization (PAHO) and WHO, "Epidemiological Alert: Increase of Microcephaly in the Northeast of Brazil," November 17, 2015, http://www2.paho.org/hq/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc_view&Itemid =270&gid=32636&lang=en (accessed April 24, 2017).

⁶⁵ CDC, "Zika Virus: 10 Public Health Achievements in 2016 and Future Priorities," January 6, 2017, https://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/volumes/65/wr/mm6552e1.htm?s_cid=mm6552e1_e (accessed March 25, 2017); World Health Organization (WHO), "Zika Virus and complications," http://www.who.int/emergencies/zika-virus/en/ (accessed March 25, 2017).

content&view=category&layout=blog&id=1293<emid=880 (accessed March 25, 2017). PAHO also operated regionally, developing technical documents and, in June 2016, publishing its strategy for enhancing national capacity to respond to Zika virus epidemic in the Americas. Four objectives orient their activities: detecting introduction of the virus in a timely manner and monitoring the epidemic; reducing the risk posed by high vector density; providing tools and guidance for adequate response management; and developing a regional research agenda. The Strategy was budgeted in USD 17,300,000 until December 2016. According to the last update, on December 8, 2016, PAHO had only raised USD 7.8 million, mainly from the WHO Contingency Fund for Emergencies, DFID, and CDC. Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), "Strategy for enhancing

In late 2015, the Brazilian government launched the National Plan to Combat *Aedes* and Microcephaly with three areas of focus: 1) mobilization and fight against the mosquito; 2) attending the population; and 3) technological development, education, and research.⁶⁷

WHO has a Zika Strategic Response Plan, developed in February 2016 and revised in June, which established the basis for coordination and collaboration among WHO and its partners until December 2017.⁶⁸ The plan calls for four areas of intervention: 1) development of integrated surveillance systems at all levels; 2) prevention of adverse health outcomes; 3) strengthening of health and social systems to provide support to the population affected; and 4) research. WHO also combined efforts with United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) and UN Women. Within the Situation Room, WHO, UN Women, and UNFPA met with civil society organizations to lead coordination, monitoring, and advocacy for the rights and empowerment of women in the context of Zika.⁶⁹ As part of this joint effort, UNFPA launched the campaign "*Mais direitos, menos Zika*" ("More rights, less Zika"), engaging youth and women from Bahia—one of the other states hardest hit by Zika—and Pernambuco to mobilize the community in health surveillance actions and provide access to information about the Zika outbreak in order to minimize its impact on rights.⁷⁰

In 2016, UNFPA, UN Women, WHO, together with the Brazilian government, organized communication campaigns, including radio programs, reports on television, and flyers and posters addressing women's rights in the context of Zika.⁷¹

national capacity to respond to Zika virus epidemic in the Americas," June 2016, p. 5, http://www2.paho.org/hq/index.php? option=com_docman&task=doc_view&Itemid=270&gid=33130&lang=es (accessed March 25, 2017).

⁶⁷ Ministry of Health, "National Plan to Combat Microcephaly," July 4, 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/planonacional (accessed March 14, 2017).

⁶⁸ WHO, "Zika Strategic Response Plan, revised for July 2016 – December 2017," WHO/ZIKV/SRF/16.3, June 2016, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/246091/1/WHO-ZIKV-SRF-16.3-eng.pdf?ua=1&ua=1&ua=1&ua=1 (accessed February 9, 2017).

⁶⁹ "Actions intensify in response to the Zika vírus in Brazil," UN Women News Stories, May 6, 2016,

http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2016/4/world-health-day-and-response-to-the-zika-virus-in-brazil (accessed March 25, 2017).

⁷⁰ UN Population Fund (UNFPA), "Mais direitos, menos Zika Campaign," http://maisdireitosmenoszika.org/a-campanha/ (accessed March 25, 2017). The initiative is funded by Japanese and United Kingdom (DFID) governments, CANADEM and UNFPA emergency's fund.

⁷¹ "Actions intensify in response to the Zika virus in Brazil," *UN Women News Stories*. The public campaign received funds from the Embassy of Canada.
Ten months after calling it an emergency, WHO declared the Zika epidemic was no longer a "public health emergency of international concern."⁷² In explaining the decision, Dr. Margaret Chan, then director-general of WHO, said, "In large parts of the world, the virus is now firmly entrenched. WHO and affected countries need to manage Zika not on an emergency footing, but in the same sustained way we respond to other established epidemic-prone pathogens, like dengue and chikungunya, that ebb and flow in recurring waves of infection."⁷³ Some specialists criticized the decision, arguing that governments and donors would slow down their responses, while the general public might misunderstand it as a sign that the outbreak is over.⁷⁴

In May 2017, the Brazilian government announced that the national public health emergency related to the Zika virus had ended, 18 months after first declaring Zika a public health emergency "of national concern." One of the World Health Organization's requirements for maintaining a state of emergency is that the event is unusual or unexpected. This no longer is the case in Brazil, as there is now sufficient scientific evidence connecting the Zika virus with congenital neurological impacts. Health officials said that monitoring, surveillance, and efforts to combat mosquito-borne viruses would continue.⁷⁵

State Response to the Zika Epidemic in Pernambuco and Paraíba

The management of the epidemic is a tripartite system between the federal, state, and municipal governments. However, the initial actions to identify and respond to reports of increased cases of microcephaly occurred at the state level. On October 27, 2015, Pernambuco's Secretariat of Health required the immediate notification of all suspected cases of microcephaly in newborns.⁷⁶ Two weeks later, after a high volume of notifications,

⁷³ Margaret Chan, director general of the World Health Organization, "Zika: We must be ready for the long haul," February 1, 2017,
 WHO Commentaries, http://www.who.int/mediacentre/commentaries/2017/zika-long-haul/en/ (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁷⁴ Donald G. McNeil Jr., "Zika Is No Longer a Global Emergency, W.H.O. Says," *The New York Times*, November 18, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/19/health/who-ends-zika-global-health-emergency.html, (accessed February 10, 2017).

 ⁷² "Fifth Meeting of the Emergency Committee under the International Health Regulations (2005) regarding Microcephaly,
 Other Neurological Disorders and Zika Virus," WHO statement, November 18, 2016,

http://www.who.int/mediacentre/news/statements/2016/zika-fifth-ec/en/ (accessed February 2, 2017).

⁷⁵ Ministry of Health, "Ministério da Saúde declara fim da Emergência Nacional para Zika e microcefalia," May 11, 2017. http://portalsaude.saude.gov.br/index.php/cidadao/principal/agencia-saude/28347-ministerio-da-saude-declara-fim-daemergencia-nacional-para-zika-e-microcefalia (accessed May 25, 2017).

⁷⁶ Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, State of Pernambuco, "Possible alteration of the pattern of occurrence of microcephaly (congenital anomaly) in live births in Pernambuco" ("Assunto: Possível alteração do padrão de ocurrência de microcefalia (Anomalia Congêntia) em nascidos vivos no Estado de Pernambuco"), *Technical Release*

the secretariat developed the first clinical and epidemiological protocol on microcephaly, which served as a reference for the national one.⁷⁷ The Pernambuco state protocol set the criteria for identifying microcephaly in newborns in the state, and defined the diagnostic, surveillance, prenatal care, and newborn follow-up services flow. An updated version, released one month later, extended the focus to pregnant women whose fetus is suspected of having microcephaly and pregnant women who have had a rash during pregnancy.⁷⁸ In November 2015, Paraíba's government also released its own protocol with the same purpose.⁷⁹

Both protocols present general recommendations for individual action, for example, measures to protect against mosquito bites. Neither state protocol made explicit recommendations to avoid or delay pregnancy, nor provided women with counseling or information about family planning and contraceptive methods.⁸⁰ The most recent versions of the protocols in both states, from December 2015, do not address the risk of sexual transmission of Zika, and present outdated information. As of May 2017, Paraíba's protocol incorrectly states that the Zika virus is not transmitted through sexual relations.⁸¹

In late 2015, the Pernambuco and Paraíba state governments declared a situation of emergency and released their own state plans to fight the diseases transmitted by *Aedes* mosquitos. Both plans had similar measures, encompassing health assistance, epidemiological and health surveillance, communication, management and monitoring of

SEVS/DGCDA no. 43/2015, October 27, 2015, https://media.wix.com/ugd/3293a8_9dd502333c27 4e359226be4cd95598b7.pdf (accessed February 17, 2017).

 ⁷⁷ Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, State of Pernambuco, "Clinical and Epidemiological Protocol to investigate the cases of microcephaly in Pernambuco, version no. 1", ("Protocolo clínico e epidemiológico microcefalia, versao no. 1"), 2015, https://media.wix.com/ugd/3293a8_bdbc939959174a79941f197903ad3bc9.pdf (accessed February 15, 2017).
 ⁷⁸ Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, State of Pernambuco, "Clinical and Epidemiological Protocol to investigate the cases of microcephaly in Pernambuco, version no. 2" ("Protocolo clínico e epidemiológico microcefalia, versao no. 1"), 2015, https://media.wix.com/ugd/3293a8_f8bf59781b39477289c57c75e94a4ocf.pdf (accessed February 16, 2017).

⁷⁹ Ministry of Health, State of Paraíba, "Protocol for the investigation and follow-up of cases of microcephaly in Paraíba – updated version" ("Protocolo para investigação e acompanhamento dos casos de microcefalia no estado da Paraíba"), 2015, http://static.paraiba.pb.gov.br/2015/06/PROTOCOLO-ATUALIZADO-28.03.2016.pdf (accessed February 17, 2017).

⁸⁰ Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, State of Pernambuco, "Clinical and Epidemiological Protocol to investigate the cases of microcephaly in Pernambuco, version no. 2," 2015, p. 27.

⁸¹ Ministry of Health, State of Paraíba, "Protocol for the investigation and follow-up of cases of microcephaly in Paraíba – updated version," 2015, p. 8.

the actions implemented, and research.⁸² One year later, the government of Pernambuco state renewed for the second time the emergency status and launched a new plan.⁸³

Financing for Response to Zika Epidemic

The response to the Zika epidemic required effort at the international, national, state, and municipal level and engaged experts and authorities from various sectors, including health, education, and research. Most of the funding targeted the key pillars of Brazil's national plan, which focused on mobilization and fighting against the mosquito, providing services to affected populations, and promoting technological development, education, and research.

In March 2016, the federal government announced plans to invest R\$649 million (US\$203 million) in mosquito eradication efforts, vector control, diagnostic testing, and research.⁸⁴ The Ministry of Health also transferred R\$2.7 billion (US\$840 million) to states and municipalities in 2016 to fund state and municipal health surveillance programs and measures to control *Aedes* mosquitos, together representing an approximated R\$800 million (US\$250 million) increase in federal disbursements for health surveillance from the prior year.⁸⁵

⁸² Pernambuco State Health Department, "PE investirá R\$25 milhões contra Aedes aegypti," November 30, 2015, http://portal.saude.pe.gov.br/noticias/secretaria/pe-investira-r-25-milhoes-contra-aedes-aegypti (accessed March 21, 2017); Government of Paraíba, "Governo decreta emergência e planeja ações de combate às doenças transmitidas pelo Aedes aegypti," December 4, 2015, http://paraiba.pb.gov.br/governo-decreta-emergencia-e-elabora-plano-de-enfrentamento-asdoencas-transmitidas-pelo-mosquito-aedes-aegypti (accessed March 21, 2017); Paraíba State Health Department, "Ricardo apresenta Plano de Combate ao Mosquito Aedes Aegypti nesta quarta," December 15, 2015,

http://paraiba.pb.gov.br/ricardo-apresenta-plano-de-combate-ao-mosquito-aedes-aegypti-nesta-quarta/ (accessed March 21, 2017).

⁸³ Pernambuco State Health Department, "Governo lança plano de combate às arboviroses," December 6, 2016, http://portal.saude.pe.gov.br/noticias/secretaria-executiva-de-vigilancia-em-saude/governo-lanca-plano-de-combatearboviroses (accessed March 21, 2017); Pernambuco State Health Department, "Plano de Enfrentamento das Doenças Transmitidas pelo Aedes do estado de Pernambuco," November 2016,

https://media.wix.com/ugd/3293a8_98f67921dd984159bead4edf844ece2d.pdf (accessed March 24, 2017).

⁸⁴ Gabrielle Kopko, "Ministério da Saúde anuncia edital de R\$20 milhões para pesquisas contra o Aedes aegypti," March 23, 2016, Ministry of Health press release, http://portalsaude.saude.gov.br/index.php/o-

ministerio/principal/secretarias/sctie/fitoterapicos/noticias-fitoterapicos/22727-ministerio-da-saude-repassa-r-3-4-mipara-custeio-de-projetos-de-plantas-medicinais-e-fitoterapicos (accessed March 20, 2017). All exchange rates are pegged to the conversion rate of April 26, 2017, which was R\$3.20 to US\$1.

⁸⁵ National Health Fund, Ministry of Health, Brazil, "Transparency Portal" ("Portal Transparência"),

http://aplicacao.saude.gov.br/portaltransparencia/index.jsf (accessed March 21, 2017).

The federal government also invested significant resources in ensuring services for affected populations, including commodity acquisition of more Zika and pregnancy tests and repellent for pregnant women enrolled in Bolsa Família, a cash-transfer program for poor families, as well as capital investments in the construction and updating of specialized rehabilitation centers for persons with disabilities.⁸⁶ As of March 2017, 52 new centers were operating, at an estimated cost of R\$114 million (US\$35.7 million) per year.⁸⁷ According to the Ministry of Health, between December 2015 and January 2017, it expanded the public health system to include 63 new specialized rehabilitation centers, at an annual operating cost of R\$128 million.⁸⁸ In 2017 Pernambuco's Secretariat of Health will expand the rehabilitation services specialized for children with Zika syndrome to its 12 health regions. Currently such services exist in only 10 regions.⁸⁹

In the area of technological development, education, and research, Brazil's government announced investments of more than R\$250 million (US\$78.1 million) in the development of vaccines against Zika and dengue, innovative vector control technologies, and in the research on the prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of Zika.⁹⁰

Although the national Zika plan does not highlight investment in water or wastewater infrastructure to combat mosquitos, the National Plan on Sanitation, launched in 2013, sets the goals of universal access to water and garbage collection systems in urban areas, and expanding access to wastewater systems to 93 percent of residences in urban areas by

⁸⁶ Amanda Mendes and Camila Bogaz, "Laboratórios ampliam em 20 vezes a capacidade para testes de Zika," January 20, 2016, Ministry of Health press release, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/132-laboratorios-ampliam-em-20-vezes-a-capacidade-para-testes-de-zika (accessed March 17, 2017); Gabriela Rocha, "Ministério da Saúde finaliza pregão para compra de repelentes," Ministry of Health press release, December 9, 2016,

http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/896-ministerio-da-saude-finaliza-pregao-para-compra-de-repelentes (accessed March 20, 2017); Diogo Caixote, "Saúde libera R\$7,5 milhões para centros de reabilitação," March 22, 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/452-saude-libera-r-7-5-milhoes-para-construcao-de-mais-centrosespecializados-em-reabilitacao (accessed March 17, 2017); Gustavo Frasão, "Ministério libera R\$4,8 milhões para testes rápidos de gravidez," March 21, 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/411-ministerio-libera-r-4-8-milhoespara-testes-rapidos-de-gravidez (accessed March 20, 2017).

⁸⁷ Ministry of Health, Brazil, "Dengue, Chikungunya e Zika: Saúde destina mais R\$ 135 milhões para reabilitação e pesquisas," http://portalarquivos.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/2017/marco/30/RENEZIKA.pdf (accessed May 05, 2017).
⁸⁸ Email to Human Rights Watch from press office, Ministry of Health, May 31, 2017.

children to Human Rights watch nom press onice, Ministry of Health, May 31, 2017.

⁸⁹ "Plano contra Aedes prioriza ambulatório para chikungunya em PE," G1 PE December 6, 2016, http://g1.globo.com/pernambuco/noticia/plano-contra-aedes-prioriza-ambulatorio-para-chikungunya-em-pe.ghtml (accessed March 24, 2017). See also Human Rights Watch interview with Luciana Caroline Albuquerque Bezerra, Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, State of Pernambuco, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 20, 2016.

⁹º Ministry of Health, Brazil, "Dengue, Chikungunya e Zika: Saúde destina mais R\$ 135 milhões para reabilitação e pesquisas".

2033.⁹¹ The plan estimated the need for a total of R\$508.4 billion (US\$158.9 billion) to achieve these objectives.⁹² In 2014 and 2015, total investments in water systems and wastewater collection amounted to approximately R\$12.2 billion (US\$3.8 billion) each year.⁹³ A recent study published by the National Confederation of Industry (Confederação Nacional da Indústria) found that if the current trend of investments continues, the entire Brazilian population would be fully connected to a wastewater system by 2054.⁹⁴ Inadequate water and wastewater infrastructure presents a significant threat to the federal government's broader efforts to combat *Aedes* mosquitos and the diseases they spread.

States have also invested in eradication efforts. Pernambuco budgeted R\$25 million (US\$7.8 million) in 2016 to fund a plan to combat all diseases transmitted by *Aedes* mosquitos.⁹⁵ Of this, R\$5 million (US\$1.6 million) was allocated for vector control and materials and personal protective equipment, and another R\$5 million (US\$1.6 million) was dedicated to awareness campaigns. The remaining R\$15 million (US\$4.7 million) went to construction of regional centers to attend infants with Zika syndrome.⁹⁶ In 2017, Pernambuco's state government announced investments of R\$78 million (US\$24.4 million) to combat mosquitos, assist patients with dengue, chikungunya, and Zika, and for research.⁹⁷

To address the very deficient sanitation coverage, Pernambuco entered the largest publicprivate partnership in Brazil in 2013. With planned total investments of R\$4.5 billion (US\$1.4 billion) over 35 years, the project aims for universal access to sanitation in 14 municipalities of the metropolitan region of Recife, and Goiana. Within 12 years the

⁹¹ Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "PLANSAB – Plano Nacional de Saneamento Básico, mais saúde, qualidade de vida e cidadania," 2015, pp. 147-149, http://www.cidades.gov.br/ images/stories/ArquivosSNSA/PlanSaB/plansab_texto_editado_para_download.pdf (accessed May 05, 2017).

⁹² Ibid, p. 170.

⁹³ Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento: Diagnóstico dos Serviços de Água e Esgotos – 2015," February 2017, p. 55,

http://www.snis.gov.br/diagnostico-agua-e-esgotos/diagnostico-ae-2015 (accessed February 22, 2017).

⁹⁴ Confederação Nacional da Indústria, "Burocracia e entraves ao setor de financiamento," January 2016, p. 9, http://arquivos.portaldaindustria.com.br/app/conteudo_18/2016/01/11/10388/1101-BurocraciaeEntravessaneamento.pdf (accessed March 20, 2017).

⁹⁵ Pernambuco State Health Department, "PE investirá R\$25 milhões contra Aedes aegypti.". 9⁶ Ibid.

^{97&}quot;Pernambuco investirá R\$78 milhões em novas ações contra zika, chicungunha e dengue," Jornal do Commércio, December 6, 2017, http://jconline.ne10.uol.com.br/canal/cidades/saude/noticia/2016/12/06/pernambuco-investira-r-78milhoes-em-novas-acoes-contra-zika-chicungunha-e-dengue-262780.php (accessed March 24, 2017).

wastewater collection rate was expected to increase from 30 percent to 90 percent, benefiting 3.7 million people.⁹⁸ Three years after the agreement, the rate of wastewater collection has risen to only 32.17 percent, while the companies responsible for the investments face financial problems and construction is behind schedule.⁹⁹ Moreover, total investments in water and wastewater services across the whole state decreased from 2013 to 2015, from R\$746 million (US\$233 million) to R\$550.3 million (US\$172 million).¹⁰⁰ Paraíba witnessed a similar decrease in investments in water and wastewater services, dropping from R\$148.4 million (US\$46.4 million) in 2013 to R\$56 million (US\$17.5 million) during the same period.¹⁰¹

⁹⁸ Pernambuco and Compesa, "Parceria Público-Privada Para A Universalização Do Esgotamento Sanitário Da Região Metropolitana Do Recife: Programa Cidade Saneada," http://www.cbic.org.br/sites/default/files/palestra_ppp.pdf (accessed March 16, 2017).

⁹⁹ Marcela Balbino, "Prefeitos eleitos do Grande Recife falam em rever PPP da Compesa," Jornal do Commércio, November 27, 2016, http://jconline.ne10.uol.com.br/canal/politica/pernambuco/noticia/2016/11/27/prefeitos-eleitos-do-grande-recife-falam-em-rever-ppp-da-compesa-261794.php (accessed March 16, 2017); Marina Barbosa, "PPP do Saneamento terá revisão," FOLHA PE, December 19, 2016, http://www.folhape.com.br/economia/economia/economia/2016/ 12/19/NWS,10903,10,550,ECONOMIA,2373-PPP-SANEAMENTO-TERA-REVISAO.aspx (accessed March 16, 2017).

¹⁰⁰ National Department of Sanitation, Ministry of Cities, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento: Diagnóstico dos Serviços de Água e Esgotos – 2015," February 2017, p. 55, http://www.snis.gov.br/diagnostico-agua-e-esgotos/diagnostico-ae-2015 (accessed February 22, 2017).

¹⁰¹ National Department of Sanitation, Ministry of Cities, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento: Diagnóstico dos Serviços de Água e Esgotos – 2015," February 2017, p. 55, http://www.snis.gov.br/diagnostico-agua-e-esgotos/diagnostico-ae-2015 (accessed February 22, 2017).

II. Findings

In February 2017, the director general of the World Health Organization stated that "Zika revealed fault lines in the world's collective preparedness. Poor access to family planning services was one. The dismantling of national programmes for mosquito control was another."¹⁰² Human Rights Watch found that Brazilian authorities need to take additional steps to address many of these fault lines that existed prior to the Zika outbreak. Our research found gaps in the Brazilian authorities' response that have distinct harmful impacts on women and girls, and leave the general population vulnerable to continued outbreaks of serious mosquito-borne illnesses in the future.

Instead of planning needed investments in water and sanitation infrastructure to control mosquito breeding, Brazilian authorities have encouraged household-level efforts: namely cleaning water storage containers and eliminating standing water in homes. Women and girls are often the ones responsible for these tasks, but their efforts are burdensome and often futile without attention to structural water and sanitation failures.

Traditional gender roles within society often assign women and girls the primary responsibility for preventing unplanned pregnancy, yet we found that some women and girls did not have access to comprehensive reproductive health information and services through the public health system. Criminal penalties for abortion force pregnant women and girls to turn to clandestine, and often unsafe, procedures to terminate unwanted pregnancies. Pregnant women bear the burden of preventing Zika infection and transmission to the fetus during pregnancy, but we found they often suffer anxiety and uncertainty when they cannot access the information or services they need to protect themselves from the virus. In families raising children affected by the virus, women overwhelmingly take on primary caregiving for babies with Zika syndrome, often without the support that would provide their families the best possible outcomes.

¹⁰² Chan, "Zika: We Must Be Ready for the Long Haul," WHO Commentaries.

Human rights should guide Brazil's efforts moving forward. A human rights-based approach to the Zika outbreak should address gaps in fulfilling the rights to water and sanitation, women's and girls' reproductive rights, and the rights of persons with disabilities.

Mosquito Eradication Requires System-Wide and Household Efforts

A rights-respecting and sustainable approach to fighting the transmission of the Zika virus would address pervasive problems with the rights to water and sanitation that stymie shortterm mosquito eradication efforts. In an emergency phase, vector control focused on the household is key, but it will fail in the long term if systemic problems are not also addressed.

In the emergency phase of a mosquito-borne epidemic, emergency vector control is crucial to a multi-sector response, which includes integrating chemical, mechanical, and biological vector control and individual prevention efforts—essentially backpack, truck, or aerial spraying to kill mosquitos and larvae and household efforts to eliminate standing water breeding grounds.¹⁰³ In the long-term, addressing poor water and sanitation infrastructure is needed to achieve lasting vector control.¹⁰⁴ To date, this long-term investment in lasting vector control has not been a government priority in response to the Zika epidemic, likely setting Brazil up for years of repeat outbreaks of mosquito-borne illnesses.¹⁰⁵ Even medium-term efforts, such as removing aquatic weeds, trimming river and lake vegetation to change sunlight and shade conditions, and maintaining the lining of canals, are not set as a pillar of the response.¹⁰⁶

The World Health Organization, in its guidance on managing pregnancy in the context of Zika virus infection, states, "It is essential to correct the social determinants of viral

¹⁰³ For detailed discussions regarding best practices in vector control, see WHO, "Global Vector Control Response 2017-2030," 2017, http://www.who.int/malaria/areas/vector_control/Draft-WHO-GVCR-2017-2030.pdf?ua=1&ua=1 (accessed April 26, 2017); CDC, "Zika Virus: Integrated Mosquito Management," 2017, https://www.cdc.gov/zika/vector/ integrated_mosquito_management.html (accessed April 26, 2017); Henk van den Verg et al., "Regional Framework for Surveillance and Control of Invasive Mosquito Vectors and Re-Emerging Vector Borne Diseases 2014-2020," WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2013, http://www.euro.who.int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/197158/

Regional-framework-for-surveillance-and-control-of-invasive-mosquito-vectors-and-re-emerging-vector-borne-diseases-20142020.pdf (accessed April 26, 2017).

¹⁰⁴ See e.g., WHO, "Malaria Control: The Power of Integrated Action," The Health and Environment Linkages Initiative (HELI), http://www.who.int/heli/risks/vectors/malariacontrol/en/index3.html.

 ¹⁰⁵ See e.g. Ministry of Health, "National Plan to Combat Microcephaly," July 4, 2016
 http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/plano-nacional (accessed March 14, 2017).
 ¹⁰⁶ Ibid.

illnesses that are transmitted by *Aedes aegypti* mosquitos at the population level. Strategies to considerably reduce the potential threat of Zika virus infection should therefore include concerted efforts to provide sustainable and equitable access to safe and clean water; consistent application of sanitation and hygiene practices; and appropriate waste management at the community level."¹⁰⁷

The Brazilian government has worked to engage households and communities in vector control interventions. Through campaigns and public announcements, the Ministry of Health urged residents to destroy mosquito breeding sites by cleaning and covering water storage containers and eliminating standing water. The federal government combined efforts with state and municipal authorities to intensify eradication efforts.¹⁰⁸ Due to these investments, the share of buildings with mosquito breeding grounds decreased from 3.37 percent in the first cycle of 2016 to 1.91 percent in the last one.¹⁰⁹ Despite progress, the number still exceeds the goal of one percent set by the National Plan to be achieved in June 2016.¹¹⁰ In addition, initiatives and campaigns involving public schools and civil society organizations raised awareness and mobilized the population to eradicate mosquito breeding sites.¹¹¹ UNICEF has also provided assistance to engage municipalities

¹⁰⁷ WHO, "Pregnancy Management in the Context of Zika Virus Infection: Interim Guidance Update," WHO/ZIKV/MOC/16.2 Rev. 1, May 13, 2016, http://www.who.int/csr/resources/publications/zika/pregnancy-management/en/ (accessed April 25, 2017).

¹⁰⁸ Brazilian authorities did invest significant resources in the short term. More than 266,000 community health agents (agentes comunitários de saúde), 49,000 endemic disease control agents (agentes de combate às endemias), and 5,000 military officers participated in these efforts. Together, they visited 250 million residences, factories, stores, vacant land and public agencies over the course of seven cycles of inspections in 2016 to identify possible mosquito breeding grounds. Juliana Hack, "Sala Nacional de Coordenação e Controle continuará ações," July 15, 2016,

http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/798-sala-nacional-de-coordenacao-e-controle-continuara-acoes-decombate (accessed March 14, 2017). National Room for Coordination and Control to Combat Dengue, Chikungunya Virus and Zika Virus, Ministry of Health, Brazil. Reports can be found by visiting http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/sala-desituacao and including the report number of interest. See, for example, "Report n° 07: Monitoring of the activities of the 1st cycle of visits to buildings in Brazil," March 11, 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/sala-de-situacao/informesncc-n-7.pdf (accessed March 14, 2017).

¹⁰⁹ National Room for Coordination and Control to Combat Dengue, Chikungunya Virus and Zika Virus, Ministry of Health, Brazil, "Report n° 07: Monitoring of the activities of the 1st cycle of visits to buildings in Brazil," March 11, 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/sala-de-situacao/informe-sncc-n-7.pdf (accessed March 14, 2017); National Room for Coordination and Control to Combat Dengue, Chikungunya Virus and Zika Virus, Ministry of Health, Brazil, "Report n° 19: Monitoring of the activities of the 7th cycle of visits to buildings in Brazil," January 10, 2016,

http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/informes/informe-sncc-19-avaliacao-do-7-ciclo.pdf (accessed March 14, 2017). ¹¹⁰ Ministry of Health, "National Plan to Combat Microcephaly." [http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/plano-nacional (accessed June 28, 2017]

¹¹¹ Amanda Mendes, "Ministério da Saúde e Cufa fazem "faxinaço" nas periferias," Ministry of Health press release, April 18, 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/517-ministerio-da-saude-e-cufa-fazem-faxinaco-nas-periferias-do-pais (accessed March 14, 2017); Gabrielle Kopko, "Saúde na Escola mobiliza 18 milhões de alunos em todo o país," March 7,

in combatting *Aedes* mosquitos, and trained 2,383 social mobilizers in 707 municipalities, including 771 teenagers.¹¹²

Municipalities have also taken steps to eradicate mosquitos.¹¹³ In late 2015, Recife declared an emergency situation and released an emergency plan to combat the *Aedes aegypti*.¹¹⁴ Among other measures, the plan included the hiring of additional 300 environmental health and endemic control agents.¹¹⁵ In November 2016, Recife authorities announced the 2017 plan to combat the diseases transmitted by the *Aedes* with several initiatives.¹¹⁶ However, investments in sanitation are not part of the plan to eradicate dengue, Zika, and chikungunya, even when there are some investments being made at the local level related to sanitation.¹¹⁷ One official in the Pernambuco Secretariat of Health recognized this is not sufficient, saying, "health alone cannot address this issue. So, education, housing, sanitation departments play a role as well."¹¹⁸

Municipal and state governments have also employed the use of insecticides and larvicides to address mosquito breeding, however a government audit conducted state-bystate over a period between 2014 and 2016 found that more than half of the states and one-fifth of the municipalities investigated did not apply the funds in a timely manner.

https://www.unicef.org/brazil/pt/where_32851.html (accessed March 25, 2017).

^{2016,} http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/395-saude-na-escola-mobiliza-18-milhoes-de-estudantes-no-combate-ao-aedes-aegypti (accessed March 14, 2017).

¹¹² "Selo UNICEF terá 'ponto extra' para municípios que realizarem mobilização contra Aedes aegypti," UNICEF press release, March 15, 2016, https://www.unicef.org/brazil/pt/where_32575.html (accessed March 25, 2017); "UNICEF capacita 707 municípios para ações contra Aedes aegypti," UNICEF press release, April 6, 2016,

¹¹³ Human Rights Watch interview with Luciana Caroline Albuquerque Bezerra, Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, State of Pernambuco, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 20, 2016.

¹¹⁴ Prefeitura da Cidade do Recife, Decree 29,279, art. 1, November 29, 2015; Prefeitura da Cidade do Recife, "Prefeito lança Plano Emergencial de Enfrentamento ao Aedes aegypti e nomeia profissionais para lidar com microcefalia," December 7, 2015, http://www2.recife.pe.gov.br/noticias/07/12/2015/prefeito-lanca-plano-emergencial-de-enfrentamento-ao-aedesaegypti-e-nomeia (accessed March 16, 2017).

¹¹⁵ "Prefeito apresenta Plano de Enfrentamento à microcefalia ao ministro da Saúde," Prefeitura da Cidade do Recife press release, November 24, 2015, http://www2.recife.pe.gov.br/noticias/24/11/2015/prefeito-apresenta-plano-deenfrentamento-microcefalia-ao-ministro-da-saude (accessed March 16, 2017).

¹¹⁶ Prefeitura da Cidade do Recife, "Plan to Combat the arboviruses transmitted by Aedes aegypti," 2017, http://www2.recife.pe.gov.br/sites/default/files/aedes_aegypti_apresentacao_vf_3_16-9_0.pdf (accessed March 16, 2017).
¹¹⁷ See for example, "Prefeito Geradlo Julio entrega ruas pavimentadas na Iputinga," Prefeitura da Cidade do Recife press release, January 19, 2017, http://www2.recife.pe.gov.br/noticias/19/01/2017/prefeito-geraldo-julio-entrega-ruas-pavimentadas-na-iputinga (accessed March 26, 2017).

¹¹⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Luciana Caroline Albuquerque Bezerra, Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, State of Pernambuco, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 20, 2016.

Auditors also observed expired boxes of insecticides and inadequate conditions of the warehouses in several states. Furthermore, poor management practices, such as inefficient use of the vehicles to spray insecticides, overbilling, lack of planning and inventory control, and failures to distribute insecticides to the municipalities hindered the effort.¹¹⁹

The bulk of the daily effort on mosquito eradication, however, has fallen to individual households to address. The "Cleaning Saturday—do not give a break to the dengue mosquito" campaign, launched in late 2015, called on the population to clean their houses once a week.¹²⁰ One year later, the Ministry of Health released a new campaign with the same approach and different cleaning day (Friday).¹²¹

Missing from plans for mosquito eradication was addressing the dismal state of water and wastewater services in many communities. Governments at all levels have not sufficiently addressed longstanding structural failures in water and wastewater systems—limiting the effectiveness of individual household and neighborhood efforts to eradicate mosquitos, particularly in underserved communities.

The national plan to combat Zika does not address systemic wastewater and sanitation failures contributing to mosquito breeding, which means there are no directed investments in lasting efforts at vector control through the lens of eliminating the risk of Zika and other arboviruses. In October 2016, during the first meeting of a national network of Zika experts, the minister of health affirmed, "Treated water, treated wastewater and garbage collected and treated are fundamental to prevent the dissemination of diseases. We do need to do strong investments in sanitation."¹²²

¹¹⁹ Ministry of Transparency, Oversight and Control, "3° Ciclo do Programa de Fiscalização em Entes Federativos," December 16, 2016, http://www.cgu.gov.br/assuntos/auditoria-e-fiscalizacao/programa-de-fiscalizacao-em-entes-federativos/3ciclo/30-ciclo/arquivos/apresentacao-resultado_3-ciclo.pdf (accessed March 21, 2017). Full reports for all 27 states can be found on the ministry's website: http://www.cgu.gov.br/assuntos/auditoria-e-fiscalizacao/programa-de-fiscalizacao-ementes-federativos/2-ciclo.

¹²⁰ Ministry of Health, "Sábado de faxina – Não dê folga para o mosquito da dengue," Health Blog, November 28, 2015, http://www.blog.saude.gov.br/index.php/combate-ao-aedes/50392-sabado-de-faxina-nao-de-folga-para-o-mosquito-dadengue (accessed March 16, 2017).

¹²¹ Camila Bogaz, "Toda sexta-feira será o dia de combate ao Aedes aegypti," Ministry of Health press release, November 4, 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/857-toda-sexta-feira-sera-o-dia-de-combate-ao-aedes-aegypti (accessed March 21, 2017).

¹²² Paula Laboissière, "Investir em saneamento reduz gasto em saúde, diz ministro," Ministry of Health, October 26, 2016, http://agenciabrasil.ebc.com.br/geral/noticia/2016-10/investir-em-saneamento-reduz-gasto-em-saude-diz-ministro (accessed March 21, 2017).

Instead a focus on the household shifts the responsibility to make up for poor water and wastewater systems and puts the burden of mosquito eradication efforts on households. Household efforts—namely the elimination of standing water around homes through emptying and scrubbing out containers and covering them, turning them over, or throwing them out—are fundamental to an emergency vector control effort and authorities were correct in emphasizing these efforts immediately. However, household efforts are futile and burdensome in the medium and long-term without national and local investments in lasting vector control through improved water and sanitation. Talita Rodrigues, an advocate in Recife, explained:

State and national health authorities started telling people they had to clean their houses, clean their neighborhoods, don't leave standing water, but at the same time, there is open water, dirty water, sewage, rainwater, muddy water [in their communities]. So it was really confusing because the state was not looking at its own responsibility [to address problems with water and sanitation], it was transferring responsibility to people to clean their houses.¹²³

Personal responsibility for cleaning households cannot stop mosquito breeding if the water and wastewater infrastructure is insufficient. People who have difficulty accessing water and wastewater services, like many residents of the two cities where Human Rights Watch conducted research for this report—Recife, in Pernambuco state and Campina Grande, in Paraíba state—may be especially vulnerable to mosquito-borne illnesses.¹²⁴ Indeed, most of the people interviewed for this report told Human Rights Watch that they or another member of their household had been infected with Zika, dengue, or chikungunya in recent years.

Since 2015, Brazil's economy has suffered a deep recession, with high rates of unemployment and inflation. But long before the recent economic crisis, including in

¹²³ Human Rights Watch interview with Talita Rodrigues da Silva, Coletivo Mangueiras, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.
¹²⁴ Recife has a history of water-related infections, such as gastro-intestinal diseases, typhoid, and mosquito-borne illnesses that are linked to extreme poverty and a lack of water and sanitation services. "Poverty and Lack of Essential Water and Sanitation Systems are Paramount in the Outbreak of the Zika Virus: Interview with Dr. Esteban Castro, Coordinator of DESAFIO," *European Commission: Research & Innovation, undated*, http://ec.europa.eu/research/social-sciences/index.cfm?pg=newspage&item=160225 (accessed February 25, 2017).

times of economic growth, government investments in water and sanitation infrastructure were inadequate.

In 2007, after more than two decades of limited investments in sanitation, congress enacted a new public law addressing sanitation, with implementing regulations adopted in 2010, boosting the sector.¹²⁵ An officer at the Ministry of Cities explained that until then ,"the legislation was diffuse, which reflects the fact that over decades sanitation was not part of the government's agenda."¹²⁶ Some states with more resources did invest in the sector, but states in the poorer regions, such as the northeast, worked hard in the period without federal investments to prevent regression in coverage rates. Since 2007, the federal government has increased investment in sanitation. Total investments grew from R\$4,238 million in 2007 to R\$12,175 million in 2015.¹²⁷ Still, the expansion in the provision of sanitation services has been painfully slow. Management and institutional problems including a simple lack of qualified projects—created bottlenecks in pushing funding out, a foreseeable risk after decades of neglect.

Nevertheless, there has been a small uptick in coverage rates since 2007. The Brazilian population with access to water and wastewater systems increased from 80.9 percent and 42.0 percent in 2007 to 83.3 percent and 50.3 percent in 2015, respectively.¹²⁸ In Recife, the share of the population accessing water and wastewater services grew from 72.3 percent and 15.1 percent in 2007 to 76.3 percent and 17.3 percent in 2015.¹²⁹ An officer at Paraíba's sanitation company summarized the context: "Since 2007, they started investing

¹²⁵ Federal Law 11,445/2007.

¹²⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Tiago Raposo, chief of staff at the Secretary of Sanitation, of the Ministry of Health, Brasília, Distrito Federal, Brazil, April 20, 2017.

¹²⁷ Brasil, Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento: Diagnóstico dos Serviços de Água e Esgotos – 2007," February 2009, p. 33,

http://www.snis.gov.br/diagnostico-agua-e-esgotos/diagnostico-ae-2007 (accessed May 26, 2017); Brasil, Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento: Diagnóstico dos Serviços de Água e Esgotos – 2015," February 2017, p. 55, http://www.snis.gov.br/diagnostico-agua-eesgotos/diagnostico-ae-2015 (accessed February 22, 2017).

¹²⁸ Brasil, Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento: Diagnóstico dos Serviços de Água e Esgotos – 2007," February 2009, p. 18,

http://www.snis.gov.br/diagnostico-agua-e-esgotos/diagnostico-ae-2007 (accessed May 26, 2017); Brasil, Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento: Diagnóstico dos Serviços de Água e Esgotos – 2015," February 2017, p. 25, http://www.snis.gov.br/diagnostico-agua-eesgotos/diagnostico-ae-2015 (accessed February 22, 2017).

¹²⁹ Brasil, Ministério das Cidades, Secretaria Nacional de Saneamento Ambiental, "Sistema Nacional de Informações sobre Saneamento," http://app.cidades.gov.br/serieHistorica/ (accessed May 25, 2017).

again, making projects, but not at the necessary speed, and now it has become complicated again because of the Brazilian [economic] situation."¹³⁰ In the context of the recession, it will be difficult for Brazilian authorities to overcome the deficit in water and wastewater investments and to allocate the resources necessary to sustainably address failing systems.

Water Storage to Manage Inconsistent Water Supply

Many households do not have continual access to water without storing water in the home. This is particularly true in communities that rely on clandestine water connections, or in areas that have a problem with supply. In Paraíba state, Campina Grande and neighboring cities have been affected by a serious drought in recent years. The city's main water source has dropped to dangerously low levels, and intermittent water supply causes many residents to store water in excess of their daily needs in large containers in their homes.¹³¹ Parts of Pernambuco state have been equally impacted by the drought. According to officials at the state public water company, 30 municipalities' water systems are in total collapse due to the drought and receive water by truck only.¹³² Even one day of water in a month means that the service level does not qualify for trucked water. For example, in Santa Cruz do Capibaribe, access to water is restricted to two days with water and 28 without, but the state water company does not distribute additional water by trucks. "These are used only in cases of total collapse," according to an official.¹³³ Informal neighborhoods in and around Recife often do the same, because they receive intermittent water supply due to clandestine or unreliable connections to the water system. Stored water, if not properly covered and maintained, can create areas for mosquito breeding.

¹³⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Ricardo Benevides, head of the Regulatory Affairs Advisory Department at Cagepa, Paraíba' sanitation company, João Pessoa, Paraíba, Brazil, April 05, 2017.

 ¹³¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Jose Erivaldo, education secretary, Boqueirão, Paraíba, October 5, 2016.
 ¹³² Human Rights Watch interview with Aldo Santos, director of articulation and environment, COMPESA, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, May 11, 2017.

¹³³ Ibid.



Lindasselva lives in a shack in a slum in Olinda, Pernambuco state. There are no sanitation services and she has access to water from only one tap. Mosquitos can breed and proliferate in stored water, if it is not properly covered and maintained. © 2016 César Muñoz Acebes/Human Rights Watch

For this report, Human Rights Watch asked 60 people visiting health facilities in Pernambuco and Paraíba states and in poor neighborhoods around Recife and Campina Grande about their access to water in the diverse communities where they reside. Only about one-third of them said they had continuous access to water in their homes. The rest said that their water only flowed through the taps two or three days per week, or sometimes less frequently. One official in Recife's Secretariat of Sanitation confirmed that Passarinhos, one of the communities Human Rights Watch visited, has intermittent access to water. She said, "they say it is one day with water and five without, but we observe that it can be more than five days [without water]."¹³⁴ While not a representative sample, our

¹³⁴ Human Rights Watch Interview with Déborah Falcão, official in Recife Secretariat of Sanitation, Recife, Pernambuco, April 17, 2017.

research suggests there are significant barriers to continuous availability of water in homes. A report by the WHO and UN Water confirmed more than one-third of Brazil's population does not have access to a continuous water supply.¹³⁵

As a result, most people have no choice but to fill tanks and other containers with water for household use. If not properly covered, those containers become potential mosquito breeding grounds. Clara, a 28-year-old mother of three children living in a poor neighborhood in Recife, explained in detail how a health outreach worker told her to maintain her water storage containers free of larvae. She has a large water tank that collects water when it is running, and then has two large buckets of water that she stores water in for the household to use during the week, "Every Saturday, I empty the water and clean out the buckets, and then I fill it with new water."¹³⁶

Where water is scarce or expensive, this type of cleaning regime is not possible. Alícia, a 36-year-old woman in Paraíba who was four months pregnant when she spoke with Human Rights Watch, said she had intermittent access to water at home. "We are afraid of running out of water all at once," she explained, "[So when the water comes] then we fill up everything. Where I live, there are neighbors with many containers, and it's full of little [mosquito] larvae, right? One fills up everything one can, so it is complicated because we don't use all the water and keep it for the following week and, thus, it got worse."¹³⁷

Some interviewees in Paraíba said their access to water had decreased since the start of the Zika epidemic, due to the drought and water rationing.¹³⁸ Mirella, 48, told Human Rights Watch, "It's been a year or more that we have water only three days a week because it's not raining enough, and the water is not reaching the reservoir." Mirella said it was difficult for her to care for her four children and elderly mother with an inconsistent water supply: "I have kids at home. They are always getting dirty, and their clothes get dirty. We need water to wash and shower. My mother lives with me as well, and I need water for her too."¹³⁹

¹³⁵ WHO, "Investing in Water and Sanitation: Increasing Access, Reducing Inequalities: GLAAS 2014 Findings—Highlights for the Region of the Americas," p. 17.

¹³⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Clara, Coelhos, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

¹³⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Alícia, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016.

¹³⁸ Human Rights Watch interviews with Thaís, 17, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 3, 2016; Karina, 34, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016; Alba, 26, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016.

¹³⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Mirella, 48, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 3, 2016.

Natália, a 30-year-old woman in Paraíba who was 34 weeks pregnant when she spoke to Human Rights Watch, said she had access to water every three days. "Due to the rationing, we have to store water, and many don't store it properly," she said. She described how her family was affected by a dengue outbreak in her community in early 2016: "In my community, there were many, many cases of dengue.... In my mom's house, out of four people, my mother, father, and sister all had dengue. Only my niece didn't have it.... It was an epidemic there."¹⁴⁰

Poor Wastewater Management Systems in Underserved Communities

Inadequate wastewater management systems, particularly in underserved communities, make household efforts to control the mosquito population futile in the long-term. Many of the marginalized communities Human Rights Watch visited in Recife backed up to open canals or marshes, where garbage and debris led to areas of standing water and stagnation. For many of the communities, their sewage and wastewater flowed directly into these open water sources. According to state public water company officials, today approximately 35 percent of the population in the metropolitan region around Recife has access to wastewater system.¹⁴¹

Almost all interviewees said they covered their water storage containers in their homes, but many said there were other sources of standing water in their communities that they could not control.¹⁴² Many of the households living in the highest concentrations of poverty that we visited bordered open water channels or ravines that served to collect untreated wastewater. Mosquitos and their larvae were visible to Human Rights Watch researchers.¹⁴³ A 2016 study found that storm drains, among other types of standing water, served as

¹⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Natália, 30, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016.

¹⁴¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Ricardo Barretto, Director of New Business at COMPESA, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, May 11, 2017.

¹⁴² Human Rights Watch interviews with Samara, 33, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016; Marcia, 29, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016; Luana, 42, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

¹⁴³ Human Rights Watch site visit to Coelhos, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016; Human Rights Watch site visit to Olinda, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.



Wastewater and garbage are dumped directly into the river in a slum in the Coelhos neighborhood of Recife, Pernambuco state. © 2016 César Muñoz Acebes/Human Rights Watch

larval development and adult resting sites for mosquitos that can carry Zika and other viruses, and yet these are often not the focus of eradication efforts.¹⁴⁴

In several low-income communities, Human Rights Watch saw untreated sewage flowing into open, uncovered channels, roads, or waterways near communities, creating dirty, standing water—ideal conditions for mosquito breeding. Some interviewees said their flushed toilets went directly into open channels nearby.¹⁴⁵ A community health worker in a Recife favela with 12,000 residents explained, "All wastewater goes untreated into the

¹⁴⁴ Igor Adolfo Dexheimer Paploski et al., "Storm drains as larval development and adult resting sites for Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus in Salvador, Brazil," Parasites & Vectors, vol. 9. no. 419 (2016).

¹⁴⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Clara, Coelhos, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

river... There is open-air wastewater in the streets."¹⁴⁶ Clara, who described how she diligently washes and covers her stored water tanks, recognized the limited utility of her efforts because the marsh directly behind the house serves as a mosquito-breeding ground. "I have a flush toilet in the house, and it goes directly into the river. We don't have any standing water here in the house, but the river is directly behind us."¹⁴⁷ This is frustrating for her. An environmental health officer recently inspected her water tank and told her "congratulations, keep going!" yet the sewage and solid-waste filled marsh and polluted river behind her remains.¹⁴⁸

A 19-year-old woman from one underserved community, who sat outside her home with her three-week-old baby while she spoke with Human Rights Watch, said there was often standing water in the street and there were "many, many mosquitos" in her home. She got chikungunya during her pregnancy, but her baby was born healthy.¹⁴⁹

In another community in Recife, Human Rights Watch researchers walked along uneven, unpaved roads with Rebeca, a 25-year-old woman who was pregnant with twins. She pointed out how sewage flowed directly into the streets in her neighborhood, and dirty, standing water accumulated in areas near her home. "People don't care how we're living here," she said. She had Zika prior to her pregnancy.¹⁵⁰

Thaís, a 17-year-old girl who gave birth to a baby with Zika syndrome in January 2016, showed Human Rights Watch an open sewage channel near her home in Paraíba state. "We have a lot of mosquitos. The sewage is not covered, and at night it's full of mosquitos," she said. When her baby was five months old, Thaís and her whole family, including the baby, got dengue and chikungunya. "No one escaped," she said. "We could barely walk. Our legs hurt a lot. [We had] fever, rash. I had dengue first and then chikungunya."¹⁵¹ Júlia, 23, lived in the same community and had chikungunya during her most recent pregnancy. She said there was "a lot" of standing water in her community:

¹⁴⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Verônica Correa, 57, community health worker, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.
¹⁴⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Clara, Coelhos, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

 ¹⁴⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Clara, Coelhos, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

 ¹⁴⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Clara, Coerlios, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

 ¹⁵⁰ Human Rights Watch Interview with Bebora, 19, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2010.
 ¹⁵⁰ Human Rights Watch Interview with Rebeca, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016.

¹ Thuman Rights watch interview with Rebeta, 25, Rethe, Perhambuto, October 10, 2010.

"The streets have sewage and the channel is open. It's sewage in the channel." She explained that health officials visited her home to check her water storage containers for signs of mosquito breeding. "But no one comes to deal with the sewage," she said.¹⁵²

Household Environment Officer Visits Important Line of Defense

While long-term efforts are needed to address sustainable vector control, even the household efforts of Brazilian authorities have not been sufficient in some places to address vector-control in the home. Many people interviewed by Human Rights Watch did report that health officials visited their homes periodically to check water storage vessels for signs of mosquito breeding, and treat affected water with chemicals to destroy mosquito larvae (larvicides). However, many of them said there was very little, if any, information provided during these visits, suggesting a missed opportunity for educating the public about Zika prevention. Jessica, a 24-year-old woman in Pernambuco state who was eight months pregnant, said, "There's a sanitation agent who comes to check water in the houses. It's not to give information, it's to treat the water.... They put a chemical in the water, but they don't educate us."¹⁵³

Ana Sophia, a 17-year-old girl in Pernambuco state who was five months pregnant when she spoke to Human Rights Watch, had a similar experience: "They just come, look at the water, and if needed, put medicine in the water." She believed additional education might lead members of her community to cooperate more fully with the government's mosquito eradication efforts at the household level. "I think they should inform people," she said, "because some [of my] neighbors don't like that they put something in the water because it gets dirty at the bottom of the container. People don't allow it [the health officials to apply a larvicide] because they don't like it, but if they knew why it's important, they might allow it."¹⁵⁴

Some women did report speaking to health agents about vector control, but most said the agents told them only about dengue or chikungunya, not Zika, and told them nothing about the need to control mosquito breeding generally. "Health agents came to speak

¹⁵² Human Rights Watch interview with Júlia, 23, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 3, 2016.

¹⁵³ Human Rights Watch interview with Jessica, 24, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

¹⁵⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Ana Sophia, 17, Jaboatão dos Guararapes, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016.

about chikungunya and [told us] don't keep standing water or anything dirty. That's it, but it was a long time ago," said Helena, a 34-year-old woman in Recife.¹⁵⁵ She thought it might have been in February 2016, eight months before our interview, and shortly after five people in her household contracted chikungunya. Consistent outreach is needed, and the necessity of vector-control to combat multiple threats should be better communicated.

The success of these efforts also relies on a consistent supply of the larvicide and sufficient environmental officers to distribute it to the household level. One municipal environmental surveillance officer in Paraíba told Human Rights Watch that in the months leading up to the epidemic, between May and November 2015, her municipality experienced a shortage in the supply of the larvicide used for vector control due to lack of federal funding. "On average we use 40kg of larvicide per month. There were moments we received only 10kg per month, and moments [between May and November 2015] we didn't have anything. This shortage happened during a water crisis in the region."¹⁵⁶ She indicated this was consistent in municipalities across the state. A state health surveillance director told Human Rights Watch that employment of environmental officers in some municipalities ended after recent local elections, leaving a temporary gap in services.¹⁵⁷

Of most concern is that some people, particularly those living in underserved communities, told Human Rights Watch no one had visited their homes or communities to try to eradicate the mosquito population.¹⁵⁸

Impact on Women and Girls

Some women's rights advocates told Human Rights Watch that the government's focus on household interventions to limit mosquito breeding had a harmful or stigmatizing effect on women and girls because it creates the impression that they are at fault if they are unable to control the mosquito population. This approach seems to ignore systemic issues related

¹⁵⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Helena, 34, Recife, Pernambuco, October 14, 2016.

¹⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Rossandra Oliveira, environmental surveillance manager at Campina Grande' Secretary of Health, Campina Grande, Paraíba, Brazil, May 9, 2017.

¹⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Luciana Caroline Albuquerque Bezerra, Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, State of Pernambuco, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 20, 2016.

¹⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch interviews with Aline, 33, Campina Grande, Pernambuco, October 3, 2016; Clarice, 16, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016; Rebeca, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016; Erica, 45, Olinda, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016; Karen, 33, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.



A flyer posted at a women's community group in Passarinhos, a neighborhood in Recife, states, "In the time of Zika, protection and care begin by informing the woman about her reproductive rights." Paula Viana, executive secretary of Grupo Curumim, a feminist organization in Pernambuco that was involved in designing the flyer, told Human Rights Watch, "There are no government campaigns talking about women's rights on the Zika issue. It's all about the mosquito. The message to women is you have to clean your house or don't get pregnant." © 2016 Amanda Klasing/Human Rights Watch

to the eradication effort and water and wastewater systems that might undermine household efforts. Traditional gender norms place the burden of household mosquito eradication efforts—cleaning water storage containers and eliminating standing water in homes—on women and girls, who already often take primary responsibility for preventing pregnancy. Paula Viana, executive secretary of Grupo Curumim, a feminist organization in Pernambuco, explained, "There are no government campaigns talking about women's rights on the Zika issue. It's all about the mosquito. The message to women is you have to clean your house or don't get pregnant."¹⁵⁹

Leaders of a women's rights group working in an underserved community in Pernambuco state told Human Rights Watch they did research on the impacts of the Zika virus epidemic in their community. They found government communications around the Zika epidemic problematic for women and girls:

What's being put out [to the public] is that people are responsible for what's happening. Obviously, we are responsible for disposing of our garbage, but of course the causes of the epidemic are much bigger.¹⁶⁰

Vera Barone, a leader of a Uiala Mukaji, a Black women's organization in Pernambuco, concurs.

Women are being blamed for this crisis. [Women are being told] that they are responsible for not cleaning well enough, not dealing with standing water.... The majority don't have access to water, so they have to store water, and they are blamed for how they store water. The government doesn't recognize that the lack of investment in water and sanitation is what leads women to store water. ... In addition, the garbage is not collected properly. The government doesn't recognize its mistakes. It just blames women.¹⁶¹

One pregnant woman interviewed by Human Rights Watch in Pernambuco state described how she had to be constantly vigilant about standing water and the use of repellent, while coping with the constant anxiety of getting Zika. "I'm being pressured all the time to take all kinds of care with the pregnancy, care for the baby," she said. "It

¹⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Paula Viana and Sueli Valongueiro, Grupo Curumim, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, September 15, 2016.

¹⁶⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Edicléa Santos and Magda Santiago, Grupo Espaço Mulher, Passarinhos, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, September 14, 2016.

¹⁶¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Vera Barone, Uiala Mukaji, Recife, Pernambuco, September 14, 2016.

affects me a lot. Now, since I'm still at the beginning of the pregnancy and the baby is still developing, I get really frightened."¹⁶²

Reduce Unplanned Pregnancy, Ensure Reproductive Choice

Human Rights Watch found that some women and girls continue to face challenges in accessing basic information and services that would allow them to prevent pregnancy during the outbreak. Further, restrictions on reproductive health services, particularly abortion, can drive women and girls unable to prevent pregnancy but worried about the impact of the virus to seek clandestine and often dangerous methods to terminate pregnancy. Despite the difficulties in preventing unplanned pregnancies, many women and girls interviewed by Human Rights Watch reported struggling to access long-acting or permanent family planning options.

The national protocol on the necessary and appropriate response to the Zika virus included guidance on pre- and post-natal care, and emphasized access to contraception. However, the protocol did not address access to abortion in circumstances in which it would be legal nor did it identify how to overcome barriers in access to contraception among traditionally underserved populations.¹⁶³

Brazil should take concerted action to reduce unplanned pregnancies by providing women and girls with comprehensive reproductive health information and services, including longterm contraceptive options, and identify and resolve any gaps in distribution or challenges in access. It should also ensure women and girls have reproductive autonomy and access to safe, legal abortion, so they do not have to resort to life-threatening clandestine procedures to terminate unplanned pregnancies they do not want to continue. Excessive legal restrictions on access to abortion hamper a rights-respecting response effort.

Unplanned Pregnancies

A Ministry of Health public advisory on Zika encouraged women and girls to go to their Basic Health Unit to receive an orientation on family planning and contraceptives and to

¹⁶² Human Rights Watch interview with Nina, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

¹⁶³ See, e.g., Paige Baum et al., "Ensuring a Rights-Based Health Sector Response to Women Affected by Zika," Cadernos de Saúde Pública, vol. 32, no. 5 (2016).

choose a contraceptive method to prevent an unplanned pregnancy.¹⁶⁴ It also recommended that women who would like to become pregnant should speak with a health professional before doing so.¹⁶⁵ Yet, the government response did not scale up family planning services, particularly access to long-term contraceptive methods. Due to reports of sexual transmission of the Zika virus, the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) executive director, Dr. Babatunde Osotimehin, urged "governments and all other partners to provide information and access to voluntary family planning, including condoms."¹⁶⁶ Yet, in practice, this does not seem to have been universally part of the response effort encountered by the women and girls interviewed by Human Rights Watch.

One hospital administrator expressed his frustration that this was not a greater priority. "Most pregnancies are unplanned... They have said 'you shouldn't get pregnant,' but didn't do anything different."¹⁶⁷ Even when authorities did make family planning a priority, it was after great delay. In November 2016, nearly a year after the start of the public health emergency, Recife authorities did announce strengthening family planning services as part of its 2017 plan to combat the diseases transmitted by *Aedes* mosquitos.¹⁶⁸

A study published in 2017 found that 66 percent of women of child-bearing age in the northeast of Brazil were trying to avoid pregnancy in 2016.¹⁶⁹ But less than one-third of the women and girls Human Rights Watch spoke to about family planning—most of whom we interviewed in health facilities or in communities near Recife and Campina Grande—said their most recent pregnancy was planned. The remainder reported a variety of reasons for an unplanned pregnancy, many hinging on lack of clear and accessible basic information about reproductive health. Although not a representative sample, many of the women who

¹⁶⁴ Ministério da Saúde, "Vírus Zika: Informações ao Público," Brasília, DF, 2016,

http://portalarquivos.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/2016/janeiro/12/cartilha-informacoes-ao-publico-v2.pdf (accessed March 13, 2017).

¹⁶⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶⁶ UNFPA Executive Director Dr. Babatunde Osotimehin, "Voluntary family planning, including condoms, essential to prevent spread of Zika virus," UNFPA, March 10, 2016, http://www.unfpa.org/press/statement-unfpa-executive-director-dr-babatunde-osotimehin-family-planning-and-zika-virus (accessed March 25, 2017).

¹⁶⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Dr. Olimpio Barbosa de Moraes Filho, obstetrician/gynecologist and manager of maternity hospital, Recife, Pernambuco, October 14, 2016.

¹⁶⁸ Prefeitura da Cidade do Recife, "Plan to Combat the arboviruses transmitted by Aedes aegypti," 2017, http://www2.recife.pe.gov.br/sites/default/files/aedes_aegypti_apresentacao_vf_3_16-9_0.pdf (accessed March 16, 2017).
¹⁶⁹ Debora Diniz et al., "Brazilian women avoiding pregnancy during Zika epidemic," Journal of Family Planning and Reproductive Health Care, vol. 43, no: 80 (2017).

had unplanned pregnancies experienced similar contraceptive failures, often related to lack of information on correct usage.

While most forms of modern contraception have a high success rate under perfect use, many can have increased failure rates when human error is introduced.¹⁷⁰ At least two of the people we spoke to, women ages 34 and 47, reported accidently skipping a pill prior to becoming pregnant.¹⁷¹ Others reported becoming pregnant while switching to new contraceptive pills or taking antibiotics that interacted with the efficacy of the pill.¹⁷² Several women, including one who has a child with Zika syndrome, reported becoming pregnant while on a low dose contraceptive pill taken while breastfeeding.¹⁷³ Some of the women, and one girl, told Human Rights Watch that inconsistencies in the supply of contraceptives to the health centers would cause them to miss doses—either they would be out of pills or injections or the center closed due to strikes.¹⁷⁴

Several women in their late 30s and early 40s reported being shocked by their pregnancies, some believing themselves to be entering menopause and unable to become pregnant.¹⁷⁵ Veronica, 42 and mother of a child with Zika syndrome, told Human Rights Watch that she thought she was too old to get pregnant. "When I found out, my life collapsed, because he was not planned," she said.¹⁷⁶

Overwhelmingly, the women and girls who spoke to Human Rights Watch about unplanned pregnancies described their first reactions as negative—everything from "a bomb going off in

¹⁷⁰ See, for example, Chelsea B. Polis et al., "Typical-Use Contraceptive Failure Rates in 43 Countries with Demographic and Health Survey Data: Summary of a Detailed Report," Contraception, vol. 94, no. 1 (2016), pp. 11-17.

¹⁷¹ Human Rights Watch interviews with Joana, 47, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016; Antonella, 34, Recife, Pernambuco, October 19, 2016.

¹⁷² Human Rights Watch interviews with Luna, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016; Crislene, 27, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016; and Evelyn, 18, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

¹⁷³ Human Rights Watch interviews with Laura, 22, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016; Maria Carolina, Campina Grande, Paraíba, September 12, 2016.

¹⁷⁴ Human Rights Watch interviews with Thaís, 17, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 3, 2016; Rebeca, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

¹⁷⁵ Human Rights interviews with Veronica, 42, Santos Dumont, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016; Carla, 39, Coque, Recife, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016.

¹⁷⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Veronica, 42, Santos Dumont, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

life" to being "disturbed," "shocked," "desperate," or "scared."¹⁷⁷ Most women who had continued their unplanned pregnancies did not want to discuss details about other options they considered in response to their unplanned pregnancy—including abortion or adoption. Yet, a few told Human Rights Watch that they had considered these other options. One woman, 21, had her first child when she was 16 years old. Pregnant again, unplanned, she told Human Rights Watch, "I knew I had other options, but I never chose them."¹⁷⁸ Another woman who had an unplanned pregnancy told Human Rights Watch that she "felt broken and sad" after she found out she was pregnant. She considered seeking an abortion, but instead decided to continue the pregnancy and have a tubal ligation performed concurrent to delivery, to prevent any future unwanted pregnancies.¹⁷⁹

Of particular concern is that many mothers who have children with Zika syndrome said they received no post-delivery contraceptive counseling, leaving them without comprehensive information about their options for preventing future pregnancy.¹⁸⁰ A few have since had unplanned pregnancies.

Clandestine and Unsafe Abortions

While the women we spoke with were reluctant to discuss abortion in the context of their current pregnancies, studies show that despite criminalization many women and girls in Brazil risk their health and lives to access clandestine abortions. For example, according to a 2015 study, there were as many as 865,000 abortions in 2013 among women and girls ages 15 to 49 in Brazil.¹⁸¹ More recent research estimates that, by the age of 40, approximately one in five Brazilian women has terminated a pregnancy in her lifetime, and in 2015, approximately 500,000 women had abortions.¹⁸²

¹⁷⁷ Human Rights Watch interviews with Alícia, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016; Joana, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016; Evelyn, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016; Patrícia, Passarinhos, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

¹⁷⁸ Human Rights Watch interview, Brazil, October 2016. Name, location, and date withheld for security reasons.

¹⁷⁹ Human Rights Watch interview, Brazil, October 2016. Name, location, and date withheld for security reasons.

¹⁸⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Susana, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2017.

¹⁸¹ Mario Francisco Giani Monteiro, Leila Adesse, and Jefferson Drezett, "Update to the Estimates of the Magnitude of the Induced Abortion Rates per Thousand Women and Reasons for 100 Live Births Induced Abortion by Age Group and Major Regions: Brazil, 1995 to 2013," Reprodução & Climatério, vol. 30, no. 1 (2015), pp. 11-18.

¹⁸² Debora Diniz, Marcelo Medeiros, and Alberto Madeiro, "National Abortion Survey 2016," Ciência & Saúde Coletiva, vol.
22, no. 2 (2017), pp. 653-660. See also, Debora Diniz and Marcelo Medeiros, "Abortion in Brazil: A Household Survey Using the Ballot Box Technique," Ciência & Saúde Coletiva, vol. 15, suppl 1 (2010), pp.959-66.

Very few facilities provide legal abortions. One study estimated only 37 health facilities actively perform legal abortion services in all of Brazil, and that seven states do not have any institutions that offer this service.¹⁸³ Additionally, a very small number of abortions in Brazil occur under legal circumstances. According to one academic study, the 37 active abortion services in Brazil attended 5,075 women seeking legal abortion and performed 2,442 terminations of pregnancy between 2013 and 2015. The study analyzed 1,283 abortions that occurred in five of these services, one from each region in Brazil.¹⁸⁴ Ninety-four percent of those legal abortions were in cases of rape; 15 percent were provided to girls ages 11 to 14, and five were provided to girls younger than 10.¹⁸⁵ According to Ministry of Health data provided to Human Rights Watch, 1,667 and 1,678 legal abortions were administered in 2015 and 2016, respectively.¹⁸⁶ A total of 11,318 legal abortions were conducted between 2010 and 2016.¹⁸⁷

The unavailability of and restricted access to legal abortion means the vast majority of abortions that take place are clandestine, and often unsafe, even when they fall within the exceptions provided by law. Human Rights Watch spoke with obstetricians who have provided emergency care for patients who have undergone illegal abortions. One coordinator of an obstetric intensive care unit in Recife recounted extreme cases, including cases where the patient died due to an unsafe abortion. The illegal nature of the abortion makes attending women in crisis difficult:

They are desperate and try anything, and so they use an unsafe method... We receive many severely sick patients, but it's not so common to treat them for post-abortion care because people don't tell the truth. They come with complications but they don't say what happened... If we knew

¹⁸³ Alberto Pereira Madeiro and Debora Diniz, "Legal Abortion Services in Brazil – A National Study," Ciência & Saúde Coletiva, vol. 21, no. 2 (2016), pp. 563-572.

¹⁸⁴ Ibid. Some victims of sexual violence are likely denied access to abortion. The study found 14 percent of institutions required rape victims to present a police report in order to access a legal abortion and documented a lack of adequate training on sexual and reproductive rights. The study also showed how some physicians refused to perform abortion on moral or religious grounds, posing additional barriers to women accessing safe and legal abortion.
¹⁸⁵ Ibid.

¹⁸⁶ Email to Human Rights Watch from press office, Ministry of Health, May 31, 2017.
¹⁸⁷ Ibid.

something was attempted we could start antibiotics earlier, because the risk of infection is higher.¹⁸⁸

According to official data, unsafe abortion is the fourth leading cause of maternal mortality in Brazil. Since 2005, 911 women have died from unsafe abortion, including 69 in 2015, and 48 in 2016.¹⁸⁹ Approximately 17 percent of the abortion-related deaths between 2011 and 2015 were of adolescent girls and young women between 10 and 19 years old.¹⁹⁰

Complications related to unsafe abortion lead to an estimated quarter million emergency room visits each year.¹⁹¹ These figures likely vastly under-represent the consequences of unsafe abortion. Since abortion is largely illegal, it is likely that patients who have induced abortion and face complications are afraid to tell medical providers what brought about the complications. This makes data collection on the issue difficult.¹⁹²

A few women interviewed by Human Rights Watch had experienced or witnessed complications from unsafe abortion. One 23-year-old woman told Human Rights Watch she had taken pills she bought at a pharmacy to terminate a pregnancy when she was raped at age 13. At the time, she did not know that she likely could have accessed abortion legally: "I didn't have a lot of information. I didn't know what I could do," she said. After taking the pills, she experienced heavy bleeding, to the point that her clothing was soaked with blood. "I bled a lot," she said, describing how scared and unprepared she felt.¹⁹³ Another woman, also 23, said she brought a friend to the hospital with post-abortion complications after she took an abortive substance she had acquired clandestinely. Describing the experience, she said, "She was bleeding a lot, and she fainted. I was with her. I was desperate. I was worried she wouldn't survive."¹⁹⁴

¹⁸⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Dra. Leila Katz, emergency obstetrician, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.
¹⁸⁹ Ministry of Health, "Painel de Monitoramento da Mortalidade Materna," Coordenação-Geral de Informação e Análise Epidemiológica, http://svs.aids.gov.br/dashboard/mortalidade/materna.show.mtw (accessed May 25, 2017).
¹⁹⁰ Ibid.

¹⁹¹ Ministério de Saúde, "Atenção humanizada ao abortamento," Serie Direitos Reprodutivos, no. 4 (2011), http://bvsms.saude.gov.br/bvs/publicacoes/atencao_humanizada_abortamento_norma_tecnica_2ed.pdf (accessed May 26, 2017).

¹⁹² Human Rights Watch interview with Dra. Leila Katz, emergency obstetrician, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016; Human Rights Watch interview with Dr. Olimpio Barbosa de Moraes Filho, obstetrician/gynecologist and manager of maternity hospital, Recife, Pernambuco, October 14, 2016.

¹⁹³ Human Rights Watch interview, Brazil, October 2016. Name, location, and date withheld for security reasons.
¹⁹⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Brazil, October 2016. Name, location, and date withheld for security reasons.

Those who suffer most from legal restrictions on access to abortion are poor and marginalized women and girls, who may not be able to afford safer procedures, and instead resort to unsafe methods of abortion or feel compelled to carry unwanted pregnancies to term.¹⁹⁵ One doctor explained, "The truth is in Brazil abortions are done … Rich people can do it safely. Poor people have to appeal to unsafe methods and they die because of it."¹⁹⁶ In the context of criminalization, abusive clandestine providers may take advantage of or even harm the most marginalized women, as illustrated by the tragic case of Jandira dos Santos, which gained international attention. Police suspect dos Santos died from a botched illegal abortion in 2014 and her body was mutilated to obscure her identity.¹⁹⁷

The criminalization of abortion also makes women more likely to undergo coerced or unsafe abortion since they cannot freely seek professional medical advice or counselling about their options. One woman told Human Rights Watch about the pressure her partner put on her to seek an abortion, even though it would not be safe. "He forced me to call places to look for pills. It was horrible. It wasn't what I wanted."¹⁹⁸ She was unsuccessful in locating the pills, and continued the pregnancy, which she said was "a relief."¹⁹⁹ Not all women are so lucky. An emergency obstetrician told Human Rights Watch that she attended a 26-year-old woman whose boyfriend forced her to undergo an abortion. He took her to a clandestine location, and they put something caustic in her vagina and her uterus ruptured. She lost her uterus and her ovaries, triggering early menopause, and her colon was damaged.²⁰⁰

Legal restrictions on abortion leave women and girls unable to speak openly about their options when they experience unplanned pregnancies. One doctor explained how

¹⁹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Dra. Leila Katz, emergency obstetrician, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.

¹⁹⁵ See, e.g., Tábata Z. Dias et al., "Association between Educational Level and Access to Safe Abortion in a Brazilian Population," *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, vol. 128, no. 3 (2015), pp. 224-227; Gilberta S. Soares, Maria Beatriz Galli, and Ana Paula de A.L. Viana, "Advocacy for Access to Safe Legal Abortion: Similarities in the Impact of Abortion's Illegality on Women's Health and Health Care in Pernambuco, Bahia, Mata Grosso do Sul, Paraíba, and Rio de Janeiro," *Ipas*, March 2011, http://www.ipas.org/en/Resources/Ipas%20Publications/Advocacy-for-access-to-safe-legalabortion-Similarities-in-the-impact-of-abortions-illegal.aspx (accessed February 3, 2017).

¹⁹⁷ Adriana Brasileiro, "Illegal Abortions Claim Lives of Brazilian Women," Reuters, November 5, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/women-abortion-idUSL6NoSU5WN20141105 (accessed February 13, 2017).

¹⁹⁸ Human Rights Watch interview, Brazil, October 2016. Name, location, and date withheld for security reasons.
¹⁹⁹ Ibid.

²⁰⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Dra. Leila Katz, emergency obstetrician, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.

decriminalizing abortion could create opportunities for providers to give the comprehensive counseling women and girls need when facing unplanned pregnancies:

The way I see it, the government should legalize and support it [abortion]. That way women can come to the health care system, where there is psychological and medical support. Sometimes all these women need is support. They are alone. If they knew they had other options, like adoption, they might not abort.²⁰¹

Anxiety and uncertainty around the Zika virus outbreak may have increased demand for illegal abortion in Brazil. A July 2016 study published in *The New England Journal of Medicine* analyzed requests for abortion in 19 Latin American countries received by Women on Web—a nonprofit organization providing abortion medication in countries where safe abortion services are highly restricted—before and after a November 2015 PAHO announcement related to Zika virus risks. The study found a 108 percent increase in abortion requests from Brazil following the PAHO Zika announcement, as compared to a model based on statistical data from prior years.²⁰²

The study concluded that with the Zika epidemic in Latin America,

[T]here is both a need for clear information and an increase in requests for abortion that is not currently met by their own healthcare systems. While the WHO response to the Zika epidemic focuses on enhanced surveillance, vector control, communication and guidance, our results show that issuing to women advice that they cannot implement merely precipitates fear and anxiety. Ensuring reproductive autonomy through access to a full range of reproductive choices is currently a missing piece of the public health response to Zika.²⁰³

201 Ibid.

 ²⁰² Supplement to: Abigail R.A. Aiken et al., "Requests for Abortion in Latin America Related to Concern about Zika Virus Exposure," New England Journal of Medicine, vol. 375 (2016), pp. 396-398, http://www.nejm.org/doi/suppl/10.1056/NEJMc1605389/suppl_file/nejmc1605389_appendix.pdf (accessed February 2, 2017).
 ²⁰³ Ibid.

The newspaper *Estadão* reported an increase in the number of abortions in Pernambuco state since the emergence of the Zika virus, illustrating its findings with testimonies. A social worker attending pregnant women identified as having complications related to Zika or mosquito-borne viruses told *Estadão* that some of her patients who received an early diagnosis of fetal complications discontinued prenatal care and sought abortions outside the health system. One 28-year-old woman initially happy about her pregnancy, told *Estadão* that she terminated her pregnancy after learning that the fetus had serious neurological problems related to a mosquito-borne virus: "I didn't mention to anyone [at the prenatal clinic] my intention to abort. I was afraid they would denounce me. I left and disappeared. I looked for a friend and she brought me to a clandestine clinic where she had undergone an abortion last year. My boyfriend gave me the money. Of course I got sad, but I knew this was what I had to do."²⁰⁴

In February 2016, a representative from Pernambuco state introduced a bill in the Chamber of Deputies—the lower house of Brazil's National Congress—that would increase sentences for women who have abortions due to microcephaly or other fetal anomalies.²⁰⁵ As of May 2017, the bill had not been brought for a vote.

As a response to the challenges posed by the Zika virus epidemic, in August 2016, the National Association of Public Defenders, with support from the NGO Anis-Institute of Bioethics, filed a petition before the Brazilian Supreme Court to allow pregnant women infected with Zika virus the right to terminate the pregnancy.²⁰⁶ The petition also called on the Brazilian authorities to provide the full range of benefits to women impacted by the virus, including early and regular screening during pregnancy; a full range of contraceptive methods, particularly long-acting reversible contraceptives; and state benefits if they have

²⁰⁴ Monica Bernardes, "'Aedes' faz parto cair e aborto avançar em Pernambuco," *Estadão*, December 14, 2016, http://saude.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,aedes-faz-parto-cair-e-aborto-avancar-em-pernambuco,10000094381 (accessed March 30, 2017).

 ²⁰⁵ Projeto de Lei, no. 4396, "Para prever aumento de pena no caso de aborto cometido em razão da microcefalia ou anomalia do feto," (2016) http://www.camara.gov.br/proposicoesWeb/prop_mostrarintegra;jsessionid
 =8DFB38FDDD490B5E9E0C07214F8A4C39.proposicoesWebExterno1?codteor=1433470&filename=Tramitacao-PL+4396/2016 (accessed May 26, 2017).

²⁰⁶ "Defensores públicos questionam lei sobre combate a doenças transmitidas pelo Aedes aegypti," Supremo Tribunal Federal press release, August 29, 2016, http://www.stf.jus.br/portal/cms/verNoticiaDetalhe.asp?idConteudo=323833 (accessed May 26, 2017).

children affected by the virus.²⁰⁷ In March, the Socialism and Liberty Party (Partido Socialismo e Liberdade, or PSOL) filed a case calling for the full decriminalization of abortion up to 12 weeks of pregnancy. Human Rights Watch submitted expert briefs in support of both cases in April 2017. As of May 2017, the Supreme Court had not ruled on the petitions.

Problems Accessing Long-Term Family Planning Options

One of the most effective ways to avoid unplanned pregnancies and abortions is to ensure women and girls have access to long-acting reversible contraceptives, such as implants or intrauterine devices (IUDs), or to voluntary sterilization (tubal ligation). Many of the women who spoke to Human Rights Watch expressed a desire to pursue these family planning options, but many of them encountered difficulties. A Secretariat of Health official in Pernambuco state recognized the challenges in accessing IUDs in particular: "We have been working to encourage the use of IUD. … We have a sufficient amount of IUDs available in Pernambuco. … The problem lies in the lack of health professionals willing to provide and insert it. Prescribing contraceptive pills is faster and easier. … Our goal is to provide training encouraging [physicians to provide IUDs]."²⁰⁸

One obstetrician-gynecologist providing prenatal care and family planning services to women in Campina Grande explained that she had to refer her patients to the maternity hospital to get IUDs. "We train those who want to get an IUD to go to the maternity hospital," she said. She said that access to some long-acting contraceptive methods were limited based on municipal residency.²⁰⁹

Some women told Human Rights Watch they had never been provided with information about long-acting reversible contraceptive options. For example, Larissa, 28, was four months into a high-risk, unplanned pregnancy when she spoke with Human Rights Watch in October 2016. She had developed thrombosis, a serious blood clot, while taking oral

²⁰⁷ "ANADEP entra com Ação no STF para garantir políticas públicas às mulheres e crianças afetadas pelo Vírus Zika no Brasil," ANADEP press release, August 24, 2016, https://www.anadep.org.br/wtk/pagina/materia?id=29504 (accessed May 26, 2017).

²⁰⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Leticia Katz, head of the Woman Health Care Department at Pernambuco's Health Secretary, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 21, 2016.

²⁰⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Bianca Maria Souza Virgolino Nóbrega, obstetrician, Hospital Pedro I, Campina Grande, Paraíba, Brazil, October 4, 2016.

contraceptive pills. When she tried hormonal injections, she said she felt nauseated and lost hair. "I didn't adapt well," she said. Though she had struggled to find a form of contraception that worked for her, no one had ever informed her about longer-term options, like an IUD.²¹⁰

Others said they could not access longer-acting methods. Júlia, a 23-year-old woman with four children under age 6, said she requested an IUD from the public health system, but was denied. "I tried, but I didn't get it. The public health system didn't offer it to me because of my age. The health unit said it's only allowed to women over 25 years."²¹¹ This is incorrect information, as the minimum age requirement is 20 years of age.²¹²

A hospital administrator told Human Rights Watch that promoting access to longer-acting methods was not a government priority. "Women continue using the same flawed methods ... which are ... less safe than long-term methods like the IUD or implants."²¹³ He also noted that some government-supported hospitals in more remote municipalities are run by religious institutions that will not provide IUDs to women, further decreasing access to these methods for women far from main urban centers.²¹⁴

In addition, one official from the Pernambuco Secretariat of Health told Human Rights Watch that aside from the copper IUD, other long-acting reversible contraceptives are not available through the public health system.²¹⁵ In April 2016, the Ministry of Health decided not to include implants as a choice of contraceptive methods available in the public health system to adolescents between age 15 and 19, citing both the lack of scientific evidence of the effectiveness of this method compared to other available methods and the greater financial impact.²¹⁶

²¹² Ministry of Health, "Sexual Health and Reproductive Health," Cadernos de Atencao Basica, no. 26 (2010), p. 202, http://189.28.128.100/dab/docs/publicacoes/cadernos_ab/abcad26.pdf (accessed April 26, 2017).

²¹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Larissa, 28, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

²¹¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Júlia, 23, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 3, 2016.

²¹³ Human Rights Watch interview with Dr. Olimpio Barbosa de Moraes Filho, obstetrician/gynecologist and manager of maternity hospital, Recife, Pernambuco, October 14, 2016.

²¹⁴ Ibid.

²¹⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Leticia Katz, head of the Woman Health Care Department at Pernambuco's Health Secretary, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 21, 2016.

²¹⁶ Comissão Nacional de Incorporação de Tecnologias no SUS, "Relatório de recomendação: Implante subdérmico liberador de etonogestrel 68 mg para anticoncepção em mulheres de 15 a 19 anos de idade," no. 208, April 2016,

http://conitec.gov.br/images/Relatorios/2016/Relatorio_ImplanteEtonogestrel_Anticoncepo_final.pdf (accessed May 5, 2017).

Maria Carolina, a 21-year-old woman in Paraíba state, was prescribed a low-dose contraceptive pill to use while she was breastfeeding her first child, but her provider did not inform her that the pill would not be effective if she stopped breastfeeding, and she became pregnant. When her second child, a girl with Zika syndrome, was born in early 2016, she requested an IUD in the city where she lives, but she was told it would take four months to obtain one. "In my city, they have condoms, sometimes injections, but not the IUD," she said. "No one speaks about it."²¹⁷ Several women who were raising children with Zika syndrome told Human Rights Watch they were on waitlists to access IUDs through the public health system.²¹⁸

Some women also faced obstacles when trying to access voluntary sterilization. Luna, a 25-year-old woman in Pernambuco, told Human Rights Watch that she "went crazy" and "was desperate" when she became pregnant after her hormonal birth control failed, but she adjusted to the pregnancy.²¹⁹ Luna said she requested a tubal ligation after delivering her son, a boy with Zika syndrome, but she faced bureaucratic hurdles. She was told she would need to visit the social assistance office at a specific time to request permission to have a tubal ligation. As a single mother caring for a child with a disability, these additional steps created undue obstacles to accessing the procedure. Her baby was 9 months old when she spoke to Human Rights Watch, but she still had not been able to get the procedure.²²⁰

Aline, 33, had three children, including a boy with Zika syndrome. When her youngest was one month old, she requested a tubal ligation, but she remained on a waiting list 11 months later. She said she experienced difficult side effects from hormonal contraception, and she was frustrated with having to wait for the procedure. "The moms who have babies with Zika syndrome should have access to get their tubes tied because we can't have more kids," she said, explaining that she had to be with her baby 24 hours a day. "I don't have time to take care of another baby. The moms can't do it."²²¹

- ²¹⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Maria Carolina, 21, Campina Grande, Paraíba, September 12, 2016.
- ²¹⁸ Human Rights Watch interviews with Rafaela, 35, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016; Ines, 33, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 5, 2016; Fernanda, 23, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016.
- ²¹⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Luna, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016
- ²²⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Luna, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.

²²¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Aline, 33, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 3, 2016.

Access to Full and Accurate Information and Services for Pregnant Women

More than a year into the epidemic, Human Rights Watch interviewed many pregnant women and girls who did not have access to the information and support they needed to protect themselves from Zika during pregnancy. Brazil's government should ensure pregnant women and their partners have full and accurate information and services to prevent Zika virus transmission during pregnancy, including related to the sexual transmission of Zika.

Insufficient Information on Zika during Prenatal Clinical Visits

Almost all the women and girls we interviewed who were pregnant or had recently given birth had access to prenatal care, most often through the public health system. During their pregnancies, most of them had regular appointments with medical providers, but most interviewees were not receiving comprehensive information about Zika transmission and prevention during their prenatal visits.

A few women told Human Rights Watch they did not receive any information about the Zika virus during their prenatal care. Most of these women had heard about Zika through media reports and had access to other sources of information, but they described feeling uneasy that they had not received reliable information from medical professionals. For example, Karina, a 34-year-old woman who was 37 weeks pregnant when she spoke with Human Rights Watch in Paraíba state, said no one had given her any information about Zika at all during her prenatal appointments at a hospital serving high-risk patients. "They should have informed us. There are so many doctors and students here. They could take time to give information. I was using repellent because I knew [about Zika], but I didn't have information on how often to use it." Karina said she had stopped using repellent near the end of her pregnancy because she stopped hearing about Zika in the news, so she believed the epidemic was over.²²² Jessica, a 24-year-old woman in Pernambuco state who was eight months pregnant when she spoke to Human Rights Watch, said there were signs about Zika posted at the local health center where she had prenatal visits, but she had not

²²² Human Rights Watch interview with Karina, 34, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016.


Jessica, a 24-year-old woman who was eight months pregnant when she spoke to Human Rights Watch, points to standing water in her community outside Recife, Pernambuco state. She said there were signs about Zika posted at the local health center where she had prenatal visits, but providers did not give her any information. "There should be a conversation," she said. "I know about Zika, but not everyone knows about it." © 2016 Margaret Wurth/Human Rights Watch

been given any information by providers. "There should be a conversation," she said. "I know about Zika, but not everyone knows about it."²²³

A 2016 survey of more than 3,000 pregnant women in Brazil conducted by the Patrícia Galvão Institute found one-third of respondents had not received any training on Zika virus prevention during their prenatal care.²²⁴

²²³ Human Rights Watch interview with Jessica, 24, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

²²⁴ Instituto Patrícia Galvão and Locomotiva, "Zika e os Direitos das Mulheres: Mulheres Grávidas em Face da Síndrome Congênita do Zika," August 2016, p. 43, http://agenciapatriciagalvao.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Apresentacao-zika_Final.pdf (accessed February 22, 2017).

There have been efforts to address this gap through the federal and state government protocols. And in July 2016, UNICEF launched the program "Networks of Inclusion" in partnership with governments at the three levels, civil society organizations, PAHO/WHO, the private sector, and other institutions. Taking place in Campina Grande and Recife, the project supports pregnant women, families, and caregivers; trains health, education, and social workers; and promotes integral and integrated care.²²⁵

Most pregnant women and girls said their providers gave them basic information about the Zika epidemic and encouraged them to wear repellent, but very few received basic information about the sexual transmission of Zika. Though Zika is transmitted primarily through the bite of an infected mosquito, the virus can also be transmitted through sex.²²⁶ Evidence suggests that Zika remains in semen for many months, but public information provided by the Ministry of Health in Brazil does not provide comprehensive information to couples who are pregnant, or wanting to become pregnant, about the risk of sexual transmission. In a list of frequently asked questions about the Zika virus, the Ministry of Health provides contradictory information about the sexual transmission of the virus, stating at one point, "the virus cannot be classified as sexually transmitted."²²⁷ The first two national protocols developed in response to the epidemic recommend women of reproductive age and pregnant women, along with their family members, take protective measures against mosquito bites, but they did not mention the risk of sexual transmission or recommend pregnant women and their partners use condoms to prevent the sexual

²²⁵ "UNICEF e Johnson & Johnson anunciam iniciativa de apoio às famílias com bebês com microcefalia e outras deficiências," UNICEF press release, July 20, 2016, https://www.unicef.org/brazil/pt/media_33711.htm (accessed March 25, 2017).

²²⁶ CDC, "Zika Virus: Sexual Transmission & Prevention," 2017, https://www.cdc.gov/zika/transmission/sexualtransmission.html (accessed May 26, 2017). For a detailed discussion of sexual transmission, see Christian L. Althaus and Nicola Low, "How Relevant is Sexual Transmission of Zika Virus" PLOS Medicine, vol. 13, no. 10 (2016),

http://journals.plos.org/plosmedicine/article/file?id=10.1371/journal.pmed.1002157&type=printable (accessed May 26, 2017).
 ²²⁷ Ministry of Health, "FAQ Section: how is the zika virus transmitted?" http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/tira-duvidas#chikungunya (accessed February 11, 2017).

transmission of Zika.²²⁸ However, the most recent version of the protocol includes a recommendation on the use of condoms during pregnancy.²²⁹

Roughly one-third of the women and girls we interviewed who were pregnant or had recently given birth did not know that Zika could be transmitted sexually, and therefore were not taking steps to prevent the sexual transmission of the virus during pregnancy. When Human Rights Watch spoke with 16-year-old Clarice, who was eight months pregnant with her first child, in Paraíba state, she said she had never heard that Zika could be transmitted sexually. "This is the first time I heard about it," she said, shaking her head in disbelief.²³⁰

Others that Human Rights Watch interviewed had learned about the sexual transmission of Zika on the internet or on television, but without comprehensive information, very few were consistently using condoms with their sexual partners to protect themselves.²³¹ According to guidance from the World Health Organization, "To prevent potential sexual transmission of Zika virus, sexual partners of pregnant women, living in or returning from areas of ongoing Zika virus transmission, should correctly and consistently use latex condoms for sexual activity for the duration of the pregnancy."²³²

²²⁸ Department of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, "Protocol on Surveillance and Response to the occurrence of microcephaly and/or alterations of the central nervous system – version 2," March 10, 2016,

http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/sala-de-situacao/Microcefalia-Protocolo-de-vigilancia-e-resposta-10mar2016-18h.pdf (accessed June 13, 2017); Department of Primary Care, Ministry of Health, "Protocol on Primary Care and Response to the occurrence of Microcephaly – version 3," March 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/sala-desituacao/Protocolo_SAS_versao_3_atualizado.pdf (accessed , 2017).

²²⁹ Departments of Health Surveillance and Health Care, Ministry of Health, "Integrated orientations on surveillance and health care within the public health emergency of national concern," 2017,

http://portalarquivos.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/2016/dezembro/12/orientacoes-integradas-vigilancia-atencao.pdf (accessed June 13, 2017).

²³⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Clarice, 16, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016.

 ²³¹ Human Rights Watch interviews with Karina, 34, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016; Samara, 33, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016; Jessica, 24, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016; Patrícia, 21, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016; Alana, 26, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

²³² WHO, "Pregnancy Management in the Context of Zika Virus Infection: Interim Guidance Update."; also Olufemi T. Oladapo et al, "WHO interim guidance on pregnancy management in the context of Zika virus infection," The Lancet, vol. 4, no. 8 (2016), pp. e510-e511, http://www.thelancet.com/journals/langlo/article/PIIS2214-109X(16)30098-5/fulltext (accessed May 26, 2017).

Long Waits and Problems Accessing Sonograms and Zika Diagnostic Tests

Some pregnant women and girls interviewed by Human Rights Watch believed, or feared, they had been exposed to Zika, but had difficulty accessing the sonograms and diagnostic tests they needed to find out if their pregnancies could be impacted by the virus.

Many women said there were long waits for sonograms through the public health system, and this contributed to their fear and anxiety around Zika, particularly for those who were unable to go to private providers. For example, Júlia, 23, gave birth to her youngest child in July 2016. She said she was very concerned about Zika during her pregnancy. "I was worried and I felt I couldn't do anything to prevent something from happening to my baby. I wore pants, long sleeves, repellent. I stayed at home, indoors," she said, but she lived in a community with standing water and open sewage, where her neighbors had gotten Zika and other mosquito-borne illnesses.

Though she started prenatal care when she was three months pregnant, she was told she could not get a sonogram through the public health system for several months. "I started my prenatal care at three months, but since then, the health unit was not scheduling sonograms. It was booked, so they weren't scheduling more sonograms, and I didn't have the means to pay for a private one ... I was very angry and worried for the baby." When she was four months pregnant, she started to feel pain and went to the emergency room, where they did a sonogram and identified a complication with the fetus. Seven months into the pregnancy, she got chikungunya. But she was not able to get another sonogram through the public health system until the end of her pregnancy. "I had the [second] sonogram at nine months—the week I gave birth."²³³ Thankfully, her baby was born healthy.

In addition, some women and girls told Human Rights Watch they were unable to access specialized second-trimester sonograms that detect differences in fetal development, including microcephaly (fetal anomaly scans, or in Portuguese, *ultrassom morfológico*), through the public health system. Alana, a 26-year-old woman in Pernambuco state who was six months pregnant with her first child in October 2016, told Human Rights Watch she lived in a neighborhood with poor sanitation and standing water, and that there were many mosquitos in her home. She said she was "enormously" concerned about Zika, but could

²³³ Human Rights Watch interview with Júlia, 23, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 3, 2016.

not get a detailed fetal anomaly scan through the public health system, and had to pay to get one done at a private provider. "It caused a lot of worry," she said. "We really wanted a more detailed ultrasound to see if the baby had any disability, if there was any problem with the baby."²³⁴

The World Health Organization's guidance on pregnancy management in the context of the Zika epidemic recommends, "Regardless of a history of illness consistent with Zika virus infection, all women in areas of ongoing Zika virus transmission should be requested to have a fetal anomaly scan between 18 and 20 weeks or at the earliest possible time if the first visit occurs after 20 weeks."²³⁵

Other women had difficulty obtaining Zika tests or test results when they went to medical facilities presenting symptoms of the virus during their pregnancies. Human Rights Watch interviewed Lorena, 22, when she was six months pregnant with her first child. During her first trimester, she got a rash, fever, joint pain, and other symptoms, but when she went to the hospital in her town in Paraíba state, she was told there were no diagnostic tests for Zika available, even though she informed the providers that she was pregnant. "I don't know which [virus I had] because I didn't do a blood test," she said. Up to that point, her sonograms had not shown any anomalies, but Lorena lacked clarity about whether she had been exposed to Zika or another virus.²³⁶

Vitória, who had just given birth to a healthy baby girl when Human Rights Watch interviewed her in Paraíba state in October 2016, said she went to a hospital with a fever, rash, and other symptoms in the first trimester of her pregnancy. "They did a blood test," she said, "but they didn't give us the results." Vitória said it would have cost R\$1,000 for her to pay for a Zika test, so she continued the pregnancy uncertain about what virus she had. "It wasn't a very easy pregnancy because I didn't know how the baby would be born. Even the ultrasound doesn't show real problems that can be there when the baby is born. I

²³⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Alana, 26, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

 ²³⁵ WHO, "Pregnancy Management in the Context of Zika Virus Infection: Interim Guidance Update."; also Oladapo et al,
 "WHO interim guidance on pregnancy management in the context of Zika virus infection," *The Lancet*.

²³⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Lorena, 22, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016.

cried all throughout the pregnancy. ... It's torture. You have all the doubt and it can only be resolved when the baby is born," she said.²³⁷

A recent survey of more than 3,000 pregnant women in Brazil conducted by the Patrícia Galvão Institute suggests many would like to have greater access to testing and sonograms during their pregnancies. The survey found 90 percent of respondents would like to be tested for Zika during pregnancy if they had access to the exam. In addition, 70 percent of respondents accessing prenatal care through the public health system said they would like to have more ultrasounds.²³⁸

The World Health Organization recommends testing for Zika virus infection for "pregnant women presenting with a history of Zika virus disease symptoms or signs."²³⁹ The Ministry of Health has allocated resources to state and municipal secretaries for rapid pregnancy tests and to allow women access to second sonograms in the seventh month of pregnancy.²⁴⁰ It allocated enough for 2.1 million sonograms to be carried out around the 30th week of pregnancy, claiming this is sufficient to meet demand but not providing a time frame.²⁴¹ Municipal and state authorities confirmed that they had either hired or trained sonographers or gynecologists to perform diagnostic sonograms between 32 and 35 weeks (or at approximately 33 weeks) of pregnancy.²⁴²

Zika notification is made based on clinical diagnosis. Health professionals do not have to wait for laboratory results; however, that can mean Zika cases may be diagnosed as dengue or chikungunya.²⁴³ Laboratory tests can confirm the diagnosis, but during

²³⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Vitória, 31, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016.

²³⁸ Instituto Patrícia Galvão and Locomotiva, "Zika e os Direitos das Mulheres: Mulheres Grávidas em Face da Síndrome Congênita do Zika," August 2016, pp. 23, 34.

²³⁹ WHO, "Pregnancy Management in the Context of Zika Virus Infection: Interim Guidance Update."; also Oladapo et al, "WHO interim guidance on pregnancy management in the context of Zika virus infection," *The Lancet*.

²⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Thereza de Lamar, Ministry of Health official, in Brasilia, April 19, 2017.

²⁴¹ Diogo Caixote, "Saúde amplia acesso a diagnóstico e cuidado das gestantes e bebês," Ministry of Health press release, November 18, 2016, http://portalsaude.saude.gov.br/index.php/o-ministerio/principal/secretarias/svs/noticiassvs/26386-saude-amplia-acesso-a-diagnostico-e-cuidado-das-gestantes-e-bebes (accessed May 26, 2017).

²⁴² Human Rights Watch interview with Eliane Germano, head of the Healthcare Department, Recife Secretariat of Health, April 6, 2017; Human Rights Watch interview with Leticia Katz, head of the Woman Health Care Department at Pernambuco's Health Secretary, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 21, 2016.

²⁴³ Human Rights Watch interview with Luciana Caroline Albuquerque Bezerra, executive secretary of health surveillance, State of Pernambuco, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 20, 2016.

epidemics only about 10 percent of suspected cases sent to the labs can be processed, due to resource constraints. Pregnant women are prioritized, according to one Pernambuco Secretariat of Health official.²⁴⁴

Difficulty following Recommendations for Pregnant Women

The World Health Organization recommends that pregnant women take several measures to protect themselves from Zika, including "wearing clothes that cover as much of the body as possible," using mosquito bed nets and screens in homes, and using insect repellents consistently. Few pregnant women who spoke with Human Rights Watch could implement these measures fully, due to both financial and practical constraints. As mosquito repellant is a significant element in Brazil's response to preventing transmission of Zika during pregnancy, the authorities should provide repellent to women in the public health system to eliminate barriers that prevent pregnant women from using repellant consistently throughout their pregnancy.

Many women told Human Rights Watch they tried to cover up with long pants and longsleeved shirts, but found it difficult in the high heat of the summer, when *Aedes* mosquitos are most abundant.²⁴⁵ Only a few women said they had mosquito nets or screens in their homes.

Many pregnant women, particularly those from low-income households, said they did not have the means to purchase mosquito repellent for everyday use during their pregnancy. Interviewees told Human Rights Watch that a bottle of repellent cost around 20 reais (approximately US\$6.50) and typically lasted about two weeks. Very few interviewees said health facilities or governments distributed repellent free of charge. As a result, most pregnant women and girls used repellent inconsistently during their pregnancies, and some did not use it at all.

For example, Rebeca, 25, who was four months pregnant with twins when she spoke to Human Rights Watch, cleaned windshields at a stoplight in Recife for work and earned

²⁴⁴ Ibid. For more information about the notification system, see Ministry of Health, "Sistema de Informação de Agravos de Notificação," 2007, http://bvsms.saude.gov.br/bvs/publicacoes/07_0098_M.pdf (accessed May 26, 2017).
²⁴⁵ Human Rights Watch interviews with Jessica, 24, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016; Giovanna, 24, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016; Stella, 25, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016.



A 25-year-old pregnant woman stands near uncovered water storage containers in her home in a run-down neighborhood in Recife, Pernambuco state. She showed Human Rights Watch how sewage flowed directly into the streets in her neighborhood and how dirty, standing water accumulated in areas near her home. "People don't care how we're living here," she said. She said she could not afford to purchase mosquito repellent to protect herself from the Zika virus during her pregnancy. © 2016 Margaret Wurth/ Human Rights Watch

between 10 and 30 reais per day—the only income she had to support herself and her 2year-old son. She lived in a run-down neighborhood with open sewage and standing water, but she was unable to wear repellent. "I don't use it because I can't afford it," she said, explaining that she used a fan to try to keep mosquitos out of the house.²⁴⁶

Other women said they were only able to purchase repellent some of the time. Débora, 19, had given birth to a baby boy three weeks before she spoke with Human Rights Watch in

²⁴⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Rebeca, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016.

her community in Recife. She had chikungunya when she was two months pregnant, and her providers told her to wear repellent to protect herself from Zika, but she said she could not get as much as she needed: "Sometimes I didn't have the money, especially when I wasn't working. ... I was scared he [the baby] might be born with microcephaly."²⁴⁷

In late 2016, the Ministry of Health announced plans to provide repellent free of charge to nearly 500,000 pregnant women enrolled in the Bolsa Familia cash transfer program,²⁴⁸ a step that could help expand access to the most vulnerable populations.

Mothers of Children with Zika Syndrome Need Comprehensive Support

Mothers raising children with Zika syndrome told Human Rights Watch they faced obstacles in accessing adequate information and support, both at the time of delivery and as their children grew and developed. The thousands of children born with Zika syndrome in Brazil will need long-term support and care. Their primary caregivers are often women whose lives are profoundly affected by having children with disabilities. Brazil's government should provide sustained support for the short- and long-term services that will allow children affected by the virus, and their family members, to live with dignity.

Barriers in Accessing Services for Children with Zika Syndrome

The Ministry of Health recommends that children with Zika syndrome from birth to the age of 3 be referred for early stimulation programs offered through the public health system, and receive auditory, visual, motor, cognitive, communicative, and manual stimulation services.²⁴⁹

²⁴⁹ Department of Primary Care, Ministry of Health, "Guidelines on Early Stimulation: children from zero to three years old with delay in psychomotor development resulting from microcephaly – preliminary version," 2016,

http://portalarquivos.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/2016/janeiro/13/Diretrizes-de-Estimulacao-Precoce.pdf (accessed March 13, 2017); Department of Primary Care, Ministry of Health, "Protocol on Primary Care and Response to the occurrence of Microcephaly – version 3," March 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/sala-de-

situacao/Protocolo_SAS_versao_3_atualizado.pdf (accessed February 13, 2017).

²⁴⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Débora, 19, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016.

²⁴⁸ Ministry of Health, "Ministério da Saúde Finaliza Pregão para Compra de Repelentes," December 9, 2016, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/pt/noticias/896-ministerio-da-saude-finaliza-pregao-para-compra-de-repelentes (accessed February 22, 2017).

In some instances, cities such as Recife in Pernambuco and Campina Grande in Paraíba have also provided additional resources to ensure services for children born with Zika syndrome. Recife inaugurated a child development unit in late 2015 focused on children with microcephaly—with pediatricians, pediatric neurologists, occupational and speech therapists, psychologists, and social assistants.²⁵⁰ Campina Grande, in Paraíba, took the lead in the state by creating a health service specialized in microcephaly, comprising prenatal care, psychological support, and rehabilitation services. It is one of the three cities in Paraíba—the others are João Pessoa and Patos—providing services to children with microcephaly and supporting their families.²⁵¹ The municipality also trained the staff of the public day care centers to provide care to these children.²⁵²

Many children suspected of having Zika syndrome remain without a confirmed diagnosis. In April 2017, there remained 3,236 cases under investigation in Brazil.²⁵³ Without a diagnosis, some children affected by Zika may not have access to early stimulation and specialized rehabilitation services. In March 2016, the federal government grew concerned that confirmation of diagnosis did not quickly follow after suspected cases were first reported, and transferred R\$10.9 million (US\$3.4 million) to states and municipalities to expedite confirmation of diagnosis in children with suspected Zika syndrome.²⁵⁴ Some suspected cases seem to have fallen through the cracks. An official in the Secretariat of Health explained the situation in Pernambuco:

[W]e have 238 babies [under investigation] that need to be found ... and diagnosed. Some of them are waiting for [test] results, but the majority are

²⁵⁰ "Núcleo de Desenvolvimento Infantil já está recebendo bebês do Recife com microcefalia," Recife press release, January 4, 2016, http://www2.recife.pe.gov.br/noticias/04/01/2016/nucleo-de-desenvolvimento-infantil-ja-esta-recebendo-bebes-do-recife-com (acccessed March 16, 2017).

²⁵¹ Artur Lira, "Apenas três cidades têm atendimento para crianças com microcefalia na Paraíba," *Globo*, February 21, 2016, http://g1.globo.com/pb/paraiba/noticia/2016/02/apenas-tres-cidades-tem-atendimento-para-criancas-com-microcefalia-na-pb.html (accessed February 17, 2017).

²⁵² Elisa Meirelles, "Ingressar na crèche: o novo desafio das crianças com a síndrome congênita do zika," *Medium*, February 8, 2017, https://medium.com/@UNICEFBrasil/ingressar-na-creche-o-novo-desafio-das-crianças-com-a-síndrome-congênita-do-zika-f4685c860e08#.r83tb1a6v (accessed February 17, 2017).

²⁵³ Department of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, "Epidemiological Bulletin: Integral Monitoring of Alterations in the Growth and Development related to Zika virus infection and other infectious etiologies until the Epidemiological Week 14, 2017," 2017, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/Monitoramento-alteracoes-Zika.pdf (accessed May 7, 2017).

²⁵⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Thereza de Lamare, director of the Programatic and Strategic Actions Department, Ministry of Health, Brasília, Distrito Federal, Brazil, April 19, 2017. See also Ministry of Health and Ministry of Social Development, government of Brazil, Portaria No 405, March 2016.

babies that we could not locate. ... The largest municipalities face the most difficulties locating the babies...²⁵⁵

Even a confirmed diagnosis does not guarantee a child is receiving services. As of April 2017, out of the 2,653 confirmed cases, 41.8 percent were receiving early stimulation and 57.4 percent specialized rehabilitation services.²⁵⁶ A Ministry of Health official told Human Rights Watch that the same child may access both types of services, depending on the degree of severity of the syndrome as manifested. Also, only 51.6 percent of the children with Zika syndrome are accessing standard primary pediatric care, including vaccines.²⁵⁷

Most of the mothers interviewed by Human Rights Watch said their children received some, or most, of the services they needed, including physical and occupational therapy and consultations with various specialists.²⁵⁸ However, some mothers of children affected by the virus said they struggled to access the services their children needed due to the centralization of providers in urban areas, unreliable transportation, and government bureaucracy. Some mothers also struggled to access financial benefits from the government to help cover their children's needs.

Mothers in both Paraíba and Pernambuco who lived in rural areas or small towns said services for their children were limited outside of urban centers. State health authorities and providers acknowledged that the specialized services for children with Zika syndrome are concentrated in referral centers in big cities. Luciana Albuquerque, executive secretary of health surveillance for the state of Pernambuco, said that initially there were only two institutions, both in Recife, attending children with congenital Zika syndrome. Since then, although the list of institutions has increased to 27 in the whole state, two health regions out of the 12 into which Pernambuco's territory is divided remain uncovered and still do

²⁵⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Jadson Galindo, official in the Pernambuco' Secretariat of Health, Recife, Brazil, April 7, 2017.

 ²⁵⁶ Department of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health, "Epidemiological Bulletin: Integral Monitoring of Alterations in the Growth and Development related to Zika virus infection and other infectious etiologies until the Epidemiological Week 14, 2017," 2017, http://combateaedes.saude.gov.br/images/pdf/Monitoramento-alteracoes-Zika.pdf (accessed May 7, 2017).
 ²⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Thereza de Lamare, director of the Programatic and Strategic Actions Department, Ministry of Health, Brasília, Distrito Federal, Brazil, April 19, 2017.

²⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch identified the caregivers interviewed for this report largely through support groups and medical institutions, and their children with Zika syndrome were already receiving a range of services. It was beyond the scope of our methodology to identify children affected by Zika who were not linked to services. However, many children with Zika syndrome in Brazil may not be receiving the level of services accessed by the families interviewed for this report.

not offer Zika diagnostic and rehabilitation services.²⁵⁹ Pernambuco's plan for 2017 is to expand these services to both regions.²⁶⁰ Dr. Danielle Cruz, a pediatrician in Recife caring for babies with Zika syndrome, described the "lack of professionals available in the countryside of Pernambuco and in the small cities. … We are trying to provide the best services we can, to use our resources efficiently. Even before the [Zika] crisis, we had a deficit in the provision of pediatric services. We didn't have enough physical therapists, occupational therapists, and speech therapists specializing in children even before the crisis. Can you imagine how it is now?"²⁶¹

As a result, many mothers said they regularly made long commutes to referral centers in larger cities to access services for their babies. The process was onerous for many of them. Rafaela, 35, lives three hours from the city in Paraíba where her youngest child, a boy with Zika syndrome born in November 2014, receives services. "Here in the center [in Campina Grande] we have all the infrastructure required. But in my town, we don't have anything," she told Human Rights Watch. To make it to her son's appointments, she said she woke up at 3 a.m. and left the house at 4 a.m.²⁶² Even services that should be available in local health centers may not be consistently administered to children with Zika syndrome— namely standard pediatric care, such as vaccines. Municipal health officials told Human Rights Watch, "Primary care staff are still scared, unsure about how to proceed, they are afraid of vaccinating the babies. Sometimes we observe the vaccination schedule is behind…"²⁶³ As a result, mothers are bringing children from other municipalities to be treated for even basic pediatric care at specialized facilities, or they are having to make multiple trips when one is all that is warranted. One mother explained that her son receives his vaccinations in a local health unit in her community, "However, they don't

²⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Luciana Caroline Albuquerque Bezerra, Executive Secretary of Health Surveillance, State of Pernambuco, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 20, 2016.

²⁶⁰"Plano contra Aedes prioriza ambulatório para chikungunya em PE," G1 Pernambuco, December 6, 2016, http://g1.globo.com/pernambuco/noticia/plano-contra-aedes-prioriza-ambulatorio-para-chikungunya-em-pe.ghtml (accessed March 24, 2017).

²⁶¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Dra. Danielle Cruz, pediatrician and family health doctor, Instituto de Medicina Integral Professor Fernando Figueira (IMIP), and Plínio Augusto, doctor, Sistema Único de Saúde, Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, September 13, 2016.

²⁶² Human Rights Watch interview with Rafaela, 35, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016.

²⁶³ Human Rights Watch interviews with Geuma Marques and Maria Jeanette de Oliveira Silveira, officials at Campina Grande' Secretary of Health, Campina Grande, Paraíba, Brazil, May 9, 2017.

vaccinate him as they should. He should get four vaccines in one day, but he didn't. He had to visit the unit four times, once a week."²⁶⁴

For many mothers, the challenge of traveling long distances to access services for their children was compounded by unreliable and disorganized transportation provided by local governments. Many women interviewed by Human Rights Watch said the transportation services they were entitled to were not always available, and accessing them required time and persistence with local bureaucracy, an extra burden many mothers struggled to manage. Rafaela explained, "Last week, I couldn't come because there was no transportation available. To be here today, I had to fight for two days at the municipal secretariat. Otherwise, we wouldn't be here."²⁶⁵

Fernanda, a 23-year-old woman with two children, including a boy with Zika syndrome born in December 2015, lives an hour from the city where her son receives treatment. She said she often waited hours for transportation to her son's appointments, even though she always notified local authorities well in advance. "Two times we arrived here, but late, so we didn't get the appointment." She also said she often waited hours to be picked up after her son's therapy sessions.²⁶⁶

"I missed some appointments because we didn't have transportation," said Stephanie, 26, who lives an hour outside of the city in Paraíba where her daughter receives services. "There were situations where we waited a long time and the car didn't come." Stephanie's daughter was on a waiting list for a special respiratory therapy offered at a state university. When the university had an appointment available, she was unable to take it because the municipal authority could not provide transportation at the designated time. She was still waiting for the treatment at the time she spoke with Human Rights Watch. Stephanie also said she often waited hours for a ride home after her daughter's appointments. "I could get home at 3 [p.m.] but I get home at 7 p.m. because they are so disorganized with the transportation."²⁶⁷

²⁶⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Aléxia, 20, Campina Grande, Paraíba, Brazil, May 9, 2017.

²⁶⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Rafaela, 35, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016.

²⁶⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Fernanda, 23, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016.

²⁶⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Stephanie, 26, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 20f16.

When local governments were unable to provide transportation, mothers said they had to scramble to raise funds and organize other transportation.²⁶⁸ Small municipalities may face many demands in ensuring all people needing specialized services reach referral facilities in urban centers. However, the frequency with which children with Zika syndrome must attend appointments means that resource constraints are more than a minor inconvenience—they can be a weekly or even daily problem. Municipalities should work with mothers of children with Zika syndrome to make even limited transportation services more responsive to their needs.

Some women interviewed by Human Rights Watch also faced challenges getting needed authorizations from local officials to access exams and services that were only available in institutions in larger cities. For example, Antonella, a 34-year-old grandmother and caregiver of a baby with Zika syndrome born in March 2016 in Pernambuco, lives an hour from Recife, where the baby receives specialized service. To schedule appointments at the reference centers in Recife, Antonella or her daughter have to request authorization from the health secretariat in their town. "It's difficult to schedule appointments because the doctor prescribes it, and we have to go to the health secretariat in [our town]," she said. "We wait months for a free spot." An ophthalmologist had requested to see Antonella's granddaughter when she was six months old, but due to the bureaucratic process, the baby could not get an appointment until she was almost one year old.²⁶⁹ Stephanie, a mother in Paraíba, told Human Rights Watch she had a similar experience. "We should have access to these services in our own town," she said. "Accessing the exams is a lot of bureaucracy."²⁷⁰

Providers confirmed that many families from rural areas encountered difficulties accessing transportation and authorizations from local officials, at times causing their babies with Zika syndrome to delay treatment or miss appointments.²⁷¹

²⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch interviews with Stephanie, 26, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016; Antonella, 34, Recife, Pernambuco, October 19, 2016; Thaís, 17, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 3, 2016.

²⁶⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Antonella, 34, Recife, Pernambuco, October 19, 2016

²⁷⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Stephanie, 26, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016

²⁷¹ Human Rights Watch interviews with Jeime Leal, physical therapist, Pedro I Hospital, Campina Grande, Paraíba, September 12, 2016; Andréa Sonaira, occupational therapist, Pedro I Hospital, Campina Grande, Paraíba, September 12, 2016; Dra. Danielle Cruz, pediatrician and family health doctor, Instituto de Medicina Integral Professor Fernando Figueira (IMIP), Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, September 13, 2016; Marina Queiroz, occupational therapist, Juliana Gomes, occupational therapist, and Maria Elisa Farias, physical therapist, Instituto de Medicina Integral Professor Fernando Figueira (IMIP), Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 19, 2016.

Some mothers also had difficulty accessing federal financial benefits for their children with Zika syndrome. Under federal law, any family with an elderly person or a person with a disability is entitled to a monthly salary, equivalent to the federal monthly minimum wage (R\$937 or US\$297), if total household income is less than one-quarter of the minimum salary per person, per month.²⁷² There can be only one such benefit payment per family, even if there are multiple family members meeting the criteria. Under a federal law approved in 2016, all children with microcephaly resulting "from diseases transmitted by the *Aedes aegypti* mosquito" are entitled to access the financial benefit (BPC or *Benefício de Prestação Continuada*) for a period of three years, if their families meet the criteria.²⁷³

Many families receiving the financial benefit said it was not sufficient to cover the costs associated with caring for their children with Zika syndrome. Olívia has a baby with microcephaly born in June 2015, and a 6-year-old with autism, but her family receives only one minimum salary. "The minimum wage is nothing," she said. "It doesn't meet our needs. Special children need special foods, and even if the government provides us with transportation and health care, the mothers can't work, can't study. We don't have possibilities or normal life."²⁷⁴ A father of a child with Zika syndrome, Lucas, said, "I think [the minimum wage salary] is low for him [my son], for his needs, because it is one minimum wage for everything that happens in his life and there is still the family. … My wife had to quit her job to take care of him."²⁷⁵

A pediatrician caring for 150 children with Zika syndrome in Pernambuco explained that some of her patients have to pay out of pocket for special medications that the public health system does not yet cover. She described how one medication she prescribes to children with Zika syndrome for reflux cost R\$100 (US\$31) and lasted one month. "The minimum wage is not enough to cover their needs," she said.

²⁷² Federal Constitution of the Republic of Brazil, 1988, art. 203, sec. V; Government of Brazil, Law 8,742 (Organic Law of Social Assistance), 1993, arts. 2, 20.

²⁷³ Government of Brazil, Law No. 13,301, art. 18. Various court cases are pending that challenge aspects of this provision, including the stipulation that the benefit will be limited to three years, and the stipulation that the benefit will be granted only after termination of paid maternity leave. The state of Pernambuco created a social benefit specifically for babies with Zika syndrome equivalent to one minimum wage, but state officials we spoke to were not sure how many were receiving the benefit.
²⁷⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Olívia, 35, Campina Grande, Paraíba, September 12, 2016.

²⁷⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Lucas, IMIP, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

"It's not enough, but it's what we have," said Aline, a 33-year-old mother of three, including a baby with Zika syndrome born in Paraíba in September 2015. "We have to manage somehow."²⁷⁶

Impact on Women's Lives

Among the families interviewed by Human Rights Watch, the primary caregivers of children with Zika syndrome were overwhelmingly the mothers, and the demands of caregiving affected their lives profoundly. Many women and girls said they were unable to continue going to work or school while caring for their babies. Of the 26 mothers of babies with Zika syndrome interviewed for this report, only four said they were able to continue paid work or study after their children were born.²⁷⁷ While some women may have chosen to discontinue paid work after their children were born anyway, some took parental leave from work with the intent to return after the extent of leave was exhausted. Others were self-employed and had intended to continue with this form of employment, but said they were unable to. Many of the women said it put a financial strain on the family that they could not continue paid work.

Lídia, a 34-year-old mother with five children, calls her youngest son—a boy with Zika syndrome born in Paraíba in December 2015—her "prince." She explained that she had to stop working after the boy was born: "I was a daily maid at four houses, cleaning the houses, but to take care of his treatment, it's a lot of things to do. I couldn't take care of him if I was working."²⁷⁸

Human Rights Watch interviewed Luna, 25, while she sat with her two children waiting for an appointment with a pediatrician. She told Human Right Watch it was "impossible to reconcile" work and taking care of her son with Zika syndrome, who was born in Pernambuco in December 2015. "He has four to five physical therapy sessions a week," she said. "No company will grant me that much time off."²⁷⁹

²⁷⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Aline, 33, Campina Grande, Pernambuco, October 3, 2016.
²⁷⁷ Human Rights Watch interviewed 30 women raising children with Zika syndrome for this report
²⁷⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Lídia, 34, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016.
²⁷⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Luna, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.

Similarly, Evelyn, 18, said there was no way for her to return to school after her second daughter, a baby with microcephaly, was born in Pernambuco in March 2016. "There are no classes at night," she said. "I can't go [to school] during the day because I have to take care of her."²⁸⁰

Another mother told Human Rights Watch she worked as a receptionist at a lab until her daughter was born in Pernambuco in October 2015: "When I got back from maternity leave, I worked for one month, but I had so many appointments for [my daughter]. After one month, I was fired."²⁸¹

The few mothers who were able to work while raising children with Zika syndrome said they negotiated with their employers to get the flexibility they needed, but they struggled to balance work and caregiving. "The routine is very demanding," said Ines, a 33-year-old elementary school teacher and mother of two, including a baby with Zika syndrome born in March 2016. "There are nights without sleep."²⁸²

Some women told Human Rights Watch that caring for their children with Zika syndrome affected their relationships with their partners and other children. Monica, who often travels six hours round-trip to appointments with her daughter, worries that she never has a time to see her 6-year-old daughter. "My aunts care for her. In the beginning it was really hard."²⁸³ Jusikelly, a 32-year-old mother of five children, said the birth of her baby with Zika syndrome in November 2015 made it difficult for her to care for her older children. "My 3-year-old was potty-trained before the baby," she said. "Now she isn't."²⁸⁴

In addition, almost all the mothers of children with Zika syndrome interviewed for this report had experienced what they felt was a form of prejudice or social stigmatization. Many felt they were not provided with sufficient information or psychological support after delivery of babies with Zika syndrome to navigate the early weeks of their infants' lives.

- ²⁸⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Evelyn, 18, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.
- ²⁸¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Maitê, 29, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.

²⁸² Human Rights Watch interview with Ines, 33, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 5, 2016.

²⁸³ Human Rights Watch interview with Monica, IMIP, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.

²⁸⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Jusikelly, 32, Recife, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016.



Jusikelly, 32, holds her daughter, a girl with Zika syndrome born in November 2015, in their home in Pernambuco state. She told Human Rights Watch she was unable to continue working when her daughter was born, and her family struggles financially. "I used to work. We had hard times, but not like today." Jusikelly said the family receives a financial benefit equivalent to the federal monthly minimum wage (R\$937 or US\$297), but her daughter's medications cost nearly double the benefit (R\$2000). "Where do I find the rest? We pay rent. I have other kids... It is a very big impact. © 2016 César Muñoz Acebes/Human Rights Watch

Some of the women and girls interviewed by Human Rights Watch first received the news of an anomaly in their child's development at the time of delivery, and the experience with how doctors and nurses treated them then had a profound psychosocial impact on many of them.²⁸⁵ These mothers said the hours and days following the birth of their babies were

²⁸⁵ Women Enabled, an advocacy organization focused on the rights of women and girls with disabilities, recognized a global need for guidance on how to talk about and approach the issue of Zika syndrome from a disability rights perspective. It published important talking points for services providers and advocates in the first few months of the health emergency, imploring both services providers, government and media to use more nuanced language to reduce the risk of social stigma. These talking points can be found here: "Talking Points: Zika, Microcephaly, Women's Rights, and Disability Rights," Women

characterized by tremendous anxiety, uncertainty, and doubt, but many of them were not given full information about their child's diagnosis or psychological support or counseling to help them cope with difficult news.

Rafaela, a 35-year-old mother of four in Paraíba, said that shortly after she delivered her youngest son in November 2014, the doctor informed her that her baby had microcephaly, but did not tell her what the diagnosis meant. "It's like they throw you a bomb, and you don't know how to deactivate it," she said. "I asked the doctor, 'What's going to happen? What will the consequences be?' The doctor said, 'if it's microcephaly he won't be able to walk, maybe he'll be blind. He'll be useless. He won't be able to do anything.' I felt rejected, like the worst person in the world. But I also felt very angry. … I started looking [for information] on the internet with my phone. I read that he wouldn't be useless. … I didn't receive any support or information."²⁸⁶

Most mothers regularly faced insensitive and uninformed questions and comments about their babies from members of the public. The cumulative effect of many small incidents weighed on the mothers. Jacqueline loureiro, a psychologist working with mothers of children with Zika syndrome in Paraíba, explained, "At the moment, the mothers and the babies are really close—they are almost inseparable—so it's hard to say if the prejudice is directed to the baby or to the women, but it is the women who suffer from that prejudice the most. It makes them angry, and tired."²⁸⁷

Fears about the Future

Many mothers we interviewed expressed fears and doubts about what the future would hold for their children with Zika syndrome. They articulated anxiety about how their babies would grow and develop and what they would need, particularly given the scientific uncertainty about the long-term effects of Zika syndrome. Others expressed concerns

Enabled International, April 15, 2016, http://www.womenenabled.org/pdfs/WEI%20Talking%20Points%20Zika ,%20Microcephaly,%20Women's%20Rights,%20and%20Disability%20Rights%20ENGLISH%20June%202016.pdf (accessed May 26, 2017).

²⁸⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Rafaela, 35, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016.

²⁸⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Jacqueline Ioureiro, psychologist, Pedro I Hospital, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 13, 2016.

around access to services, education, and the state's ongoing commitment to support families raising children affected by the epidemic.

For example, Mayara, who gave birth to a boy with Zika syndrome in January 2016, said her hope for the future was, "That it will be more inclusive and welcome for babies and kids that will grow up with special needs—the schools, the health system. These issues have been around for a long time."²⁸⁸ Other mothers explained that they did not know whether their babies would ever be able to walk or talk, so they did not know what kind of longterm care they would need.²⁸⁹

Some mothers expressed concern that the financial benefit for their children would only be provided for three years. "The disability will not disappear when she's three," said one mother of a child with Zika syndrome in Paraíba.²⁹⁰

Several mothers said they worried about access to education for their children in the future. Crislene, a 27-year-old mother of a baby with Zika syndrome in Pernambuco, said, "I'm afraid because nowadays we see that they do not have schools prepared to receive special children, not only with microcephaly but with other needs."²⁹¹ Luna said she hoped there would be kindergarten classes to accommodate her son when he was ready to begin school. She said she and other mothers needed a place "where we can leave them and be sure that they'll be well-treated, so we can also continue our lives."²⁹² It was beyond the scope of this report to evaluate whether Brazil's public education system was prepared to provide inclusive education to children with Zika syndrome as they reach school-going age.

Some providers expressed concerns about their institutions' long-term financial and operational capacity to serve the needs of children with Zika syndrome. Providers told Human Rights Watch there were too few institutions providing services to children with disabilities, particularly in rural areas, and existing institutions lacked financial resources

- ²⁸⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Mayara, 20, Recife, Pernambuco, October 19, 2016.
- ²⁸⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Evelyn, 18, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016; Human Rights Watch interview with Luisa, 20, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016.
- ²⁹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Stephanie, 26, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016
- ²⁹¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Crislene, 27, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

²⁹² Human Rights Watch interview with Luna, 25, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.

and personnel to serve all the families in need, resulting in long waiting lists and centralization of services in urban areas. One therapist told Human Rights Watch that these problems "existed prior to the Zika epidemic, but they have become worse due to the increasing demand."²⁹³

Some providers also worried about the mothers' ability to maintain the demands of caregiving over the long-term. Providers in Pernambuco told Human Rights Watch how the "hectic routine of sessions and medical appointments" strained both mothers and children, particularly those traveling long distances to access services.²⁹⁴ Susana, a mother of a boy with Zika syndrome, raised concerns about how she will continue to be able to carry him on the bus, around her neighborhood, and to appointments as he grows.²⁹⁵ A physical therapist serving children with Zika syndrome in Paraíba said she already observed many mothers exhibiting signs of fatigue: "It makes me worried. If they [the mothers] are tired and exhausted after three months or four months, how will they feel after three years or four years?"²⁹⁶

Their fears and concerns are particularly relevant as Brazilian authorities enact fiscal austerity measures that may decrease funding for public health, education, and other services that could help children with Zika syndrome, and their caregivers, have the best possible quality of life in the long-term.

In December 2016, the National Congress approved a constitutional amendment freezing public spending for a period of 20 years, adjusting only for inflation. Before the amendment was passed by Congress, the Oswaldo Cruz Foundation (Fiocruz), a public research and health technology institution, published a letter to the federal government and National Congress warning that the proposed amendment, if approved, "would result in significant harm to people's health and life." Fiocruz raised particular concerns regarding how the amendment could affect Brazil's capacity to respond to Zika and other epidemics: "The

²⁹³ Human Rights Watch interview with Marina Queiroz, occupational therapist, Juliana Gomes, occupational therapist, and Maria Elisa Farias, physical therapist, Instituto de Medicina Integral Professor Fernando Figueira (IMIP), Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil, October 19, 2016.

²⁹⁴ Ibid.

²⁹⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Susana, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.

²⁹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Jeime Leal, physical therapist, Pedro I Hospital, Campina Grande, Paraíba, September 12, 2016.

question is: how to ensure control of epidemics such as Zika, dengue and chikungunya, including research, assistance, vector control, medicines, and necessary vaccines, with a freeze on resources? In particular, the impact on research, fundamental to new products and new solutions that are already underfunded in our country, will be incalculable, compromising in the long-term the capacity for response and national autonomy."²⁹⁷

The United Nations special rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights, Philip Alston, called the bill "a radical measure, lacking in all nuance and compassion." He added, "It will hit the poorest and most vulnerable Brazilians the hardest, will increase inequality levels in an already unequal society, and definitively signals that social rights are a very low priority for Brazil for the next 20 years."²⁹⁸ The constitutional amendment took effect in early 2017, and further austerity measure remain under discussion by the government and National Congress.

Engaging Men and Boys in Prevention and Parenting

Much of the public response to the Zika virus epidemic has focused on women, particularly pregnant women and mothers of children with Zika syndrome. A doctor we interviewed in Pernambuco provided a critical analysis of the problem: "It is a patriarchal culture for which the woman is responsible for getting pregnant, and [responsible] if there is a complication."²⁹⁹

Men and boys have an important role in both combatting the spread of the disease and ensuring that children with Zika syndrome have the best access to services and high quality of life. Brazilian authorities at all levels should take steps to ensure that policies aimed at preventing unplanned pregnancy, preventing Zika and other sexually transmitted infections, and caring for children with Zika syndrome do not reinforce harmful, gendered

²⁹⁷ "Fiocruz divulga carta A PEC 241 e os impactos sobre direitos sociais, saúde e a vida," Fiocruz press release, October 4, 2016, https://portal.fiocruz.br/pt-br/content/fiocruz-divulga-carta-pec-241-e-os-impactos-sobre-direitos-sociais-saude-e-vida (accessed May 26, 2017).

 ²⁹⁸ "Brazil 20-year public expenditure cap will breach human rights, UN expert warns," OHCHR press release, December 9, 2016, http://www.ohchr.org/en/newsevents/pages/displaynews.aspx?newsid=21006&langid=e (accessed May 26, 2017).
 ²⁹⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Dr. Olimpio Barbosa de Moraes Filho, obstetrician/gynecologist and manager of maternity hospital, Recife, Pernambuco, October 14, 2016.

notions about men's and women's responsibilities within intimate relationships, families, and households.

Role of Men and Boys in Preventing Zika Transmission and Unplanned Pregnancy

As described above, Zika can be transmitted sexually, both through vaginal and anal sex.³⁰⁰ Although it is still uncertain how long the risk of sexual transmission remains after infection, scientists detected Zika virus RNA in men's semen up to six months after the onset of symptoms, and with a higher viral load than what was found in urine, saliva and plasma samples.³⁰¹

Both men and women interviewed by Human Rights Watch did not know that Zika could be transmitted sexually. "I do not think it is transmitted like that," said one 40-year-old man interviewed in Pernambuco. "You can get AIDS, syphilis, and gonorrhea, but not Zika."³⁰² A 27-year-old man in Pernambuco whose partner was pregnant with their fourth child, said, "I don't know how Zika is transmitted because people never explained it to us here."³⁰³ Without comprehensive information on the risks, many interviewees said they or their partners were not consistently using condoms during pregnancy.³⁰⁴

³⁰⁰ Brian D. Foy et al., "Probable non-vector-borne transmission of Zika virus, Colorado, USA," *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, vol. 17, no. 5 (2011), pp. 880-882, https://wwwnc.cdc.gov/eid/article/17/5/pdfs/10-1939.pdf (accessed February 11, 2017); D. Trew Deckard et al., "Male-to-Male Sexual Transmission of Zika Virus – Texas, January 2016," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, vol. 65, no. 14 (2016), pp. 372-374, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/65/wr/pdfs/mm6514a3.pdf (accessed February 11, 2017); Susan L. Hills et al., "Transmission of Zika Virus Through Sexual Contact with Travelers to Areas of Ongoing Transmission – Continental United States, 2016," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, vol. 65, no. 8 (2016), pp. 215-216, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/65/wr/pdfs/mm6508e2.pdf (accessed February 11, 2017).

³⁰¹ Didier Musso et al, "Potential Sexual transmission of Zika virus," *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, vol. 21, no. 2 (2015), pp. 359-61, https://wwwnc.cdc.gov/eid/article/21/2/14-1363_article (accessed February 8, 2017); Barry Atkinson et al., "Detection of Zika virus in semen," *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, vol. 22, no. 5 (2016), pp. 940.

https://wwwnc.cdc.gov/eid/article/22/5/16-0107_article (accessed February 8, 2017); Jean Michel Mansuy et al., "Zika virus: high infectious viral load in semen, a new sexually transmitted pathogen?," *Lancet Infect Diseases*, vol. 16, no. 4 (2016), pp. 405, http://www.thelancet.com/journals/laninf/article/PIIS1473-3099(16)00138-9/abstract (accessed February 8, 2017); Luisa Barzon et al., "Infection dynamics in a traveller with persistent shedding of Zika virus RNA in semen for six months after returning from Haiti to Italy, January 2016," *EuroSurveillance*, vol. 21, no. 32 (2016), pp. 1-4,

http://www.eurosurveillance.org/ViewArticle.aspx?ArticleId=22556 (accessed February 8, 2017).

³⁰² Human Rights Watch interview with Marco, 40, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.

³⁰³ Human Rights Watch interview with Fábio, 27, Recife, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016.

³⁰⁴ Human Rights Watch interviews with Karina, 34, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016; Samara, 33, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 6, 2016; Jessica, 24, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016; Patrícia, 21, Recife, Pernambuco, October 15, 2016; Alana, 26, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

Sueli Valongueiro with Grupo Curumim, a nongovernmental organization that does education and awareness-raising initiatives around Zika and human rights in northeastern Brazil, told Human Rights Watch she was not aware of any initiatives focused on men and preventing the transmission of Zika and other sexually transmitted infections. She said, "We have been working on raising awareness about sexual and reproductive health and rights and the Zika virus with nurses in the primary care network and in hospitals in two municipalities, as well as with women, adolescents, and young people. The testimonies given during our meetings evidence the need for a state intervention that improves the quality of the information [provided] in the [health] services and for the population related to the transmission of the Zika virus through bodily fluids."³⁰⁵

The absence of information and guidance on the role of men in Zika prevention reinforces the idea that women are solely, or primarily, responsible for preventing Zika transmission during pregnancy. As one academic told Human Rights Watch, the narrative around the mothers with children with Zika syndrome has been to focus on their sacrifice, forcing them to maintain this image of saintly women, instead of talking about their rights.³⁰⁶ In this narrative, fathers are not discussed, or worse, a narrative that men are abandoning their partners and children born with Zika syndrome is perpetuated as absolute.

Brazilian authorities should ensure that public education and individual counseling engage couples and men, and do not single out pregnant women alone to bear the burden of preventing transmission during pregnancy.

Brazilian authorities should also take steps to ensure that men and boys have access to the information and services needed to make fully informed decisions with their partners about family planning options. This was a challenge for some families Human Rights Watch interviewed. One family with a child with Zika syndrome discussed the need for the government to help fathers access vasectomies as a permanent family planning option. Susana, 25-year-old mother of two, was breastfeeding her first child and on a low-dose contraceptive when she became pregnant with her son, who was born with Zika syndrome. At the hospital in Pernambuco, she did not receive counseling on family planning, so she

 ³⁰⁵ Sueli Valongueiro, coordinator, Grupo Curumim, email message to Human Rights Watch, May 17, 2017.
 ³⁰⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Professor Jorge Lyra, professor and researcher of psychology, Federal University of Pernambuco, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.

and her husband went on the internet to research options. The couple decided that a vasectomy was the best option for them, but when he asked for the procedure at the hospital, he was told it had been suspended for budget reasons. Tubal ligations had not been. "My husband wanted to do this, for us. But they said the procedure was suspended. I will get a tubal ligation now, but it would be much easier for him. We don't have that option, so now I worry a bit. I will have to stay in the hospital overnight, and it might be a tough recovery." For now, the couple is relying on condoms as their only method of contraception.³⁰⁷

Another mother of a child with Zika syndrome told Human Rights Watch that her husband was unable to access a vasectomy through the public health system in the town in Paraíba where they lived. Through a private provider, they would have had to pay R\$3,000 (US\$920) for her husband to get the procedure, which was more than the family's entire monthly income.³⁰⁸ While these experiences do not constitute a pattern of neglect, they do demonstrate that at least in some cases, partners may face difficulties pursuing family planning options that focus on men—namely vasectomies.

Fathers of Children with Zika Syndrome Need Support for Fuller Participation in Childcare Women interviewed for this report and some of their male partners, spoke of the need for the authorities to support fathers as well as mothers in their efforts of rearing children affected by the Zika virus. Providers told Human Rights Watch that fathers needed additional support to actively participate in caregiving. It is challenging for authorities to ensure the provision of services to children with Zika syndrome and to address the logistical challenges faced by caregivers. To the greatest extent possible, however, they should take into consideration how to avoid reinforcing negative gender stereotypes in policies and programs that shift significant burdens for caregiving to women alone.

The few fathers we interviewed who have children with Zika syndrome expressed their desire to support their partners and be involved in caregiving for their children—but logistic and economic challenges made it difficult for them accompany their children to the near daily appointments they had at multiple health facilities. Mothers also consistently reported that they wanted more support from their partners, but similarly that logistics and

³⁰⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Susana, Recife, Pernambuco, October 17, 2016.

³⁰⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Rafaela, Campina Grande, Paraíba, October 4, 2016.

the caregiving challenges related to the children with Zika syndrome made this difficult. Providers told Human Rights Watch that overwhelmingly women and girls brought their babies with Zika syndrome to appointments without the babies' fathers. "It's rare, the presence of the fathers," said Jeime Leal, a physical therapist serving babies with Zika syndrome at a hospital in Campina Grande, Paraíba. She said that of the 115 patients she was treating, only four of them were regularly accompanied by their fathers.³⁰⁹

Yet, when we spoke to some fathers, they expressed a desire to help their partners and a need for greater support so they can participate more in caregiving. One father, Lucas, who was with his wife and child at a physical therapy appointment at a hospital in Recife expressed the need for more outreach to fathers with children with Zika syndrome, "The mothers are warriors. I think the fathers sometimes are absent, but the mothers are always here."³¹⁰ Still, Lucas tries to accompany his wife and child to physical therapy sessions "When I am not working, I come with her.... Whenever I can, I am by her side, because I know how difficult it is."³¹¹ But, it is difficult for him to play an active role in helping his son access services, "The demand is high, there are a lot children, it always takes a lot of time ... we arrive but we don't know when we will be ready to go home."³¹² With this uncertainty, fathers who are employed have to take the whole day off from work or not go to the physical therapy sessions at all. Lucas is currently able to go because he is unemployed, but he does not feel like he should have to choose between being employed and helping his wife and son.

Human Rights Watch found that for the few fathers we spoke to many factors influence their lower participation in caregiving, some of which could be addressed with more inclusive policies and practices by the Brazilian authorities.

As discussed above, Human Rights Watch found that most mothers were unable to work or study while raising children with Zika syndrome. For some families, this meant that fathers were responsible for earning the sole source of income, making it complicated for men to

³¹¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Lucas, IMIP, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

³⁰⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Jeime Leal, physical therapist, Pedro I Hospital, Campina Grande, Paraíba, September 12, 2016.

³¹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Lucas, IMIP, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

³¹² Human Rights Watch interview with Lucas, IMIP, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.

try to negotiate with their workplaces to get the flexibility they would need to participate more fully in their children's care. Human Rights Watch interviewed 27-year-old Gustavo, the father of baby with Zika syndrome born in early 2016 in Pernambuco, while he and his wife waited with their baby for an appointment with a doctor. "I am losing a day of work by being here," he said. He operates machinery for a living, and his family survives solely on his income: "My wife worked before as a waitress, and the plan was for her to come back to work, but she cannot anymore," he explained. Gustavo came to an agreement with his employer that if he provided documentation from the hospital of the baby's visit, he could miss work without losing pay.³¹³ But other fathers did not have this option. Brazil's labor laws do not protect employees whose children face health problems and require continuous care.³¹⁴

Fathers of Children with Zika Syndrome Need Psychosocial Support

The mothers and fathers of children with Zika syndrome interviewed for this report said they often struggled emotionally and psychologically. Most of the mothers we interviewed had access to some kind of psychological or social support, through a trained professional, a support group, or informal social networks. Some did not think it was sufficient, but for the most part it was available. Some women said they felt their partners did not have adequate access to psychosocial support. The few fathers we interviewed expressed a need for greater support.

Rosalyn, 29, was 36 weeks pregnant when she spoke with Human Rights Watch in Paraíba. She had the Zika virus early in her pregnancy, and her providers had identified several complications in fetal development that they suspected were linked to the virus. The news had been distressing for Rosalyn and her husband. She had been offered psychological support at the institution where she was receiving specialized prenatal care, but she thought her partner needed additional support: "I would like it [psychological support] more for my husband. I have more information. I know more, but I'd also like to have it for him."³¹⁵

³¹³ Human Rights Watch interview with Gustavo, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.

³¹⁴ Government of Brazil, Law 8,213 on Benefits of Social Security, 1991.

³¹⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Rosalyn, Boquierão, Paraíba, October 5, 2016.

Fathers described fear and uncertainty when they learned their babies had atypical development. Gustavo, the 27-year-old father of baby with Zika syndrome born in early 2016, said, "It was very difficult at the beginning because I was going to have a special child and had no preparation whatsoever."³¹⁶ Lucas expressed a similar feeling. "From the moment [we received the diagnosis] we started to analyze everything that will happen to us.... Since we visited the doctor and did the first tests, our struggle started and we continue struggling, every day more."³¹⁷

While many of the mothers raising children with Zika syndrome participate in support groups or are in good contact with other mothers, fathers have not connected with each other in the same way. Yet, some seemed interested in a more structured way to speak with other fathers. "Yes, I would be interested" in speaking with other fathers, Lucas told Human Rights Watch. "Sometimes I talk to other fathers while we are waiting at the hospitals, but it is not common. As I am shy, I don't talk a lot."³¹⁸

Some fathers also said they struggled emotionally with the ongoing challenges of raising children with disabilities.³¹⁹ Men interviewed by Human Rights Watch seemed particularly concerned about providing the economic support their families needed, especially when their partners were unable to continue working.

"We are fighting to survive," said Paulo, a 44-year-old father of six children, including a baby with Zika syndrome born in November 2015. The family had a bakery before their baby was born, but they sold it because Paulo was unable to manage it without his wife's participation, and she was unable to continue working when the baby was born. "I feel insecure about our lives. If I die, I will leave nothing to my children. I need a psychiatrist. I cry a lot. I feel depressed. It's related to our financial and psychological situation, to the family."³²⁰

³¹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Gustavo, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.

 ³¹⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Lucas, IMIP, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016.
 ³¹⁸ Ibid.

³¹⁹ Human Rights Watch interviews with Lucas, IMIP, Recife, Pernambuco, October 20, 2016, Paulo, 44, Recife, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016, and Gustavo, 27, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.

³²⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Paulo, 44, Recife, Pernambuco, October 16, 2016.

Gustavo said he had to spend almost his entire monthly salary on medications for his baby with Zika syndrome. "We rely on our family's help to pay for food, water, and rent… It's very stressful. At the end of the month I do not know how I am going to find the money to pay for his medicines." Gustavo said the stress affected his relationship with his partner. "When there are 10 reais left at the end of the month, I cannot spend it to have an ice cream with my wife. We used to go out on weekends. Now we basically only take care of him [their baby with Zika syndrome]."³²¹

³²¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Gustavo, 27, Recife, Pernambuco, October 18, 2016.

III. The Brazilian Government's Human Rights Obligations

Brazil is party to international treaties addressing access to reproductive health services, including safe and legal abortion, the rights to water and sanitation, and other social, economic and cultural rights, and the rights of children and adolescents—including the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), and the Protocol of San Salvador.³²² This section examines the Brazilian government's human rights obligations as they relate to its response to the Zika epidemic, including its failure to meet its obligations related to women's reproductive rights.

Access to Reproductive Health Services

Sexual and reproductive health and rights and government obligations are addressed in a number of international treaties and other authoritative sources.³²³ Article 12 of CEDAW provides that "[s]tates parties shall take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women in the field of health care in order to ensure, on a basis of equality of men and women, access to health care services, including those related to family planning."³²⁴ The CEDAW Committee in its General Recommendation 24 affirmed

³²² Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), res. 34/180, entered into force September 3, 1981, ratified by Brazil on February 1, 1984; International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXi), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 52, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 99 U.N.T.S. 171, entered into force March 23, 1976, ratified by Brazil on January 24, 1992; Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), adopted November 20, 1989. G.A. Res. 44/25, annex, 44 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No.49) at 167, U.N. Doc A/44/49 (1989), entered into force September 2, 1990, ratified by Brazil on September 24, 1990; Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), adopted December 13, 2006, G.A. Res 61/106, entered into force May 3, 2008, ratified by Brazil on August 1, 2008; Additional Protocol to the American Convention on Human Rights in the Area of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, O.A.S. Treaty Series No. 69 (1988), signed November 17, 1988, ratified by Brazil on August 21, 1996.

³²³ In the 1994 Cairo Programme of Action on Population and Development, delegates from governments around the world pledged to eliminate all practices that discriminate against women and to assist women to "establish and realize their rights, including those that relate to reproductive and sexual health." In the 1995 Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, delegates from governments around the world recognized that women's human rights include their right to have control over and decide freely and responsibly on matters related to their sexuality free of coercion, discrimination and violence. See United Nations, Programme of Action of the United Nations International Conference on Population and Development (New York: United Nations Publications, 1994), A/CONF.171/13, 18 October 1994, para. 4.4(c) and United nations, Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (New York: United Nations Publications, 1995), A/CONF.177/20, 17 October 1995, para. 223.

states' obligation to respect women's access to reproductive health services and to "refrain from obstructing action taken by women in pursuit of their health goals."³²⁵

The Zika epidemic has put sexual and reproductive health and rights at the epicenter of the crisis. The UN High Commissioner for Human Rights stated that "Upholding human rights is essential to an effective public health response and this requires that governments ensure women, men and adolescents have access to comprehensive and affordable sexual and reproductive health services and information, without discrimination."³²⁶

Right to Information

The right to information is set forth in numerous human rights treaties.³²⁷ CEDAW provides that states should provide women "[t]he same rights to decide freely and responsibly on the number and spacing of their children and to have access to the information, education and means to enable them to exercise these rights."³²⁸ The right to information requires the state to provide complete and accurate information necessary for the protection and promotion of rights, including the right to health.³²⁹ Furthermore, the CESCR Committee in its General Comment 14 has stated that the right to health includes the right to health.³³⁰ It also noted that "[t]he realization of women's right to health requires the removal of all barriers interfering with access to health services, education and information, including in the area of sexual and reproductive health."³³¹ In its General Comment No. 22, the Committee notes that, "Information accessibility includes the right to seek, receive and disseminate information and ideas concerning sexual and reproductive health issues.... All individuals

³²⁵ CEDAW Committee, "General Recommendation 24, Women and Health (Article 12)," U.N. Doc. No. A/54/38/Rev.1 (1999), para. 14.

³²⁶ United National Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "Upholding women's human rights essential to Zika response – Zeid," February 5, 2016, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=17014 (accessed (March 27, 2017).

 ³²⁷ ICCPR, art. 19(2); American Convention on Human Rights, art. 13(1). See also Inter-American Court, Claude-Reyes and others Case, Judgment of September 19, 2006 Inter-Am Ct.H.R., Series C. No. 151, para. 264.
 ³²⁸ CEDAW, art. 16(e).

 ³²⁹ See ICESCR, article 2(2). See also Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, "General Comment No. 14, The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health," U.N. Doc. E/C.12/2000/4 (2000), paras. 12(b), 18 and 19.
 ³³⁰ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, "General Comment No. 14, The Right to the Highest Attainable

Standard of Health," U.N. Doc. E/C.12/2000/4 (2000), para. 11. ³³¹ Ibid., para. 21.

and groups, including adolescents and youth, have the right to evidence-based information on all aspects of sexual and reproductive health..."³³²

The CEDAW committee has also noted that, under article 10(h) of CEDAW, women must have access to information about contraceptive measures, sex education and familyplanning services in order to make informed decisions.³³³ It has said that specific attention is needed to ensure that adolescent girls "have access to accurate information about their sexual and reproductive health and rights."³³⁴ In the same vein, the Committee on the Rights of the Child has also called on states to ensure that children have access to reproductive and sexual education and information, including in schools.³³⁵ In its General Comment No. 20, the CRC urged states to "adopt or integrate a comprehensive gendersensitive sexual and reproductive health policy for adolescents, emphasising that unequal access by adolescents to such information and services amounts to discrimination."³³⁶

Access to Safe and Legal Abortion

Authoritative interpretations of international law recognize that access to safe and legal abortion services is crucial to women's exercise of their human rights, in particular rights to equality, life, health, physical integrity, the right to decide on the number and spacing of children, and to be free from cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment.³³⁷

Since the mid-1990s, the UN treaty bodies that monitor the implementation of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman,

³³² CESCR General Comment No. 22, para. 18.

³³³ CEDAW Committee, "General Recommendation no. 21, on equality in marriage and family relations," HRI/GEN/1/Rev.9 (Vol.II), para. 22.

³³⁴ CEDAW Committee, "Statement of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women on sexual and reproductive health and rights: Beyond 2014 ICPD review."

³³⁵ See, e.g., CRC concluding observations on Panama, U.N. Doc. CRC/C/PAN/CO/3-4 (2011), para. 57; Costa Rica, U.N. Doc. CRC/C/RI/CO/4 (2011), para 64(f); and Nicaragua, U.N. Doc. CRC/C/NIC/CO/4 (2010), para. 65.

³³⁶ CRC, General Comment No. 20, para. 64.

³³⁷ Human Rights Watch submitted an amicus briefs to the supreme court of Brazil in April 2017 in support of two pending cases related to the decriminalization of abortion. The briefs provide detailed legal analysis of the relationship between international human rights law and abortion. Brief for HRW as Amicus Curiae, ADI n 5581 https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/04/25/amicus-curiae-decriminalization-abortion-context-zika-virus-brazil; Brief for HRW as Amicus Curiae, ADI n 5581 https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/04/25/amicus-curiae-decriminalization-abortion-context-zika-virus-brazil; Brief for HRW as Amicus Curiae-decriminalization-abortion-context-zika-virus-brazil; Brief for HRW as Amicus Curiae-decriminalization-abortion-context-zika-virus-curiae-decriminalization-abortion-curiae-decriminalization-abortion-curiae-decriminalization-abortion-curiae-decriminalization-curiae-decriminalization-abortion-curiae-decriminalization-curiae-decriminalization-curiae-decriminali-curiae-decriminali-curiae-decriminali-curiae-decriminali-curia

or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, and the Convention of the Rights of the Child have produced a significant body of jurisprudence regarding abortion in concluding observations concerning close to 100 countries.³³⁸ These treaty bodies have also issued general comments addressing reproductive rights and abortion.³³⁹

In their commentaries, these bodies have frequently expressed concern about the relationship between restrictive abortion laws, clandestine abortions, and threats to women's lives, health and well-being. They have repeatedly recommended the review or amendment of punitive and restrictive abortion laws and have urged states parties on multiple occasions to legalize abortion, in particular when a pregnancy is life or health threatening or the result of rape, including incest.

Treaty bodies have made specific recommendations to Brazil in relation to its restrictive abortion laws. The Committee on the Rights of the Child recommended in 2015 that Brazil "[d]ecriminalize abortions in all circumstances and review its legislation with a view to ensuring access to safe abortion and post-abortion care services."³⁴⁰ The CEDAW Committee urged Brazil to "[e]xpedite the review of its legislation criminalizing abortion in order to remove punitive provisions imposed on women."³⁴¹ It also recommended that Brazil "[e]nsure women's right to safe motherhood and affordable access for all women to adequate emergency obstetric care."³⁴²

Rights to Water and to Sanitation

The right to water entitles everyone, without discrimination, "to have access to sufficient, safe, acceptable, physically accessible and affordable water for personal and domestic use."³⁴³ Various resolutions from the United Nations General Assembly and Human Rights

³³⁸ These numbers are from an analysis of the jurisprudence by Human Rights Watch staff, copy on file at Human Rights Watch.
³³⁹ See, for example, Committee on the Rights of the Child, General comment No. 15 (2013) on the right of the child to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health (art. 24), U.N. Doc. CRC/C/GC/15 (2013), para. 54.

³⁴⁰ UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, Concluding Observations on the Combined Second to Fourth Periodic Reports of Brazil, CRC/C/BRA/CO/2-4, October 30, 2015, para. 60.

³⁴¹ CEDAW Committee, "Concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Brazil" U.N. Doc CEDAW/C/BRA/CO/7, March 23, 2012, para. 29(b).

³⁴² CEDAW Committee, Alyne da Silva Pimentel v. Brazil (2011), Comm. No. 17/2008. U.N. Doc. CEDAW/C/49/D/17/2008, para. 7.7.

³⁴³ United Nations General Assembly, "The human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation," Resolution 70/169, U.N. Doc. A/RES/70/169, December 17, 2015.

Council affirm that the right to safe drinking water is derived from the right to an adequate standard of living.³⁴⁴ Brazil has ratified numerous treaties, such as the ICESCR, CEDAW, CRPD, and the CRC, in which the right to an adequate standard of living is enshrined.

The CESCR, in its General Comment 15 on the right to water, stated that "The water supply for each person must be sufficient and continuous for personal and domestic uses."³⁴⁵ The Committee also noted that, "States parties should monitor and combat situations where aquatic ecosystems serve as a habitat for vectors of diseases wherever they pose a risk to human living environments."³⁴⁶

For its part, the right to sanitation entitles everyone, without discrimination, to "have physical and affordable access to sanitation, in all spheres of life, that is safe, hygienic, secure, and socially and culturally acceptable and that provides privacy and ensures dignity."³⁴⁷ As with the right to water, the right to sanitation is derived from the right to an adequate standard of living.³⁴⁸

The United Nations special rapporteur on the rights to water and sanitation has stated that states should "ensure that the management of human excreta does not negatively impact on human rights."³⁴⁹

In March 2016, the UN special rapporteur on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation stated that "There is a strong link between weak sanitation systems and the current outbreak of the mosquito borne Zika virus, as well as dengue, yellow fever and

³⁴⁴ Ibid. See also, UN Human Rights Council resolution 15/9 of September 2010, resolution 16/2 of March 2011, resolution 18/1 of September 2011 and resolution 21/2 of September 2012.

³⁴⁵ The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights is the UN body responsible for monitoring compliance with the ICESCR. UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment No. 15, The Right to Water, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/2002/11, adopted January 20, 2003, para. 12(a).

³⁴⁶ The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights is the UN body responsible for monitoring compliance with the ICESCR. UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment No. 15, The Right to Water, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/2002/11, adopted January 20, 2003, para. 8, 12(b).

³⁴⁷ United Nations General Assembly, "The human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation," Resolution 70/169, U.N. Doc. A/RES/70/169, December 17, 2015.

³⁴⁸ Ibid. See also, UN Human Rights Council resolution 15/9 of September 2010, resolution 16/2 of March 2011, resolution 18/1 of September 2011 and resolution 21/2 of September 2012.

³⁴⁹ United Nations, report of the independent expert on the issue of human rights obligations related to access to safe drinking water and sanitation, July 1, 2009, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/12/24, para. 64; see also UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Statement on the Right to Sanitation, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/2010/1 (2010).

chikungunya," and added further that "the most effective way to tackle this problem is to improve the failing services."³⁵⁰

Rights of Persons with Disabilities, Including Support for Their Families and Caregivers

International human rights law addresses the rights of persons with disabilities, including children, and their caregivers. The CRPD recognizes that children with disabilities should have full enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms on equal basis with other children. ³⁵¹ This includes the right, when possible, to be cared by their parents, ³⁵² as well as the right of children with disabilities not to be separated from their families. ³⁵³ Health services for children with disabilities need to be disability-specific, including early identification and intervention as appropriate and services need to be designed to minimize and prevent further disabilities. Furthermore, children with disabilities should be provided with appropriate habilitation and rehabilitation services "as close as possible to people's own communities, including in rural areas." ³⁵⁴ The CRPD also recognizes the right to social protection. It says that states parties should "ensure access by persons with disabilities and their families living in situations of poverty to assistance from the State with disability-related expenses, including adequate training, counseling, financial assistance and respite care." ³⁵⁵

The UN Committee on the Rights of the Child has noted that support to caregivers of children with disabilities should include "[t]he education of parent/s and siblings, not only on the disability and its causes but also on each child's unique physical and mental requirements; psychological support that is sensitive to the stress and difficulties imposed on families of children with disabilities ... material support in the form of special

³⁵⁰ United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "Zika virus: "Improved water and sanitation services are the best answer" – UN experts note," March 11, 2016, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx? NewsID=17212&LangID=E (accessed March 26, 2017).

³⁵¹ CRPD Preamble, sec. (r)

³⁵² CRPD, art. 18(2)

³⁵³ CRPD, art. 23(3)

³⁵⁴ CRPD, art. 25(c).

³⁵⁵ CRPD, art. 28

allowances as well as consumable supplies and necessary equipment ... deemed necessary for the child with a disability to live a dignified, self-reliant lifestyle, and be fully included in the family and community."³⁵⁶

The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights has also interpreted the right to social security for persons with disabilities in its General Comments No. 20 and No. 5. It has emphasized the importance of providing adequate income support to persons with disabilities, including permanent disabilities. It has said, "Such support should be provided in a dignified manner and reflect the special needs for assistance and other expenses often associated with disability. The support provided should cover family members and other informal carers."³⁵⁷

³⁵⁶ UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 9, The Rights of Children with Disabilities, U.N. Doc. CRC/C/GC/9 (2006), para. 41.

³⁵⁷ UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), General Comment No. 20, Non-Discrimination in Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/GC/20 (2009), para. 19(h); UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), General Comment No. 5, Persons with Disabilities, U.N. Doc. E/1995/22 (1994), para 28.

Acknowledgments

This report was researched and written by Margaret Wurth, researcher in the Children's Rights Division, João Bieber, consultant in the Women's Rights Division, and Amanda Klasing, senior researcher in the Women's Rights Division at Human Rights Watch. César Muñoz, senior researcher in the Americas Division, and Andrea Carvalho, consultant in the Americas Division, provided research support.

Janet Walsh, deputy director in the Women's Rights Division, edited the report. Michael Garcia Bochenek, senior counsel in the Children's Rights Division; Maria Laura Canineu, Brazil director; Diederik Lohman, acting director of the Health and Human Rights Division; César Muñoz, senior Brazil researcher; Katharina Rall, researcher in the Environment and Human Rights Program; Shantha Rau Barriga, director of the Disability Rights Division; Carlos Rios-Espinosa, researcher in the Disability Rights Division; and Daniel Wilkinson, managing director of the Americas Division reviewed and commented on the report. Chris Albin-Lackey, senior legal advisor, provided legal review. Tom Porteous, deputy program director, provided program review.

Production assistance was provided by Kate Segal, senior associate in the Americas Division; Adelaida Tamayo, associate in the Women's Rights Division; Olivia Hunter, photo and publications coordinator; Fitzroy Hepkins, administrative manager; and Jose Martinez, senior administration coordinator. Di Pinheiro translated this report into Portuguese. João Bieber and Andrea Carvalho vetted the Portuguese version.

Human Rights Watch would like to thank the groups and individuals who provided invaluable guidance and support with our project design, research, and advocacy. In particular, thank you to Debora Diniz and Shena Cavallo for comments on an earlier draft of this report.

Most importantly, we are deeply grateful to all those we interviewed, who so generously shared their stories with us. We are especially grateful to Brazil's "guerreiras," the women and girl "warriors," who have shown tremendous courage and grace in confronting the effects of the Zika epidemic on their families and communities.



NEGLECTED AND UNPROTECTED

The Impact of the Zika Outbreak on Women and Girls in Northeastern Brazil

In 2015, the first confirmed cases of Zika virus infection in Brazil put the country at the epicenter of a new epidemic linked to the birth of thousands of children with microcephaly and other health problems, together known as Zika syndrome. The outbreak hit as the country faced its worst economic recession in decades, forcing authorities to make difficult decisions about allocating resources in response.

One year after the government declared Zika a national public health emergency, Human Rights Watch began research in Pernambuco and Paraíba, two of the states hardest hit by the virus. Based on interviews with more than 180 people, *Neglected and Unprotected* documents how the Zika virus outbreak in Brazil impacted women and girls in distinct ways and aggravated longstanding human rights problems, including inadequate access to water and wastewater systems, disparities in access to health care and information, and restrictions on sexual and reproductive rights. The underlying conditions that allowed the outbreak to escalate in Brazil remain largely unaddressed, leaving the population vulnerable to future epidemics.

Human Rights Watch urges authorities to make long overdue investments in water and sanitation infrastructure to control mosquito breeding and generally improve public health. Authorities should also provide comprehensive reproductive health information and services to women and girls, decriminalize abortion, and ensure children with Zika syndrome have long-term access to services in order to have the best possible quality of life.

(above) Two women walk past a garbage pile near their homes in São Paulo state. Poor garbage collection services can contribute to the proliferation of mosquitos, which can lay eggs in standing water in objects like used tires and discarded food and beverage containers. © 2016 Lianne Milton/Panos Pictures

(front cover) Raquel, 25, holds her daughter Heloisa in Areia, Paraíba state, Brazil. Raquel gave birth to twin daughters with Zika syndrome in April 2016. "I want to give my best to my daughters," she said in an interview with Human Rights Watch.

© 2017 Ueslei Marcelino/Reuters

hrw.org